# DEVELOPMENT OF NOVEL VACCINE CANDIDATES FOR MEASLES

A Thesis Submitted to the College of Graduate Studies and Research in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of Master's of Science in the Vaccinology and Immunotherapeutics Program in the School of Public Health University of Saskatchewan Saskatoon

By

## LIUBOV M. LOBANOVA

© Copyright Liubov M. Lobanova, December, 2010. All rights reserved.

#### **PERMISSION TO USE**

In presenting this thesis in partial fulfillment of the requirements for a Postgraduate degree from the University of Saskatchewan, I agree that the Libraries of this University may make it freely available for inspection. I further agree that permission for copying of this thesis in any manner, in whole or in part, for scholarly purposes may be granted by the professor or professors who supervised my thesis work or, in the absence, by the Head of the Department or the Dean of the College in which my thesis or parts thereof for financial gain shall not be allowed without my written permission. It is also understood that due recognition shall be given to me and to the University of Saskatchewan in any scholarly use which may be made of any material in my thesis.

Requests for permission to copy or to make other uses of materials in this thesis in whole or in part should be addressed to:

Head of the School of Public Health University of Saskatchewan Saskatoon, Saskatchewan S7N 5E5 Canada

i

## ABSTRACT

Despite the availability of live attenuated measles virus vaccines, a large number of measles-associated deaths occur among infants in developing countries during the "window of susceptibility" (age 4-9 months). During this period declining maternal antibody titers are no longer protective against wild-type measles virus (MV) and impede successful immunization with the live attenuated vaccines. Therefore, the development of a safe vaccine that would induce protective immunity in the presence of maternally derived MVspecific antibodies in young infants and would close the "window of susceptibility" is desirable. Since adenoviruses have been shown as suitable vaccine candidates capable of eliciting potent protection against mucosal infectious diseases, the ability of an adenovirusvectored anti-measles vaccine to elicit robust immune responses against MV was assessed in this study. Mice immunized intramuscularly or intranasally with a combination of human adenovirus serotype 5 (Ad5) recombinants expressing MV hemagglutinin (H) and fusion (F) glycoproteins developed MV-specific neutralizing antibody titers similar for both routes of immunization. However, intramuscular immunization of mice with Ad5 recombinants resulted in induction of a predominant T helper type (Th1) immune response, whereas intranasal immunization induced a balanced Th1/Th2 immune response. Furthermore, intranasal immunization resulted in increased titers of MV-specific immunoglobulin A (IgA) in lungs in comparison to intramuscularly immunized animals. The ability of the Ad5 recombinants to induce protective immune responses in cotton rats by different routes of administration was also evaluated. Cotton rats that received a single

ii

dose of the Ad5 recombinants intramuscularly or intranasally experienced a rise in MVspecific neutralizing antibody titers and reduction of the viral RNA load in the lung tissue after intranasal MV challenge. In addition, the largest reduction in viral replication was observed in the group of cotton rats inoculated with the Ad5 recombinants intranasally. Based on these observations, the Ad5-based vaccine appears to be a suitable candidate against measles. Furthermore, a capability of purified globular head domain of MV H protein produced in a human cell line to induce MV-specific immune responses in mice was tested. Subcutaneous immunization of mice with the recombinant protein alone resulted in both humoral and cell-mediated immunity, characterized by the production of MV-specific serum IgG and neutralizing antibodies, as well as interferon gamma (IFN- $\gamma$ ) and interleukin 5 (IL-5) production by *in vitro* restimulated splenocytes. The former responses were further enhanced by formulation of the protein with aluminium hydroxide. However, very low numbers of INF- $\gamma$  secreting cells and low levels of IgG2a in the serum suggested a Th2 immune response. Novel adjuvants (Th1-directing), as well as MV F protein should be considered for the inclusion into the vaccine formulations to induce more balanced Th1/Th2 immune responses against measles.

### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

First and foremost I must thank my supervisors, Dr. Suresh Kumar Tikoo and Dr. Alexandre N. Zakhartchouk, for their guidance, patience and support. I also wish to thank the members of my advisory committee, Dr. Volker Gerdts and Dr. Yan Zhou, for their time and thoughtful advice. I must also thank the Animal Care staff at VIDO for care and handling of animals. Thanks as well to Laura Latimer, Marlene Snider, Wayne Connor, Alison McGuire, Dr. Tayyaba Baig, and Dr. Sheryl Maher-Sturgess for their advice and assistance. I am grateful to Dr. Roberto Cattaneo (Mayo Clinic, Rochester, USA) and Dr. Diane Waku (INSERM, Lyon, France) for providing plasmids with MV genes and anti-F monoclonal antibody, respectively. I would like to thank Dr. James Rini (University of Toronto, Canada) and the staff of his laboratory for purification of recombinant globular head domain of MV H protein.

The funding for this research was provided by Canadian Institutes of Health Research and Saskatchewan Health Research Foundation.

iv

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

Permission to use		i
Abstract		ii
Acknowledgements		iv
Table of contents	Table of contents	
List of figures	List of figures	
List of abbreviations	5	ix
1.0 Literature review	N	1
1.1 Measles	virus	1
1.1.1	Measles virus genome and proteins	1
1.1.2	Hemagglutinin protein	3
1.1.3	Fusion protein	6
1.2 Measles		7
1.2.1	Pathogenesis of measles infection	7
1.2.2	Immune responses to measles infection	8
1.2.3	Animal models of measles infection	15
1.3 Measles	virus vaccines	19
1.3.1	Live attenuated measles virus vaccines	19
1.3.2	Experimental vaccines	22
2.0 Hypotheses and objectives		31
3.0 Adenovirus-vectored vaccine for measles		32
3.1 Introduction		32
3.2 Materials	and methods	34
3.2.1	Cell lines and viruses	34
3.2.2	Plasmids and generation of Ad5-MV-F and	
	Ad5-MVvacH recombinant viruses	35
3.2.3	Virus purification	36
3.2.4	Virus titration	38
3.2.5	Isolation of adenoviral DNA from cell lysates and PCR	39

		40
3.2.6	Western blotting	40
3.2.7	Fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS)	40
3.2.8	Immunoprecipitation	41
3.2.9	Syncytium formation assay	42
3.2.1	0 Mouse trial	42
3.2.1	1 Cotton rat trial	43
3.2.1	2 Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)	44
3.2.1	3 Virus neutralization assay	44
3.2.1	4 RNA isolation and semi-quantitative reverse	
	transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR)	45
3.2.1	5 Statistical analysis	46
3.3 Results		46
3.3.1	PCR analysis of genomes of the recombinant adenoviruses	46
3.3.2	Characterization of the expression of MV F and H	
	proteins by the recombinant adenoviruses	49
3.3.3	Measles-specific humoral immune responses in mice	
	immunized with the Ad5 recombinants	55
3.3.4	Measles-specific immune responses in cotton rats	
	immunized with the Ad5 recombinants	59
3.3.5	Protection of cotton rats against measles virus	
	respiratory challenge	59
3.4 Discussi	on	62
4.0 Recombinant p	rotein-based vaccine for measles	69
4.1 Introduc	tion	69
4.2 Material	s and methods	71
4.2.1	Construction of the recombinant MV H protein	
	expression plasmid	71
4.2.2	Generation of a stable cell line expressing the globular	
	head domain of MV H protein	72
4.2.3	Western blotting	72

4.2.4	Mouse trial	73
4.2.5	Virus neutralization assay	74
4.2.6	ELISA	74
4.2.7	IFN- $\gamma$ and IL-5 enzyme-linked immunospot (ELISPOT)	
	assay	74
4.2.8	Statistical analysis	75
4.3 Results		76
4.3.1	Characterization of the recombinant MV H protein	
	expression by stable cell lines	76
4.3.2	MV-specific humoral immune responses in mice	
	immunized with the recombinant MV H protein	81
4.3.3	MV H-specific cell-mediated immune responses	
	in mice immunized with the recombinant protein	82
4.4 Discussio	on	86
5.0 General discussion and conclusions		91
6.0 References		100

## LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1	Measles virus	2
Figure 1.2	The MV envelope glycoproteins	5
Figure 3.1	Validation of the insertion of expression cassettes for MV H and F proteins in place of the deleted E1 region of Ad5	48
Figure 3.2	Detection of the MV F protein expression in Vero cells infected with the Ad5-MV-F recombinant	51
Figure 3.3	Detection of the MV H protein expression in Vero cells infected with the Ad5-MVvac H recombinant	52
Figure 3.4	Detection of the MV H protein expressed by Ad5-MVvacH on the surface of infected Vero cells	53
Figure 3.5	Cell fusion assay showing syncytium formation in Vero cells infected with a combination of Ad5-MV-F and Ad5-MVvacH	54
Figure 3.6	MV-specific humoral immune responses in sera of mice immunized with a combination of Ad5-MV-F and Ad5-MVvacH	57
Figure 3.7	MV-specific neutralizing antibody titers in week 4 sera of cotton rats	60
Figure 3.8	Protection of cotton rats against measles virus respiratory challenge	61
Figure 4.1	Schematic of the recombinant ProtA-MV-H156/617 protein	78
Figure 4.2	Validation of the secretion of the ProtA-MV-H156/617 protein into the media of transfected cells	79
Figure 4.3	Expression of the recombinant ProtA-MV-H156/617 protein by stably transfected cell lines	80
Figure 4.4	MV-specific humoral immune responses in sera of mice immunized with the recombinant globular head domain of MV H protein	83
Figure 4.5	Numbers of IL-5 secreting splenocytes in response to <i>in vitro</i> restimulation with the purified globular head domain of recombinant MV H protein	85

## LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

∆E1	deletion of the early 1 region of the adenovirus genome
∆E3	deletion of the early 3 region of the adenovirus genome
Ad	human adenovirus
Ad5-Empty	control recombinant replication-deficient human adenovirus type 5
Ad5-MV-F	recombinant replication-deficient human adenovirus type 5 expressing
	the fusion protein of measles virus
Ad5-MVvacH	recombinant replication-deficient human adenovirus type 5 expressing
	the hemagglutinin of measles virus
Ad5-F/H	a combination of Ad5-MV-F and Ad5-MVvacH
AP	alkaline phosphatase
ATCC	American Type Culture Collection
BAL	bronchoalveolar lavage
BHGpolyA	bovine growth hormone polyA signal
cDNA	complimentary deoxyribonucleic acid
CMV	human cytomegalovirus
CPE	cytopathic effect
CTL	cytotoxic T-lymphocyte
DC	dendritic cell
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
ELISA	enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
ELISPOT	enzyme-linked immunospot assay
E region	early region
FACS	fluorescence activated cell sorting
FBS	fetal bovine serum
FIMV	formalin-inactivated measles vaccine
F	fusion protein
HEK	human embryonic kidney
HEPES	4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid

HIV	human immunodeficiency virus
Н	hemagglutinin protein
HRP	horseradish peroxidase
lg	immunoglobulin
IFN	interferon
IL	interleukin
IM	intramuscular/intramuscularly
IN	intranasal/intranasally
ISCOM	immune stimulating complex
kDa	kilodalton
LAV	live attenuated vaccine
L	large protein
mAb	monoclonal antibody
MEM	minimum essential medium
MHC	major histocompatibility complex
MLP	major late promoter
Μ	matrix protein
mRNA	messenger ribonucleic acid
MV	measles virus
MV-H156/617	recombinant globular head domain of MV H (amino acids 156-617)
Ν	nucleoprotein
PAGE	polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
PBMC	peripheral blood mononuclear cell
PBS	phosphate buffered saline
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PFU	plaque forming unit
PLG	polyactide co-glycolide
Р	phosphoprotein
PRN	plaque reduction neutralization
PRRS	pathogen recognition receptors

Quil A	an adjuvant, purified saponin fraction extracted from the cortex of
	the South American tree Quillaja saponaria molina
RNA	ribonucleic acid
RT	room temperature
RT-PCR	reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction
SC	subcutaneous
SDS	sodium dodecyl sulphate
SINCP	Sindbis virus-based replicon plasmid
TEV	tobacco etch virus
TCID <sub>50</sub>	median tissue culture infective dose
Th	T helper
Th1	T helper type 1
Th2	T helper type 2
TLR	toll-like receptor
VN	virus neutralization/neutralizing
VSV	vesicular stomatitis virus
UV	ultraviolet
WHO	World Health Organization

## 1.0 LITERATURE REVIEW

## 1.1 MEASLES VIRUS

#### **1.1.1 Measles virus genome and proteins**

Measles virus (MV) is a member of the Morbillivirus genus in the subfamily of Paramyxovirinae of the Paramyxoviridae family. Humans are the only reservoir for MV, but non-human primates can also be infected with MV and develop a disease similar to measles in humans. MV is a 15 kb, enveloped, non-segmented negative-strand RNA virus replicating entirely in the cytoplasm of the host (Fig. 1.1B). The RNA of MV has a short leader sequence at the 3' end and a trailer sequence at the 5' end, which do not have any coding capacity and are thought to function as regulators of transcription and replication. The 3' noncoding region contains a recognition site for the RNA polymerase complex, which sequentially initiates transcription of the viral genes (Horikami and Moyer, 1991). Furthermore, there is evidence that this region is involved in triggering the early interferon response (Plumet et al., 2007). Six non-overlapping genes encoding the six structural proteins, namely nucleoprotein (N), phosphoprotein (P), matrix (M), fusion (F), hemagglutinin (H), and large (L), are located between the leader and trailer regions (Fig. 1.1A). In addition, the P gene encodes two nonstructural proteins, C and V (Griffin, 2007). In the viral particle, N is the most abundant structural protein. Its primary function is to form a helical nucleocapsid around the genomic RNA. This nucleocapsid is associated with P and L proteins to form ribonucleoprotein complex that is the template for both transcription



**Figure 1.1.** Measles virus. Schematic diagram of measles virus genome (A). *N*, *P*, *M*, *F*, *H*, *L*, genes encoding the six structural proteins, namely nucleoprotein (N), phosphoprotein (P), matrix (M), fusion (F), hemagglutinin (H), and large (L), respectively. *P*, gene encodes two nonstructural proteins, C and V that are alternatively translated from the RNA. Schematic diagram of measles virus (B). *M*, *H*, *F*, *N*, *L*, *P*, proteins of measles virus.

and replication. The RNA-dependent RNA polymerase composed of the P and L proteins carries out the latter processes. The L protein functions as the catalytic component of the polymerase complex, whereas the P protein binds to L and N proteins as well as RNA to form the replicase complex. The H, F and M proteins, together with lipids from the host cell membrane, form the viral envelope (Griffin, 2007). Transmembrane glycoproteins, F and H, are found at the outer surface of the lipid envelope and needed for fusion and entry (Cattaneo and Rose, 1993; Wild, Malvoisin, and Buckland, 1991; Zhang et al., 2005). The M protein lines the interior of the envelope and mediates the contact between the nucleocapsid and the glycoproteins during virus assembly (Iwasaki et al., 2009). Two non-structural proteins, C and V, are not essential for virus replication in tissue culture (Radecke and Billeter, 1996; Schneider, Kaelin, and Billeter, 1997), but believed to regulate transcription and replication and interact with cellular proteins modulating the intracellular environment (Devaux et al., 2007; Liston, DiFlumeri, and Briedis, 1995; Tober et al., 1998).

## 1.1.2 Hemagglutinin protein

The hemagglutinin protein mediates receptor attachment of MV and is an important determinant of morbillivirus cellular tropism (Griffin, 2007). In addition, it supports fusion of the infected cells mediated by F protein, as specific F-H protein interactions are required for the cell fusion (Cattaneo and Rose, 1993; Wild, Malvoisin, and Buckland, 1991). Two major receptors mediating the MV entry into the cell are CD46 and CD150 or SLAM (Griffin, 2007). There is evidence suggesting that an unknown epithelial cell receptor can also mediate the virus entry (Takeda et al., 2007; Takeuchi et al., 2003). Wild-type strains

of MV use SLAM as the primary cellular receptor (Erlenhoefer et al., 2001; Hsu et al., 2001; Ono et al., 2001), which is expressed on cells of the immune system including immature thymocytes, activated T and B lymphocytes, activated monocytes, and mature dendritic cells (Griffin, 2007). CD46 is the ubiquitous regulator of complement activation, which is present on all nucleated cells (Liszewski and Atkinson, 1992). This receptor is used efficiently by tissue culture-adapted and vaccine strains of MV for adhesion (Bartz et al., 1998; Condack et al., 2007). The latter strains also interact with SLAM, but exhibit a decreased tropism for lymphocytes.

MV H is a 617 amino acid (78-kDa) type II transmembrane glycoprotein (Fig. 1.2B), which is located on the surface of virions and infected cells as a homotetramer consisting of two disulfide-linked homodimers (Griffin, 2007). This protein is comprised of an N-terminal cytoplasmic tail (1-34 aa), a transmembrane domain (36-58 aa), an extracellular membrane-proximal stalk domain (59-154 aa) containing two disulfide bonds formed by cysteine residues C139 and C154, and a large C-terminal globular head (157-607 aa) (Alkhatib and Briedis, 1986; Colf, Juo, and Garcia, 2007; Griffin, 2007; Hashiguchi et al., 2007; Plemper, Hammond, and Cattaneo, 2000). Crystal structure of MV-H (Edmonston) head domain was determined, and binding regions on the H head domain for the different cellular receptors were identified (Colf, Juo, and Garcia, 2007; Hashiguchi et al., 2007). In addition, it has been shown that N-linked sugars at N-linked sites 200 and 215 cover wide areas of MV H protein (Hashiguchi et al., 2007), and glycosylation plays an important role in the processing and antigenicity of MV H protein (Griffin, 2007).



**Figure 1.2.** The MV envelope glycoproteins. Schematic of the MV F-protein (A). The disulfide bond (S-S) holding cleavage fragments  $F_1$  and  $F_2$  is indicated. *FP*, fusion peptide; *HRA, HRB*, heptad repeats A and B, respectively. *TM*, transmembrane segment; *CT*, cytoplasmic tail; *N* and *C*, N- and C-terminus, respectively. Schematic of the MV H-protein (B). *CT*, cytoplasmic tail; *TM*, transmembrane segment; *N* and *C*, N- and C-terminus, respectively.

#### 1.1.3 Fusion protein

The fusion protein facilitates fusion of the virion and host cell membranes during virus infection and mediates fusion of infected cells (Lamb, 2007). The MV F protein (Fig. 1.2A) is a 553 amino acid type I transmembrane glycoprotein located on the surface of virions and infected cells as a trimer and comprised of a globular head domain, a helical stalk region consisting of membrane-proximal heptad repeats A and B, a transmembrane domain, and a cytoplasmic tail (Griffin, 2007; Yin et al., 2006).

The F protein is synthesized as an  $F_0$  precursor ( $F_0$ , 60 kDa). In the trans-Golgi,  $F_0$ is cleaved by the ubiquitous intracellular protease furin into F<sub>1</sub> (a membrane-spanning subunit, 40 kDa) and F<sub>2</sub> (a membrane-distal subunit, 20 kDa) subunits, which are covalently linked by a disulfide bond (Bolt and Pedersen, 1998; Griffin, 2007). After cleavage, the fusion peptide located at the N-terminus of the F<sub>1</sub> fragment is ready to be inserted into the target membrane to initiate fusion (Bolt and Pedersen, 1998; Watanabe et al., 1995). The F<sub>2</sub> subunit of the MV F protein is glycosylated and has three N-linked carbohydrate chains that have important roles in processing, cell surface expression and function of the MV F protein (Griffin, 2007; Hu et al., 1995). In addition, it was shown that single tyrosine residues in the cytoplasmic tails of the glycoproteins are responsible for basolateral targeting of F and H in polarized epithelial cells, and their basolateral expression is important for the cytopathic properties (syncytia formation) of MV infection in vivo and in vitro (Moll et al., 2004). Moreover, in polarized epithelial cells, interaction of M protein with the glycoprotein cytoplasmic tails allows retargeting of F and H proteins to the apical surface for the virion release (Naim, Ehler, and Billeter, 2000).

## 1.2 MEASLES

#### **1.2.1** Pathogenesis of measles infection

MV is a human-restricted pathogen. It is highly contagious in nature and transmitted from person to person by respiratory droplets. The clinical pathogenesis of measles is divided into four phases: incubation, prodromal, exanthematous (rash), and recovery. After the incubation period of 10 to 14 days, the patient undergoes a 2- to 3-day prodromal stage with fever, coryza, cough, conjunctivitis and small white spots inside the cheeks (Koplik's spots). The maculopapular rash develops in a few days, and its onset coincides with the appearance of adaptive immune responses and initiation of virus clearance. Measles is typically a self-limiting disease, and recovery is followed by lifelong immunity to the virus. However, the high mortality and complication rates associated with the MV infection are mainly due to secondary infections that arise during measles-induced immunosuppression. The disease can be very severe for malnourished children and immunocompromised individuals. Serious complications include blindness, diarrhea, otitis, laryngotracheobronchitis, pneumonia, measles inclusion body encephalitis and subacute sclerosing panencephalitis (Griffin, 2007).

Two models of MV pathogenesis have been proposed. The current model implies that the initial event is established in the respiratory tract with the virus replication in tracheal and bronchial epithelial cells, followed by infection of lymphoid cells, perhaps pulmonary macrophages or dendritic cells (DCs), that transport MV to the regional lymph nodes where it is amplified and gives rise to primary viremia (Griffin, 2001; Rall, 2003; Schneider-Schaulies, Meulen, and Schneider-Schaulies, 2003; Sips et al., 2007). The

primary viremia, typically of brief duration and low titer, occurs two to six days after infection. In this phase virus enters the bloodstream and spreads to other lymphoid tissues including spleen, liver and bone marrow that are typical sites of secondary viral replication. The second phase of viremia begins 10 days after exposure. This phase is accompanied by characteristic lymphopenia and dissemination of virus to multiple organs including the skin, gastrointestinal tract, liver, central nervous system and thymus (Tyler, 2001). In these various sites, MV antigens are detected in endothelial and epithelial cell as well as monocytes and macrophages (Moench et al., 1988) In blood, monocytes are the primary infected cells, but B and T cells can be infected as well (Esolen et al., 1993; Grivel et al., 2005; McChesney et al., 1989). In the thymus and spleen, epithelial cells and macrophagerich areas are sites of MV replication, respectively (Moench et al., 1988). On the contrary, an alternative model suggests that initial targets of wild-type MV are SLAM-expressing lymphatic cells that cause systemic spread of the virus (de Swart et al., 2007; von Messling, Svitek, and Cattaneo, 2006; Yanagi, Takeda, and Ohno, 2006). In this alternative model, MV infects certain epithelial cells from the basolateral side via the unknown epithelial receptor and buds from the apical side when it leaves the host (Leonard et al., 2008). To conclude, MV infection starts in the respiratory tract; however, the type of cell of initial viral replication, if any, has not been definitely determined (de Swart, 2008).

### 1.2.2 Immune responses to measles infection

Innate and adaptive immune responses are both involved in MV clearance, recovery from infection and the establishment of long-term immunity. Activation of innate immunity is

essential for the control of viral infection and initiation of adaptive immune responses. During the incubation period MV replication is controlled by nonspecific innate host responses. The innate immune system detects pathogens through interaction of pathogen recognition receptors (PRRs) with pathogen-associated molecular patterns. Various research groups have reported that MV can trigger the activation of signalling pathways activating the production of proinflammatory cytokines such as interferons, interleukins, and tumor necrosis factor- $\alpha$  *in vivo* and *in vitro* (Helin et al., 2001; Sato et al., 2008; Sato, Miura, and Kai, 2005).

IFN- $\alpha/\beta$  plays an important role in the initiation of innate immunity by a number of different mechanisms. Type I IFNs induce an antiviral state in the cell, maturation of DCs, as well as enhance cytotoxic T cell responses and stimulate production of chemokines, which recruit inflammatory cells to the site of infection (Hahm et al., 2005; Helin et al., 2001; Leopardi, Hyypia, and Vainionpaa, 1992; Vidalain et al., 2002). However, the role of type I IFNs in MV infection is still unclear due to discrepancies between various studies. For instance, it has been shown that wild-type MV activates signalling pathways involving interferon regulatory factor-3 and nuclear factor-kB involved in the initiation of innate immune responses in the human lung epithelial cells (Helin et al., 2001). In addition, MV infection also resulted in an efficient IFN- $\alpha/\beta$  and IL-6 production. On the contrary, Naniche et al. (2000) demonstrated that wild-type MV is able to suppress the synthesis of IFN- $\alpha/\beta$  in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC). In addition, a comparison of vaccine strains with wild-type MV led to the conclusion that wild-type MV induces very low levels of IFN- $\alpha/\beta$  and possesses mechanisms to suppress the type I IFN production (Naniche et al., 2000; Shingai et al., 2007). Furthermore, production of IL-12 that participates in linking the

innate and adaptive immune responses can be inhibited by MV *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Atabani et al., 2001; Karp et al., 1996; Polack et al., 2002). Finally, *in vivo*, there is little evidence of IFN production in response to natural infection (Griffin et al., 1990; Shiozawa et al., 1988; Zilliox, Moss, and Griffin, 2007). While the mechanism of inhibition remains unclear, some data suggest that C and V proteins of MV interfere with IFN signalling (Palosaari et al., 2003; Shaffer, Bellini, and Rota, 2003).

Studies performed to demonstrate the role of natural killer cells in early anti-viral defences revealed that natural killer cell activity in children with acute measles is reduced compared to values for children without measles infection (Griffin et al., 1990). The role of DCs as the primary professional antigen presenting cells for initiation of the immune response to MV has also been investigated. DCs can be infected with wild-type MV, as well as the vaccine strains, but the infection of DCs is strain dependent and more efficient by wild-type strains of MV (Murabayashi et al., 2002; Ohgimoto et al., 2001). MV-infected DCs co-cultured with lymphocytes cause lymphocyte infection and eventually undergo apoptosis (Fugier-Vivier et al., 1997; Murabayashi et al., 2002; Servet-Delprat et al., 2000). Moreover, it was shown that MV-infected DCs failed to promote T cell expansion (Shishkova et al., 2007). Nevertheless, in spite of the deficiencies identified in innate system function, robust humoral and cellular immune responses are mounted to MV infection.

The humoral arm of the immune response has been extensively studied to determine vaccine efficacy and to assess protection against measles. Measles-specific antibodies appear within several days after the onset of the rash and their titers rise rapidly thereafter (Bech, 1959). Measles-specific IgM antibodies are the earliest antibody type to develop and can be detected in serum by 3 days and for 28 days after the onset of the rash

in most individuals (Helfand et al., 1997; Rossier et al., 1991), followed by a switch first to IgG2 and IgG3 and then, in the memory phase, to IgG1 and IgG4 (Isa et al., 2001). IgG responses are induced shortly thereafter, peak at 3-4 weeks, and are maintained for a long time (Stokes et al., 1961).

Antibodies are generated to most MV proteins. The majority of rapidly produced and abundant antibody is directed against the N protein. Antibodies against N and H proteins increase notably during the second week after the onset of the rash and also antibodies against M and F proteins can be detected by that time but only in small amounts (Graves et al., 1984). The majority of neutralizing antibodies are directed against the H protein of MV, but up to 10% of neutralizing antibodies are specific for the MV F protein (de Swart et al., 2009). Furthermore, it has been revealed that human convalescent sera show reactivity to linear and conformational MV H epitopes and recognize linear epitopes in six to seven regions over much of the F protein (Griffin, 2007).

The importance of neutralizing antibodies in protection at the time of virus exposure has been illustrated in multiple studies. It has been shown that passively acquired maternal antibodies confer protection of infants against MV infection (Griffin, 1995). Another indication of the importance of neutralizing antibodies is the fact that susceptible individuals can be protected by post-exposure administration of anti-MV immunoglobulin if given within the first three days after exposure (Norrby, 1995; Wyde, 1999). Correlates of protection against measles have also been defined. MV-specific neutralizing antibody titers at the time of exposure to virus correlate with protection from disease. Serum plaque reduction neutralizing (PRN) titers of 200 mIU/mI are considered protective (Chen et al., 1990; Samb et al., 1995; WHO, 1993). Furthermore, although quantitative antibody responses are

important in preventing measles infection, qualitative or functional parameters of humoral immunity have been shown to correlate with protection (Bouche, Ertl, and Muller, 2002; Griffin, 2007). Recent study, which was undertaken to enlighten mechanisms involved in atypical measles, demonstrated that immunization with the formalin-inactivated measles vaccine (FIMV) resulted in anamnestic production of nonprotective, low-avidity, complement-fixing antibodies, immune complex deposition and atypical measles pathology in macaques upon natural measles infection (Polack et al., 2003a). These findings show the importance of the quality of the antibody response in conferring protection to re-infection.

Although antibodies provide protection and prevent measles infection following natural infection, vaccination, or passive transfer of antibodies (Albrecht et al., 1977; Black, 1989; Chen et al., 1990; Halsey et al., 1985; Permar, Griffin, and Letvin, 2006), their role in clearance of MV remains unclear. Recent studies using non-human primates demonstrate that antibodies have a limited role in the control of MV replication and clearance (Permar et al., 2004; Permar et al., 2003). However, several studies suggest the relative contributions of humoral immunity to the clearance of MV. In one study it was shown that the failure of children to mount sufficient hemagglutinin-inhibiting antibody titers was associated with a poor prognosis (Wesley, Coovadia, and Kiepiela, 1982). Moreover, correlation between antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity antibody titers and reductions in viremia was also demonstrated (Forthal et al., 1994). Finally, antibody-induced antigenic modulation affects intracellular viral replication (Fujinami and Oldstone, 1979; Fujinami and Oldstone, 1980; Schneider-Schaulies et al., 1992).

While the role of antibody responses in the clearance of MV is still unclear, the importance of cellular immunity in the control of MV infection was demonstrated in humans and confirmed by observation in the rhesus monkey model. Clinical data from patients indicate that children with B-cell deficiencies (e.g. agammaglobulinemia) recover from measles and develop lifelong immunity (Bruton, 1953; Good and Zak, 1956), whereas individuals with T-cell deficiencies develop a severe or fatal disease (Mitus et al., 1965; Nahmias et al., 1967). Clinical observations in rhesus monkeys indicate that the CD8(+) lymphocyte-depleted animals exhibited a more severe, extensive rash and prolonged hightiter viremia compared to the control animals (Permar et al., 2004; Permar et al., 2003), indicating a central role for CD8(+) lymphocytes in recovery from illness by controlling viral replication and dissemination (de Vries et al., 2010). Moreover, the contribution of cellmediated immunity was also demonstrated in rhesus macaque studies, when there was no cytotoxic T cell response induced after FIMV immunization and antibodies did not undergo affinity maturation (Polack et al., 1999; Polack et al., 2003a). Importantly, atypical measles primed by FIMV immunization was associated with immune complex deposition in affected tissues, eosinophilia, and a Th2 polarization of the immune response (Polack et al., 1999).

Cellular immune responses have been shown to peak at the time of rash as plasma levels of soluble CD8 and  $\beta$ -2 microglobulin increase (Griffin, 2007) and activated T cells are detected in circulation (Ward et al., 1990), as well as in areas of MV-infected epithelial cell of the skin (Permar et al., 2003). Viremia is cleared within a few days after the onset of rash and MV is no longer detectable in PBMCs by co-cultivation (Permar et al., 2003). However, viral RNA is still detected in PBMCs as well as in respiratory secretions and urine for several weeks after apparent recovery (Riddell et al., 2007). Following virus clearance,

numbers of CD8(+) T cells in circulation and plasma levels of soluble CD8 and IFN- $\gamma$ decline (Moss et al., 2002; Ohga et al., 1992; Ryon et al., 2002), whereas numbers of activated CD4(+) T cells decrease more slowly (Ryon et al., 2002). During the acute phase of measles infection, production of IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-2 (Th1 type cytokines) by CD4(+) T cells is increased, while the convalescent phase is characterized by elevations in levels of the type 2 cytokines, IL-4 and IL-5. This type 2 cytokine skewing may last for several weeks after clearance of the virus and resolution of the rash. This pattern of cytokine production is consistent with the activation of CD8 (+) (IFN- $\gamma$ ) and type 1 CD4 (+) (IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-2) T cells early in the immune response, followed by activation of type 2 CD4 T cells (IL-4, IL-13) and then regulatory T cells (IL-10) during recovery (Griffin, 2007). Furthermore, MV infection causes severe and prolonged immunosuppression, which is thought to be responsible for the occurrence of secondary infections. Manifestations of immune suppression include impairment of humoral and cellular immune responses to new antigens and polarization of effector CD4 T cells to produce Th2 cytokines, as well as suppression of delayed type hypersensitivity skin test responses and lymphoproliferative responses to mitogens (Griffin, 2007). Similarly, immunosuppression and type 2 cytokine skewing induced by measles vaccination was also documented, but none of these effects appear to be clinically significant (Smedman et al., 1994; Ward and Griffin, 1993). However, months to years after natural infection or vaccination, measles-specific IFN-γ- and IL-4- secreting cells were detected among PBMCs stimulated with MV antigens, suggesting that measles immunity is maintained by both Th1/Th2 cells (Dhiman et al., 2005; Ovsyannikova et al., 2003).

Findings in murine and non-human primate models indicate that all main structural proteins are recognized by T cells in the context of either MHC class I or class II molecules

(van Els and Nanan, 2002). A number of these epitopes were also confirmed in humans during natural infection or vaccination, including epitopes in H, M, and C proteins (Jaye et al., 2003; Ota et al., 2007).

#### 1.2.3 Animal models of measles infection

The first animal model for measles was non-human primates. The two species, rhesus macaques (*Macaca mulatta*) and cynomolgus macaques (*Macaca fascicularis*) have been used as animal models for immunopathogenesis and measles vaccination studies (El Mubarak et al., 2007). These primates are highly susceptible to MV infection and develop similar disease manifestations to those associated with measles in humans after experimental inoculation with this virus. Clinical manifestations include Koplik spots, leucopenia, immunosuppression and a morbilliform rash (Auwaerter et al., 1999; Kobune, Sakata, and Sugiura, 1990; Kobune et al., 1996). Similar to humans, wild-type MV strains cause disease in the macaques, whereas vaccine strains do not (Auwaerter et al., 1999). Infectious virus can be isolated from PBMCs, lung lavages and pharyngeal epithelial cells (El Mubarak et al., 2007; van Binnendijk et al., 1994). However, the use of these animals is restricted due to the high cost, the limited availability, the lack of inbred population and ethical reasons.

Other research aimed to the study of MV infection and pathogenesis has been focused on rodent-adapted MV. Rodent-adapted neurotropic strains of MV induce encephalitis in nontransgenic mice, rats, or hamsters after intracerebral infection, but the infection does not spread to the periphery (Duprex et al., 1999; Moeller-Ehrlich et al., 2007; Schubert et al., 2006). Recently, identification of two human receptors, CD46 and CD150,

for the MV entry, has allowed researchers to study MV in new transgenic animal models (Manchester and Rall, 2001; Sellin and Horvat, 2009). Although none of them mimic MV infection in humans, they have provided valuable information and new insights into the pathogenesis of measles.

The cotton rat model is also used to investigate measles vaccination and pathogenesis. The cotton rat (Sigmodon hispidus) is a new world rodent that belongs to the order Rodentia, family Muridae, and subfamily Sigmodontinae. Since 1939, cotton rats have been used extensively as laboratory animals and found to be susceptible to a variety of human viruses including influenza A and B, parainfluenza, adenovirus, respiratory syncytial virus (Faith et al., 1997). Cotton rats are also naturally susceptible to MV infection after intranasal inoculation. They can be infected with both vaccine and wild-type MV strains, but they are semi-permissive for MV infection (the titers of virus obtained from the lung tissue are proportionate to the titer of the inoculum) (Wyde et al., 1992; Wyde et al., 1999). After intranasal infection with MV, cotton rats demonstrate reduced activity without overt clinical signs. Wild-type viruses are found in lung tissues, the mediastinal draining lymph nodes and spleen (Pfeuffer et al., 2003; Wyde et al., 1999), whereas vaccine strains of the virus replicate in lungs, but rarely spread to the lung-draining lymph nodes (Pfeuffer et al., 2003). Differences in the virus spread between wild-type and vaccine strains might be related to differences in the receptor usage (Pfeuffer et al., 2003). In addition, studies with the use of recombinant viruses to investigate the relevance of receptor usage in cotton rats revealed that in these rodents, as in humans, MV uses two receptors that homologous to the human molecules, CD46 and CD150 (Pfeuffer et al., 2003). Infectious virus induces an atypical pneumonia with interstitial infiltrates and can be detected in lung epithelial cells

(Moll et al., 2004), as well as in macrophages isolated by bronchoalveolar lavage from intranasally infected animals (Pfeuffer et al., 2003; Wyde et al., 1999). The Edmonston strain of MV replicates in lungs of cotton rats for at least 7 days after virus inoculation with peak pulmonary titers occurred on day four (Niewiesk et al., 1997; Wyde et al., 1992). Importantly, to recover virus from lung homogenates in a reproducible fashion, a minimal infectious dose of 5 X 10<sup>3</sup> PFU was needed (Niewiesk et al., 1997). It has also been shown that MV RNA is detectable by RT-PCR in many organs of cotton rats infected with this strain of MV for 4 or 7 days (Niewiesk et al., 1997). Similar to humans, suppressive effect of MV was also found in cotton rats. Proliferation of splenocytes stimulated with mitogens and keyhole limpet hemocyanin-specific T cells was suppressed ex vivo (Niewiesk et al., 1997; Niewiesk, Gotzelmann, and ter Meulen, 2000). Moreover, it was found that suppressive effect of wild-type and vaccine viruses differs. For instance, wild-type virus suppresses proliferation of splenocytes to mitogens at all titers tested (10<sup>5</sup> or 10<sup>4</sup> TCID<sub>50</sub>) for up to 20 days (Pfeuffer et al., 2003), whereas the Edmonston vaccine strain inhibits proliferation of splenocytes only at high titers (>10<sup>6</sup> PFU) for up to 10 days (Niewiesk et al., 1997). Further studies investigating the inhibitory effect of MV on B or T cells of cotton rats revealed that proliferation of B and T cells stimulated with B cell and/or T cell mitogens was inhibited by MV ex vivo (Niewiesk, Gotzelmann, and ter Meulen, 2000). In addition, Niewiesk et al assessed the influence of MV infection on B and T cell responses in vivo. The results have demonstrated strong inhibition of antigen-specific primary and secondary T cell responses. In contrast, primary and secondary B cell responses were not altered by MV infection (Niewiesk, Gotzelmann, and ter Meulen, 2000). MV infection induces protective immune responses in cotton rats and is cleared by day 10. The T cell responses

develop earlier during infection. They are first seen on day 5, peaks on day 7 and 8, and remain detectable for 90 days (Pueschel et al., 2007). The animals mount MV-specific neutralizing antibody immune responses which can be detected 6 days after infection by ELISA and 12 days after infection by the neutralization assay (Niewiesk&Germann, 2000). As in humans, passively acquired or actively induced serum neutralizing antibodies against MV protect animals against infection (Schlereth et al., 2000b). Besides, cotton rats vaccinated with the live attenuated vaccine virus (Edmonston strain) are protected against disease, but the efficacy of immunization by different routes of inoculation varies (Schlereth et al., 2003).

Cotton rats have also been used to test putative vaccine candidates, as clearance of MV infection in these animals correlates with the development of neutralizing antibodies. Several vector systems expressing the F, H, and/or N proteins have been shown to induce protective levels of neutralizing antibodies. Among these systems are adenovirus (Fooks et al., 1998), immune stimulating complexes (ISCOM) (Wyde et al., 2000), modified virus Ankara (Weidinger et al., 2001), canarypox virus vectors (Wyde et al., 2000), plasmid immunization (Schlereth et al., 2000a), Salmonella and Shigella-mediated plasmid transfer (Pasetti et al., 2003) and recombinant vesicular stomatitis virus (VSV) (Schlereth et al., 2003). Moreover, cotton rat provides a suitable animal model for studying the inhibition of vaccine-induced seroconversion by maternal antibodies. By immunization of dams and measuring the level of MV-specific antibodies transferred to pups, Schlereth et al. (2000b) demonstrated that maternal antibodies inhibited vaccine-induced seroconversion in cotton rats after immunization with the vaccine strain of MV. Nevertheless, this approach has a few disadvantages, including variability of maternal antibody titers between pups and

inability to distinguish between actively generated and passively transferred antibodies (Niewiesk, 2001). To overcome these problems, a new approach with the use of human MV-specific antibodies as a source of 'maternal' antibodies has been developed (Schlereth et al., 2000b). Using this system it has been demonstrated that a recombinant VSV expressing MV H protein induces high titers of neutralizing antibodies to MV in the presence of pre-existing MV-specific antibodies (Schlereth et al., 2000b).

## 1.3 MEASLES VIRUS VACCINES

### **1.3.1** Live attenuated measles virus vaccines

The Edmonston B strain of MV licensed in 1963 was the first attenuated live measles vaccine (Enders, Katz, and Holloway, 1962). However, due to induced fever and rash in a large proportion of children (Katz, Enders, and Holloway, 1960) its further attenuation in chick embryo fibroblasts at reduced temperature was implemented. This led to the development of live attenuated vaccine (LAV) strains, Schwarz and Moraten. The Moraten vaccine is the only measles vaccine used in the United States, whereas Schwarz and Edmonston-Zagreb are widely used throughout the world (Moss and Griffin, 2006).

LAV administered subcutaneously or intramuscularly with a dose between 10<sup>3</sup> and 10<sup>4</sup> PFU induces both neutralizing antibody and cellular immune responses, which are qualitatively similar to those induced by the natural infection, although neutralizing antibody titers are lower (Krugman, 1971; Ovsyannikova et al., 2003). Antibodies first appear 12-15 days after vaccination and peak at 1-3 months. LAV is used as a single-virus vaccine or in combination with other LAVs such as those for mumps, rubella and varicella. The

recommended age of vaccination varies from 6 to 15 months. However, LAVs are generally well tolerated and highly effective in infants 9 months of age or older (Markowitz and Nieburg, 1991). Besides, this type of vaccine is recommended for administration to human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)-infected children who do not have severe immunosuppression (Moss, Clements, and Halsey, 2003). LAVs against measles have an excellent safety record and have saved the lives of millions of children (Wolfson et al., 2007). For instance, prior to the development and widespread use of LAVs, measles was estimated to result in 5-8 million deaths annually (Moss and Griffin, 2006), however, nowadays, with the use of LAVs significant progress has been made in measles control, reducing a number of deaths attributed to measles from an estimated 733,000 in 2000 to 164,000 in 2008 (MMWR, 2009).

Even though major progress has been made in interrupting endemic MV transmission, measles remains a major cause of infant and young child morbidity and mortality for a vaccine-preventable disease in a number of developing countries (Grais et al., 2007; Moss, 2007). Several factors converge to facilitate the transmission of MV, ranging from low vaccination coverage to limitations of LAV. First, a reconstituted LAV is very unstable as it is readily inactivated by heat and light and loses about half of its potency at 20°C and almost all potency at 37°C within 1 h (Melnick, 1996). Therefore, a cold chain must be maintained to support measles immunization activities. Second, LAV should be administered intramuscularly or subcutaneously to young infants, as aerosolized vaccine induced lower primary immune responses compared to subcutaneously delivered vaccine (Low et al., 2008). This requirement implies that there is a need for professional healthcare workers, sterile needles and proper disposal of contaminated waste material. Besides, due

to high infectivity of MV and primary and secondary vaccine failures, two doses of LAV must be administered to achieve sufficient levels of population immunity (95%) to interrupt MV transmission (Cutts, Henao-Restrepo, and Olive, 1999). Importantly, the presence of maternal antibodies and immunological immaturity of the recipient hamper effective immunization of infants (Gans et al., 1998; Leuridan and Van Damme, 2007). Interference due to passively acquired antibodies among infants has been observed since the live attenuated measles vaccine was introduced in the 1960s. For instance, it was shown that 12 month-old children immunized against measles failed to seroconvert in the presence of high maternal antibody titers, whereas children with low maternal antibody titers seroconverted. Additionally, the resulting antibody titers were significantly lower than those in children without pre-existing immunity (Albrecht et al., 1977). In addition, vaccination efficacy in infants may be also impaired due to the immaturity of their immune system (Gans et al., 1998). Thus, the proportion of children that develop protective levels of antibodies is 67% below 9 months (Gans et al., 1998), 85% at 9 months (Diaz-Ortega et al., 1994), 95% at 12 months of age (Cutts, Grabowsky, and Markowitz, 1995). Considering the optimum age for seroconversion and the probability of acquiring measles before that age the World Health Organization (WHO) recommended measles vaccination at 12-15 months in areas with low measles burden or at 9 months in areas where measles remains prevalent (WHO, 2002). However, many children are no longer protected by maternal antibodies at the age of 3 months and earlier, especially in low-income developing countries (Dabis et al., 1989), and thereby susceptible to wild-type MV infection. Therefore, there are several requirements that would be advantageous for a new vaccine to meet. First, it would eliminate the need for a cold chain, and avoid the use of needles and

syringes (Mitragotri, 2005). Second, it would be efficacious in the presence of maternal antibodies allowing vaccination of infants before 6 months of age to close the window of susceptibility between the decay of maternal antibodies and vaccination. Third, induction of protective immunity overcoming immunologic immaturity of young infants would be desirable. Finally, it would be safe for immunocompromised individuals.

## 1.3.2 Experimental vaccines

Several approaches to protect children against measles and close the gap of susceptibility, even in the presence of maternal antibodies, are being evaluated, including alternative routes of administration and alternative dosages of live attenuated measles vaccines or alternative vaccines. First attempt to increase seroconversion rates in infants was immunization with 'high-titer' Edmonston-Zagreb live attenuated measles vaccine, when 100-fold higher doses were used. Some studies revealed that these vaccine candidates were more immunogenic in infants with maternal antibodies than standard 'lowtiter' vaccines (Aaby et al., 1988; Markowitz et al., 1990; Whittle et al., 1990). Therefore, WHO recommended these vaccines for use in countries with significant measles transmission where the risk of death by measles was high (WHO,1990). However, 'hightiter' measles vaccines were associated with an increased mortality in girls over the subsequent 2-3 years that may be related to long-term suppression of immune responses to other pathogens (Seng et al., 1999) or to changes in the sequence of vaccine administration (Aaby et al., 2006). Consequently, the WHO recommendation was withdrawn.

Alternative non-percutaneous routes of vaccine administration have also been under intensive investigation as simplifying the delivery of measles vaccine could increase the coverage, acceptance, safety, and efficiency of measles elimination efforts (Cutts, Clements, and Bennett, 1997). The aerosol route is especially attractive for mass vaccination, and was originally proposed and promoted by Albert Sabin. In the 1980s, in Mexico, Albert Sabin and his colleagues were vaccinating children against measles with aerosolized measles vaccine (Sabin et al., 1984; Sabin et al., 1983). By the mid-1990s it was clear that this was an effective method for measles vaccination. One of the earliest meta-analysis reviewed intradermal, conjunctival, oral, intranasal, and aerosol delivery routes found that the administration of measles vaccine by aerosol and intranasal routes appeared to be the most promising (Cutts, Clements, and Bennett, 1997). Recent systematic reviews of published studies to examine the immunogenicity and safety of aerosolized route of measles vaccine administration revealed varying results. One metaanalysis concluded that the respiratory route of delivery of measles vaccine is at least as efficacious as measles vaccine administered through the subcutaneous route (Hiremath and Omer, 2005). A more recent meta-analysis found that aerosolized measles vaccine appears to be equally or more immunogenic than subcutaneous vaccine in children aged 10 months and older, and, in contrast, seroconversion rates were lower with aerosolized than with subcutaneous vaccine in children below 10 months (Low et al., 2008). However, it was suggested that observed differences between these routes were attributable to more than 25-fold lower dose administered by aerosol route, and that an improvement of aerosol delivery or increasing the dose may enhance the immunogenicity of primary measles vaccination by the aerosol route in this age group (Wong-Chew et al., 2006). Other trials

have demonstrated that measles vaccine administered via aerosol provides a superior boosting response, compared to vaccination by injection (Castro et al., 2005; Dilraj et al., 2007; Sepulveda-Amor et al., 2002). As a result, aerosol administration of currently licensed measles vaccine is a component of the WHO measles morbidity reduction and elimination strategy (WHO, 2004). WHO is currently evaluating three aerosol devices in clinical trials with the expectation that at least one can be licensed for use with the Edmonston-Zagreb measles vaccine. In addition, assessment of a measles vaccine in a powder form has also been supported. However, establishing the safety of aerosolized measles vaccines is a priority as theoretical concerns, such as exacerbation of asthma in young children or increased risk of vaccine-induced pneumonia or encephalitis, associated with these vaccines have not been addressed (Valdespino-Gomez et al., 2006).

Among the approaches currently considered to develop second generation measles vaccines, are the use of recombinant viruses expressing the relevant measles proteins as well as the use of DNA vaccines and viral subunits formulated with new adjuvants (de Vries et al., 2008). Investigation of the efficacy of LAV and killed measles vaccines has advanced our knowledge of the determinants of protective immunity. Therefore, development of a new vaccine against measles with certain characteristics would be desirable. A new vaccine should induce neutralizing antibodies to the H and F proteins in addition to stimulating the cellular immune response, should not prime individuals for atypical measles on exposure to wild-type MV, and should not be associated with prolonged immunosuppression.

Due to their simplicity and versatility DNA vaccines became a promising strategy for developing immunity against several infectious diseases. DNA vaccines are chemically and
biologically stable, easy to produce at comparatively low cost, induce strong T cell responses, and do not induce anti-vector immunity (Ingolotti et al., 2010). Early studies on DNA vaccine immunization against measles showed that these vaccines could induce good humoral and cellular responses in mice and cotton rats (Cardoso et al., 1996; Etchart et al., 1997; Yang et al., 1997). Further, DNA vaccines encoding either or both of MV H and F proteins could confer protection from measles in naive, juvenile rhesus macaques without evidence of atypical measles (Polack et al., 2000). Moreover, partial protection from MV challenge in the presence of maternal antibodies was observed in macaques vaccinated with a DNA plasmid encoding MV F, H and N (Premenko-Lanier et al., 2003). However, the vaccination did not lead to seroconversion in all animals, and low levels of neutralizing antibodies were induced.

More recent studies have focused on the use of Sindbis replicon-based DNA vaccines and adjuvants to enhance immunogenicity of DNA vaccines. Sindbis repliconbased DNA approach makes use of the propensity of alphaviruses to generate multiple copies of mRNA encoding structural proteins (Polo et al., 2000). As a result of efficient RNA amplification, high levels of the recombinant protein are produced (Boorsma et al., 2003), which along with activation of innate immune pathways by these vaccines (Leitner et al., 2003) increase their immunogenicity. Promising results were shown in a rhesus macaque study with the use of Sindbis virus-based replicon plasmid (SINCP)-based vaccines, where monkeys primed with the DNA plasmid expressing MV H protein developed high PRN titers, durable responses after boosting with LAV given by aerosol or subcutaneously or with Protollin-MV given intranasally, and were 100% protected from measles (Pasetti et al., 2007). Besides, Pasetti et al investigated immunosuppression and

predisposition to atypical measles in infant macaques primed with DNA vaccines and found that there was no apparent dampening of either antibody or INF-γ-secreting T-cell responses to tetanus toxoid in vaccinated/challenged animals versus the unvaccinated/unchallenged controls and no evidence of atypical measles (Pasetti et al., 2007).

A number of DNA adjuvants have also been studied. One current trend in DNA vaccination is the use of biodegradable cationic polylactide co-glycolide (PLG) microparticles. Their utility for delivery and enhanced immunogenicity has been shown in mice (Pan et al., 2008b). However, the same PLG/SINCP vaccine expressing MV H protein partially protected intramuscularly vaccinated macaques from challenge or showed no protection in monkeys vaccinated intradermally that had more severe rashes and higher viremias, suggesting exacerbated disease (Pan et al., 2008b). Another example of polymers that have been explored for measles DNA vaccination is Vaxfectin® (Hartikka et al., 2001). It was shown that infant and juvenile macaques vaccinated with Vaxfectin formulated codon-optimized DNAs encoding MV H and F glycoproteins developed sustained neutralizing antibody and MV-specific T cell responses and were protected from an intratracheal challenge (Pan et al., 2008a).

Subunit vaccines formulated with novel adjuvants represent another promising and viable strategy to the production of vaccines against measles. They possess characteristics that make them a safe and effective vaccine platform. Recently, some advances were made with a Protollin-MV vaccine candidate. Protollin-MV is a vaccine produced by mixing split MV antigen, which includes H and F proteins, with the novel intranasal adjuvant

Protollin<sup>™</sup> (Lowell GH, 2004) comprising *Neisseria meningitides* outer membrane proteins non-covalently complexed with Shigella flexneri 2a lipopolysaccharide. It was shown that intranasal immunization of mice with two or three doses of Protollin-MV induces both systemic and mucosal neutralizing antibody responses as well as elicits a balanced Th1/Th2-type response (Chabot et al., 2005). Moreover, some promising results were reported in rhesus macagues, where MV seronegative juvenile macagues received three doses of Protollin-MV had a strong neutralizing antibody response and were also protected from MV challenge, exhibiting neither viremia nor signs of illness and atypical measles (Pasetti et al., 2007). Another promising adjuvant for measles immunization that has the ability to induce strong antigen-specific humoral and cellular immune responses is immunostimulatory complexes (ISCOMs) (Sun, Xie, and Ye, 2009). ISCOMs are delivery systems comprised of antigen, cholesterol, phospholipid and saponin. Varsanyi et al reported that mice inoculated subcutaneously with either H- or F-ISCOMs (preparations of H and F proteins obtained from F-, or H-depleted MV-lysates) were fully protected against a lethal MV challenge (Varsanyi et al., 1987). Moreover, cynomolgus monkeys vaccinated with the same MV H and F protein-ISCOM formulations developed MV-specific humoral and cellular immune responses in the presence and absence of passively transferred antibodies and were partially protected from intratracheal challenge with wild-type MV (van Binnendijk et al., 1997). Although these preparations have been shown to be highly immunogenic and are able to induce humoral and cell-mediated immunity, their development has been hampered by problems related to the toxicity of crude Quil A preparations (Cox, Sjolander, and Barr, 1998). However, purified Quil A components without undesired side effects have been confirmed as potent adjuvants in mice (Stittelaar

et al., 2000a). These improved vaccine candidates have been also tested in cotton rats that were completely protected from pulmonary virus infection and extrapulmonary dissemination (Wyde et al., 2000). Furthermore, additional study to evaluate the longevity of protective levels of MV neutralizing antibody in macaques showed that the same Quil A-based vaccine candidates induced long-lasting protective levels of VN antibodies in a "one-shot" regimen (Stittelaar et al., 2002). Therefore, the properties of ISCOMs make them suitable for use in vaccines but their safety needs further clinical investigation for the development of novel vaccines against measles (Sun, Xie, and Ye, 2009).

The idea of using viruses as gene-delivery systems to combat diseases stems from a documented immunogenicity and safety profile of the majority of existing live-attenuated vaccines. Recent developments in genetic engineering coupled with the accumulated data on the nucleotide structure of viral genomes and functions of viral genes allowed precise manipulations of viral genomes cloned as bacterial plasmids (Takeda et al., 2000) or bacterial artificial chromosomes (Cui et al., 2009) and led to the development of a wide range of different DNA (Dudek and Knipe, 2006) and RNA (Brandler et al., 2007; Wu, Kim, and Kang, 2009) viruses as vectors for efficient delivery of vaccine antigens. This strategy has been applied for the development of vaccines against many dangerous pathogens, including measles. Among the most promising viral vectors delivering MV antigens are adenovirus vectors (Fooks et al., 1998; Fooks et al., 1995), recombinant modified vaccinia virus Ankara (El Kasmi and Muller, 2001; Stittelaar et al., 2001; Stittelaar et al., 2000b), alphavirus (Pan et al., 2010), parainfluenza virus (Skiadopoulos et al., 2001), and vesicular stomatitis virus (Schlereth et al., 2003). Other vectors under research include recombinant bacterial vectors, the Bacille Calmette-Guerin (Zhu et al., 1997), Shigella flexneri and

Salmonella enteric serovar Typhi (Pasetti et al., 2003). Each of these vectors has unique properties that should be considered for the selection of the optimal vector for the vaccination strategy of choice.

Vaccination using replication-defective ( $\Delta E1/\Delta E3$ ) recombinant Ad5 vector vaccines have been reported to be promising for vaccine applications because of their ability to induce robust humoral and cellular immune responses in mice, dogs, non-human primates and humans (Appaiahgari et al., 2006; Barratt-Boyes et al., 2006; Catanzaro et al., 2006; Gomez-Roman and Robert-Guroff, 2003; See et al., 2006; Tims et al., 2000). Alkhatib and Briedis reported the construction and initial characterization of replication-defective Ad5 expressing MV H under the control of an adenovirus major late promoter (MLP) in vitro (Alkhatib and Briedis, 1988). Their study demonstrated that biologically active MV H protein expressed by the Ad recombinant was properly glycosylated and transported efficiently to the cell surface. Similarly, the construction of the Ad5MVF recombinant with the MV F gene under the control of the adenovirus MLP resulted in expression of biologically active MV F protein that was glycosylated, cleaved and transported to the cell surface (Alkhatib, Richardson, and Shen, 1990). Later, the protective efficacy of Ad5 recombinants expressing MV H and F proteins under the control of the highly efficient human cytomegalovirus (CMV) immediate early promoter was investigated in vivo (Fooks et al., 1998). This study demonstrated that oral or intraperitoneal immunization of mice with the recombinant Ad5 expressing MV F protein failed to protect mice, whereas immunization with the recombinant Ad5 expressing MV H protein elicited a significant protective response in mice challenged with MV. Moreover, oral or intraperitoneal administration of replication-defective Ad recombinants could not elicit humoral immune responses,

suggesting that the protection was mediated by cell-mediated immunity. This research also revealed that immunization of cotton rats by the intraperitoneal route with the Ad5 viruses expressing the MV H or F proteins led to a reduction of MV titers in lungs after challenge, whereas intranasal immunization did not result in significant levels of protection (Fooks et al., 1998).

# 2.0 HYPOTHESES AND OBJECTIVES

The overall hypothesis of this study was that new vaccine candidates based on a replication-defective Ad5 vector and MV H protein subunit vaccine will be able to elicit protective immune responses against MV. To evaluate this hypothesis two sets of studies were carried out.

The hypothesis for the first set was that immunization with a combination of recombinant adenoviruses expressing the MV glycoproteins will induce potent anti-measles immune responses to protect cotton rats against MV challenge. Thus, the first objective here was to generate recombinant replication-defective E1/E3-deleted adenoviruses expressing either MV F or H proteins. The next objective was to examine immunogenicity of the Ad5-based vaccine candidate in mice and protective efficacy in cotton rats.

The hypothesis for the second set was that immunization with a parenterally delivered MV H protein subunit vaccine will result in induction of MV-specific immune responses in mice. Thus, the objective was to develop a stable human cell line expressing a recombinant MV H protein as well as to assess the ability of this protein to elicit MV-specific immune responses in mice.

# 3.0 ADENOVIRUS-VECTORED VACCINE FOR MEASLES

Published in *Vaccine* (Lobanova et al., 2010).

## 3.1 INTRODUCTION

Measles is a human-restricted, highly contagious infectious disease and causes severe health complications, such as pneumonia, blindness, diarrhea and encephalitis. Malnourished and un-immunized children under five years of age are most vulnerable to illness and death from this disease. Prior to the introduction of measles live attenuated vaccines measles was estimated to result in 5-8 million deaths annually. Nowadays, despite the global coverage of 83% with a single dose vaccination, measles remains a leading cause of mortality among children in developing countries (MMWR, 2009).

Among factors that facilitate MV transmission are low vaccine coverage and several limitations associated with the use of live attenuated measles vaccines. One of the drawbacks of current measles vaccines is a technical and financial burden for developing countries to maintain an uninterrupted cold chain, as the vaccine efficacy depends on its thermal stability. In addition, the presence of maternal antibodies and the immunological status in newborns and young infants have the most significant influence on the efficacy of LAVs (Albrecht et al., 1977; Gans et al., 1998). The invasive nature of the measles vaccine

administration implies the necessity of medical personnel and the availability of needles and syringes. The latter is associated with an additional safety issue, such as transmission of infectious diseases through unsafe injections. According to the WHO data, more than 50% of all injections administered in developing countries are unsafe (Miller and Pisani, 1999). Finally, to disrupt measles transmission two doses of vaccine as a part of routine childhood vaccination programs should be delivered (Cutts, Henao-Restrepo, and Olive, 1999). However, in 2008, only 16 of 47 priority countries with the highest burden of measles conducted two doses measles-containing vaccine supplemental immunization activities (MMWR, 2009). Therefore, thermally stable vaccines that could overcome the pre-existing maternal immunity and be administered in a safe, cost effective and noninvasive way suitable for mass vaccination campaigns are desirable. In addition, a novel measles vaccine should meet certain immunological requirements that are the correlates of protection, including the induction of certain levels of neutralizing antibodies in addition to stimulation of the cellular immune response (Krugman, 1971; Ovsyannikova et al., 2003; Polack et al., 1999; Polack et al., 2003a).

Adenoviruses possess several features that make them a suitable vaccine candidate capable of eliciting potent protection against mucosal infectious diseases. Due to low virulence, ample safety profile, genetic flexibility, and gene transfer potency replicationdefective Ads have been widely used as vectors for vaccination against many infectious diseases (Appaiahgari et al., 2006; Barratt-Boyes et al., 2006; Catanzaro et al., 2006; Gomez-Roman and Robert-Guroff, 2003; See et al., 2006; Tims et al., 2000; Volpers and Kochanek, 2004). In addition, Ads can induce potent long-term humoral and cellular immune responses directed to the expressed product (Juillard et al., 1995; Seder and Hill,

2000). Furthermore, the natural tropism of Ads to the respiratory epithelium allows their mucosal application (Santosuosso, McCormick, and Xing, 2005), which can be superior in eliciting protection from measles (Neutra and Kozlowski, 2006). By exploiting the mucosal route of administration of replication-defective Ad vectors, maternal pre-existing immunity against measles may also be overcome. For instance, mucosal administration of measles and measles-rubella vaccines was shown to be more efficient than subcutaneous administration in pre-immunized humans (Bennett et al., 2002; Dilraj et al., 2000). Finally, the improvement of the stability profile of Ad5-based vaccine formulations should enhance the utility of Ad5 as a vector for vaccines, as an optimized liquid formulation can be stored for at least 2 years at 4°C and has adequate short-term stability at ambient temperatures (Evans et al., 2004). In the present study, the ability of Ad5 recombinants expressing the MV glycoproteins to elicit balanced and protective immune responses against MV in mice and cotton rats was investigated.

### 3.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

**3.2.1 Cell lines and viruses** - Human embryonic kidney (HEK) 293 cells (ATCC, CRL-1573) were propagated in minimum essential medium (MEM; Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) supplemented with 0.1 mM non-essential amino acids (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA), 10 mM HEPES buffer (Invitrogen), 50 μg/ml gentamicin (Invitrogen) (complete medium), and 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum (FBS, Lonza). Edmonston strain of

MV (ATCC, VR-24) was propagated in Vero (African monkey kidney, ATCC, CCL-81) cells, maintained in complete medium supplemented with 2% heat-inactivated FBS. Briefly, subconfluent monolayers of Vero cells were infected at a multiplicity of infection (MOI) of 0.05-0.1 TCID<sub>50</sub> per cell. After 1 h adsorption at 37°C, the complete medium/2% FBS was added to the cells. Four to five days after infection, infected cells were harvested with the medium when approximately 80-90% of the cells were involved in cell fusion. Two freeze-thaw cycles were performed to release the virus from the infected cells, followed by clarification at 500 g at 4°C for 10 min.

3.2.2 Plasmids and generation of Ad5-MV-F and Ad5-MVvacH recombinant viruses - The pH5-R plasmid contains the right end viral sequences of the Ad5 genome with the 1878 bp deletion in the E3 region. The transfer plasmid pH5-L contains the left end viral sequences (nt 1-6100) of the Ad5 genome with early E1 region substituted by transcriptional control elements, including the CMV promoter and the bovine growth hormone polyA (BHG polyA) signal (Zakhartchouk et al., 2005). pUC-MV-F, ordered from GeneScript Corporation (Piscataway, NJ), contains a codon optimized sequence of the MV F gene (the codon adaptability for human cells and the entire mRNA structure were taken into consideration). pCG-MVvacH, provided by Dr. Roberto Cattaneo (Mayo Clinic, Rochester, USA), contains the native sequence of the MV H gene (Muhlebach, Leonard, and Cattaneo, 2008). Methodology of the construction of replication-defective recombinant adenoviruses has been previously described (Bett et al., 1994). Briefly, pCG-MVvacH was used as a template to amplify the full length MV H gene using primers (MVvacH-FOR) 5'-

CCCAAGCTTATGTCACCACAACGAGACCG-3' and (MVvacH-REV) 5'-

ATTTGCGGCCGCCTATCTGCGATTGGTTCCAT-3'. PCR were carried out using a Phusion High-Fidelity PCR kit (New England Biolabs, Pickering, ON). The amplified PCR fragment was digested with *Hind*III and *Not*I and then ligated into the expression cassette of pH5-L cut with the same enzymes, resulting in the transfer vector pH5L-MVvacH. pH5L-MV-F was constructed by excision of the MV F gene from pUC-MV-F by Sall/KpnI digestion and ligation of the fragment into pH5L cut with the same enzymes. Modified lefthand fragments of the Ad5 genome were released from the transfer vectors pH5L-MVvacH and pH5L-MV-F by Pacl digestion. The resulting transfer fragments were separately cotransfected in HEK 293 cells with the right-hand portion of the Ad5 genome excised from the pH5-R plasmid by Pacl digestion. Co-transfections were carried out using a Calcium Phosphate Transfection Kit (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Two replication-defective recombinant adenoviruses generated by homologous recombination in HEK 293 cells (Graham et al., 1977) were named Ad5-MV-F and Ad5-MVvacH. Ad5-MV-F was rescued after the co-transfection followed by three blind passages in HEK 293 cells, whereas Ad5-MVvacH was rescued after the co-transfection and two blind passages in HEK 293 cells. Replication-defective Ad5 rescued using unmodified transfer fragments excised from pH5-R and pH5-L was named Ad5-Empty (control adenovirus).

**3.2.3 Virus purification -** To purify adenoviruses HEK 293 were plated in 150-cm<sup>2</sup> Corning flasks and infected with high titer stocks of Ad5-MV-F or Ad5-MVvacH when

monolayers reached approximately 80% confluency. The cells along with culture medium were harvested at 48 h post-infection when full cytopathic effect (CPE) was observed. Cell suspensions were clarified by centrifugation at 3,000 rpm for 10 min. After centrifugation the culture medium was aspirated off, and the pellets were combined and resuspended in phosphate buffer with 7% glycerol. Samples were stored at -80°C. Subsequently, 1.2 ml of 5% sodium deoxycholate was added to 12 ml of thawed cell lysate. After 30 min incubation at room temperature (RT), 120  $\mu$ l of 2 M MgCl<sub>2</sub> and 60  $\mu$ l of DNase I solution were added. The samples were incubated at 37°C for 30 min and then centrifuged at 3,000 rpm for 15 min at 5°C. In an ultracentrifuge tube, 4 ml of 1.25 g/ml CsCl was overlaid with 1.5 ml of 1.35 g/ml CsCl. This was overlaid with 6 ml of the viral supernatant and centrifuged at 35,000 rpm (Beckman SW41 rotor) for 2 h at 10°C (accelerate/decelerate set to 1). Viral bands, located at the 1.25g/ml-1.35g/ml interface, were collected by puncturing the side of the tube with a syringe. The withdrawn virus was transferred to an ultracentrifuge tube and the volume was increased with 1.35 g/ml CsCl. A second ultracentrifugation was performed at 35,000 rpm (Beckman SW50.1 rotor) for 16-20 h at 4°C. The single band was collected, and 50% sucrose was added to the virus suspension to bring the sucrose concentration to 1%. Finally, the virus suspension was dialyzed against three changes of 1,500 ml of phosphate-buffered saline containing 1%, 2% and 5% sucrose, respectively, at 4°C, and stored at – 80°C until use.

For MV purification, Vero cells were infected at a MOI of 0.05 and incubated at 37°C in humidified atmosphere with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. After 48 h, the culture medium was aspirated and 2.5 ml of MEM without FBS were added into each 150-cm<sup>2</sup> flask. Infected cells were collected by scraping and subjected to two freeze-thaw cycles. Cell debris was removed by

centrifugation at 500 g for 10 min at 4°C. Concentrated virus was centrifuged at 4°C for 4 h at 25,000 rpm (Beckman SW32 rotor) through 20% (w/v) sucrose onto a cushion of 60% (w/v) sucrose. Subsequently, the virus was collected at the interface, dialysed overnight in a Slide-A-Lyzer dialysis cassette (Pierce, Rockford, IL) against 1,500 ml of phosphate buffered saline (PBS) at 4°C, and stored at - 80°C until further use in ELISA. Protein concentration of the purified MV was determined using Bio-Rad Protein Assay (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA), based on the Bradford dye-binding procedure (Bradford, 1976).

**3.2.4 Virus titration –** MV titers were determined by 50% tissue culture infective dose (TCID<sub>50</sub>) method on Vero cells. Shortly, ten-ford serial dilutions of MV stock in MEM without FBS were added to 70-80% confluent Vero monolayers in 96-well tissue culture plates (Corning Inc., Corning, NY). Cells were incubated for 5 days at  $37^{\circ}$ C in a humidified atmosphere with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, and wells were scored for the presence of viral cytopathic effect (CPE). Viral titer was expressed as TCID<sub>50</sub>/ml (Karber, 1931; Spearman, 1908). Viral stocks (1x10<sup>6</sup> TCID<sub>50</sub>/ml) were stored at – 80°C until further use in virus neutralization assay or challenge trials.

Titration of the adenovirus vectors was carried out by  $TCID_{50}$  method using HEK 293 cells. Briefly, HEK 293 cells were collected by trypsinization, and  $1 \times 10^5$  cells/ml cell suspension was prepared in complete medium supplemented with 10% FBS. One hundred  $\mu$ l of the cell suspension were plated into each well of a 96-well plate (Corning Inc.) along with 100  $\mu$ l of 10-fold virus dilutions made in serum-free medium. After 14 days of incubation, wells were scored for the presence of viral CPE. Spearman-Karber statistical

method was used for determining the TCID<sub>50</sub> value of recombinant adenoviruses (Karber, 1931; Spearman, 1908).

3.2.5 Isolation of adenoviral DNA from infected cell lysates and PCR - HEK 293 cells were infected with high titer stocks of Ad5-MV-F, Ad5-MVvacH, or Ad5-Empty, and cultured in complete medium supplemented with 5% FBS. After 48 h.p.i., when full CPE was observed, the cell suspension was harvested and subjected to three cycles of freezing and thawing. Cell debris was removed by centrifugation at 1,500 rpm for 5 min. Two hundred and seventy-five  $\mu$ l of clarified virus supernatant were used for the DNA isolation. This procedure included incubation of the supernatant with 10  $\mu$ l of DNase I (10 mg/ml) at 37°C for 30 min, followed by addition of 6  $\mu$ l of 0.5 M ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (pH 8), 7.5 µl of 20% sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS), 1.5 µl of Proteinase K (20 mg/ml) and incubation at 50°C for 1 h. Total DNA was further extracted using the BIO101 GeneClean (GC) Spin Kit (Integrated Sciences, NSW, Australia) according to the manufacturer's instructions. For detection of insertion of the MV F and H genes into the Ad5 genome the total DNA extracted from virus-infected or mock-infected cells was subjected to the amplification using 2X PCR Master Mix (Fermentas, Burlington, ON). Primers, (ADAPT R) 5'-GCCACGCCCACACATTTCAG-3' and (CP52) 5'-

CGCCCCATTGACGCAAA-3', were designed to anneal in the sites flanking the deleted E1 region of the Ad5 genome. PCR was carried out in 50  $\mu$ l containing 25 pmol of each primer and ~0.1  $\mu$ g of DNA, using 30 cycles each consisting of 10 sec at 98°C, 30 sec at 56°C,

and 1 min at 72°C. Amplification products were size-separated by electrophoresis in 1% agarose gels.

**3.2.6 Western blotting -** Non-complementing Vero cells grown in a six-well plate (10<sup>6</sup> cells/well) were infected with Ad5-MV-F (MOI 100 TCID<sub>50</sub>/cell), Ad5-empty (MOI 100 TCID<sub>50</sub>/cell), MV Edmonston (MOI 0.1 TCID<sub>50</sub>/cell) or mock-infected. Total cell extracts were prepared at 72 h.p.i. by resuspension of cell pellets in RIPA buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl, pH7.4, 1% sodium deoxycholate, 1% NP-40, 0.1% SDS and 150 mM NaCl) supplemented with aprotinin and phenylmethanesulfonylfluoride, followed by incubation on ice for 30 min and two short cycles of sonication. Solubilized proteins were analyzed by SDSpolyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (PAGE) and immunoblotting. Samples were boiled at 96°C for 5 min in 2X loading buffer containing 4% β-mercaptoethanol (Sigma, St. Louis, MO). The proteins were transferred onto a nitrocellulose membrane (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA). The membrane was blocked by overnight incubation with 5% skim milk in TBS/0.1% Tween-20 at 4°C, followed by incubation at RT for 4 h with MV F-specific mouse monoclonal antibody (mAb) (Fost-2 antibody was kindly provided by Dr. Waku, INSERM, Lyon, France) diluted 1:500. Bound antibodies were detected by incubating the blot with goat anti-mouse HRP-conjugated secondary antibody (GE Healthcare, Baie d'Urfe, QC) (1:3,000) at RT for 1 h, followed by visualization of specific protein bands using ECL-plus reagent (GE Healthcare).

**3.2.7** Fluorescence activated cell sorting (FACS) - Vero cells, cultured in a 12well plate (10<sup>5</sup> cells/well) were mock-infected or infected with either 100 TCID<sub>50</sub>/cell of Ad5Empty or Ad5-MVvacH. After 48 h.p.i., the cells were trypsinized, washed three times with PBS, and subjected to immunostaining with the clone  $CV_1CV_4$  anti-measles mAb (1:5,000) (GenWayBiotech, San Diego, CA) along with goat Cy2-conjugated anti-mouse IgG (1:100) (Jackson Immunoresearch, West Grove, PA) at 4<sup>o</sup>C for 1 h. To confirm the specificity of the assay, a protein A-specific mAb (1:15,000) (IgG1 isotype; Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) was taken as an isotype control. After washings with PBS, the cells were analysed on a FACSCalibur flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson). The acquired data were analyzed using CellQuest software.

**3.2.8 Immunoprecipitation** - Vero cells grown in a six-well plate ( $10^6$  cells/well) were infected with 100 TCID<sub>50</sub>/cell of Ad5-MVvacH or Ad5-Empty. For positive control, the cells were infected with MV Edmonston at a MOI of 0.1. After virus absorption for 1 h, the cells were incubated in complete medium containing 5% FBS. After 36 h.p.i., the medium was replaced to methionine/cysteine-free MEM (Sigma-Aldrich) supplemented with 2% dialysed FBS (Invitrogen) and 100 µCi of [ $^{35}$ S]methionine/cysteine (100 µCi/well, Perkin Elmer, Woodbridge, ON). Following 12 h of labelling, the cells were harvested and lysed with 200 µl of RIPA buffer for 30 min on ice, followed by two short cycles of sonication. The supernatants were incubated overnight at 4°C with 10 µl of the clone 166 anti-measles mAb (GenWay Biotech). Subsequently, 100 µl of Protein A sepharose beads pre-incubated with a rabbit anti-mouse polyclonal antibody were added to the supernatants. After incubation at 4°C for 6 h, the beads were washed four times with RIPA buffer, and the

samples were subjected to SDS-10%PAGE. The gel was vacuum-dried at 80°C for 2 h and analysed by autoradiography.

**3.2.9** Syncytium formation assay - Vero cells cultured in a 48-well plate (10<sup>5</sup> cells/well) were infected with 100 TCID<sub>50</sub>/cell of Ad5-MV-F and Ad5-MVvacH or Ad5-MVvacH alone. Vero cells infected with MV (MOI=0.01) and uninfected Vero cells were taken as a positive and negative control, respectively. After 48 h.p.i., the cells were fixed with 75% ethanol/25% glacial acetic acid at RT for 15 min, and stained with Giemsa stain (Ricca Chemical, Arlington, TX). After washing with distilled water, plates were air-dried and examined under a microscope.

**3.2.10 Mouse trial** - Purified Ad5-MV-F and Ad5-MVvacH were used in this study. Six-week-old female C57BL/6 mice were randomly allocated to three groups of five animals each and vaccinated twice intramuscularly (IM) or intranasally (IN) at a 4-week interval. The first group of mice was inoculated IM with a combination of Ad5-MV-F and Ad5-MVvacH (collectively called Ad5-F/H) with a dose of 5x10<sup>8</sup> TCID<sub>50</sub> of each virus per mouse. The second group was inoculated IN with the same dose of combined recombinants. Before intranasal vaccination, each mouse was anaesthetized with isoflurane. The third group was left as a negative control. Blood was collected prior to the first immunization as well as at week 4 (prior to the boost) and week 7. Blood samples were allowed to clot at RT for 2 h before centrifuging for 20 min at 2,000 g, and the resulting sera were stored at -

 $80^{\circ}$ C. Subsequently, sera were tested for total MV-specific IgG and IgG subclasses by ELISA and for the presence of MV-specific neutralizing antibodies. Mice were euthanized three weeks after the boost, and lungs were removed for preparation of bronchoalveolar lavages (BAL) that were sampled for the presence of MV-specific IgA by ELISA. To prepare BAL, lungs were washed with 0.5 ml of PBS and the fluids were collected into 15-ml Falcon conical tubes (BD Biosciences). Clarified supernatants were transferred into new tubes and stored at  $-80^{\circ}$ C. All procedures involving animals were performed in accordance with the guidelines of the Canadian Council for Animal Care.

**3.2.11 Cotton rat trial -** Six-week-old cotton rats of either sex were randomly allocated into four groups of five animals. Before vaccination, each rat was anaesthetized with isoflurane. Groups 1 and 2 were immunized either IM or IN with Ad5-F/H with a dose of 5x10<sup>8</sup> TCID<sub>50</sub> of each virus per rat. Groups 3 and 4 were inoculated either IM or IN with a control virus, Ad5-Empty (10<sup>9</sup> TCID<sub>50</sub> per animal). One rat died during the course of the study and was excluded from all analyses. Four weeks after vaccination, all cotton rats were anaesthetized with isoflurane and challenged IN with Edmonston strain of MV (5x10<sup>4</sup> TCID<sub>50</sub> per rat). Blood was collected prior to the first immunization and at week 4 prior to the challenge. Blood samples were allowed to clot at RT for 2 h before centrifuging for 20 min at 2,500 rpm, and the resulting sera were stored at -80<sup>o</sup>C. Subsequently, sera were tested for the presence of MV-specific neutralizing antibodies. Total RNA was extracted from the homogenates of lungs collected on day 4 after challenge. Viral RNA was detected by RT-PCR with primers specific for the N gene of MV. All procedures involving animals

were performed in accordance with the guidelines of the Canadian Council for Animal Care.

3.2.12 Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) - Sera were assayed for MV-specific IgG, IgG1, and IgG2a, whereas BAL samples were tested for MV-specific IgA. Ninety-six-well IMMULON 2 microtiter plates (Thermo Scientific, Hudson, NH) were coated overnight at 4°C with 100µl/well of 1 µg/ml purified and UV-inactivated MV. The plates were washed five times in PBS containing 0.05% Tween-20, and incubated at room temperature for 2 h with samples serially diluted with PBS containing 0.5% gelatine and 0.05% Tween-20, beginning at 1:100, and continuing in 4-fold dilutions (sera) or 2-fold dilutions (BAL). After five washes biotinylated goat anti-mouse antibodies (Caltag Laboratories, Buckingham, UK) diluted 1:5,000 were added, followed by incubation at RT for 1 h and five washes. Alkaline phosphatase (AP)-conjugated streptavidin (Jackson Immunoresearch, West Grove, PA) at dilution of 1:5,000 was used to detect bound IgG, IgG1, IgG2a and IgA. Following 1-h incubation at RT, the plates were washed eight times with distilled water. Reactions were visualized with *p*-nytrophenyl phosphate (Sigma-Aldrich), stopped with 1% HCI, and analyzed at O.D. 405 nm using an ELISA plate reader (Molecular Devices Corporation, Sunnyvale, CA). Results were expressed as the reciprocal of the highest dilution resulting in a reading of 2 standard deviations above the value of the negative control serum.

**3.2.13 Virus neutralization assay -** Serum samples were heat-inactivated at 56°C for 30 min and were then diluted in MEM (no FBS), beginning at 1:20 dilution and

continuing in two-fold dilutions. Each serum dilution was incubated with 100 TCID<sub>50</sub> of MV Edmonston strain for 1 h at 37°C. Sample-virus mixtures were added to sub-confluent Vero cell monolayers cultured in ninety-six-well plates and incubated at 37°C for 5 days. Cell cultures were examined on day 6 for characteristic CPE. Virus-neutralizing titers are expressed as the reciprocal of the highest dilution that completely inhibited virus-induced CPE.

3.2.14 RNA isolation and semi-quantitative reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) - Four days after challenge, cotton rats were euthanized and lungs were removed into 2-ml screw-cap tubes (VWR International) containing 2.4-mm zirconia microbeads (BioSpec Products, Bartlesville, OK) and 1 ml of Trizol (Invitrogen), and were homogenized in a mini-beadbeater (BioSpec Products) for 10 s. RNA was isolated from 100µl of lung homogenates using additional 400 µl of Trizol reagent (Invitrogen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Quantification of RNA was performed using the Agilent RNA analysis kit (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA) and 2100 Bioanalyzer. The purified RNA samples were subjected to RT-PCR using the OneStep RT-PCR kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany). Briefly, RT-PCR was performed in a final volume of 50 µl, containing 1 µg of RNA and MV-specific primers, NPB1 and NPB2 (Nakayama et al., 1995), flanking a 169 bp fragment of the MV N gene. A 128 bp fragment of cotton rat  $\beta$ 2-microglobulin gene was amplified with primers (1) 5'-CGCACCATGGCTCGTACCGT-3' and (2) 5'-TGGGGTGGGTGGAACTGGGA-3' as a

housekeeping gene control. Thermal cycler parameters were as follows: reverse

transcription for 30 min at 50°C; enzyme activation for 15 min at 95°C; followed by 35 cycles of denaturation for 1 min at 94°C, annealing for 1 min at 56°C, and extension for 1 min at 72°C; final extension for 10 min at 72°C. PCR products were separated by electrophoresis through 2% agarose gel and stained with ethidium bromide. Average intensities of DNA bands were quantified using Bio-Rad Quantity One software. The intensities of MV-specific DNA bands were normalized to intensities of β2-microglobulin cDNA fragments that were separated on the same gel. Normalized intensities of bands were at 100%.

**3.2.15 Statistical analysis -** All data were analyzed using GraphPad Prism Version 5.03 software. Differences among all groups were examined using the Mann-Whitney U test. Differences were considered significant if P<0.05.

# 3.3 RESULTS

**3.3.1 PCR analysis of genomes of the recombinant adenoviruses -** To confirm the insertion of MV genes into Ad5 genomes, adenoviral DNA was isolated from HEK 293 cells infected for 48 h with Ad5-MV-F, Ad5-MVvacH, Ad5-Empty or mock-infected. The isolated total DNA samples were subjected to PCR with primers ADAPT R and CP52 that were designed to anneal in the areas flanking the deleted E1 region of the Ad5 genome. As predicted, a 418 bp PCR fragment was amplified from the Ad5-Empty DNA (Fig. 3.1A and

B), whereas the insertion of MV H and F genes led to the increase of the size of amplified fragments to 2,233 bps (Fig. 3.1A) and 2,097 bps (Fig. 3.1B), respectively. No fragments were amplified in no template controls and the sample of DNA extracted from mock-infected cells (Fig. 3.1A and B).



**Figure 3.1.** Validation of the insertion of expression cassettes for MV H and F proteins in place of the deleted E1 region of Ad5. Viral DNA was isolated from HEK 293 cells infected with Ad5-MVvacH, Ad5-MV-F, Ad5-Empty or mock-infected, and a fragment encompassing the expression cassette was amplified using the same primer pair. (A) Expected PCR fragments 2,233 bps and 418 bps amplified from Ad5-MVvacH and Ad5-Empty DNA, respectively. (B) As predicted, a 2,097 bp fragment was amplified from Ad5-MV-F DNA. NTC, no template control. Values on the left of the panels are fragment sizes in base pairs.

**3.3.2** Characterization of the expression of MV F and H proteins by the recombinant adenoviruses - Validation of MV F protein expression by Ad5-MV-F was performed on non-complementing Vero cells that were either uninfected or infected with Ad5-Empty, Ad5-MV-F or MV. The cells were collected at 72 h.p.i. and total cell extracts were prepared and examined by Western blotting using the F protein-specific mAb. As anticipated, no MV F protein-specific bands were detected in lysates of uninfected or Ad5-Empty-infected cells (Fig 3.2). The antibody recognized 60 kDa and 40 kDa protein bands, corresponding to uncleaved  $F_0$  and cleaved  $F_1$  forms of the F protein, respectively, only in whole-cell extracts of Ad5-MV-F and MV-infected cells (Fig. 3.2). In addition, a high molecular mass protein band was detected by the antibody. This band may correspond to the F protein trimers (Lee et al., 2007).

The expression of H protein in Ad5-MVvacH-infected cells was determined by immunoprecipitation. Vero cells were mock-infected or infected with Ad5-Empty, Ad5-MVvacH, or MV. At 36 h.p.i., the cells were metabolically labeled for 12 h with [<sup>35</sup>S] methionine/cysteine. Following labeling, total lysates of the infected cells were immunoprecipitated with the MV H-specific mAb and analyzed by SDS-PAGE under reducing conditions. The immunoprecipitation of Ad5-MVvacH-infected lysates revealed a band with molecular mass about 78 kDa (Fig. 3.3), which co-migrated with the H protein produced in the MV-infected cells. No similar band was observed in mock-infected or Ad5-Empty infected cell lysates.

To test whether the H protein expressed by the recombinant adenovirus was present at the surface of infected cells, Ad5-MVvacH-infected Vero cells were labeled with the MV H-specific mAb and analyzed by FACS. As shown in Figure 3.4, the antibody

stained more than 97% of Vero cells infected with Ad5-MVvacH. In contrast, only background levels of staining were detected in the samples of Ad5-Empty-infected or uninfected cells. Moreover, less than 1% of the Ad5-MVvacH infected cells were stained with the isotype control antibody, confirming the specificity of the assay.

The biological activity of the recombinant F and H proteins was tested by examining the ability of these recombinants to cause cell fusion through F protein and subsequent syncytium formation in Vero cells, which are characteristics of MV infection. It has been demonstrated that fusion requires the expression of H and F proteins, as well as F-H protein interactions (Cattaneo and Rose, 1993; Wild, Malvoisin, and Buckland, 1991). In agreement with previously published results (Fooks et al., 1998), Vero cells infected with the combination of Ad5-MV-F and Ad5-MVvacH developed characteristic syncytia (Fig. 3.5, panel C), whereas the H-expressing adenovirus alone did not show any syncytium formation (panel B). As anticipated, no syncytium formation was detected in uninfected cells (panel A), whereas the infection with MV resulted in the development of characteristic cell fusions (panel D).



**Figure 3.2.** Detection of the MV F protein expression in Vero cells infected with the Ad5-MV-F recombinant. Non-complementing Vero cells were infected with Ad5-MV-F, MV, Ad5-Empty or mock-infected. At 72 h post-infection, the total cell extracts were prepared and analyzed with F-specific mAb, Fost 2, by Western blotting.  $F_0$ ,  $F_1$  species and F trimers are indicated on the right of the panel. Non-specific cellular proteins detected by the antibody are indicated by asterisks. Values on the left of the panel are molecular masses in kDa.



**Figure 3.3.** Detection of the MV H protein expression in Vero cells infected with the Ad5-MVvac H recombinant. Vero cells were mock-infected or infected with Ad5-Empty, Ad5-MVvacH, or MV. At 36 h.p.i., the cells were pulse labelled for 12 h with [<sup>35</sup>S] methionine/cysteine. Total lysates of the infected cells were immunoprecipitated with the MV H-specific mAb and analyzed by SDS-10%PAGE under reducing conditions. Proteins from the lysates of radiolabelled Vero cells, uninfected, infected with Ad5-empty, MV or Ad5-MVvacH, a molecular mass marker containing [<sup>14</sup>C] methylated proteins. The migration of molecular mass standards (in kDa) is shown on the right of the panel.



**Figure 3.4.** Detection of the MV H protein expressed by Ad5-MVvacH on the surface of infected Vero cells by FACS. (A) Representative diagrams of the analysis results. (B) Medians of three independent experiments with range. Non-complementing Vero cells were infected with Ad5-MVvacH, Ad5-Empty or mock-infected. At 48 h post-infection, the cells were collected and incubated on ice with MV H-specific mAb  $CV_1CV_4$  along with goat Cy2-conjugated anti-mouse IgG for 1 h. The percent of Cy2-positive cells was determined by FACS analysis. \*, P < 0.05.



**Figure 3.5.** Cell fusion assay showing syncytium formation in Vero cells infected with a combination of Ad5-MV-F and Ad5-MVvacH. Vero cells infected for 48 h at MOI of 100 with (B) Ad5-MVvacH, (C) with the combination of Ad5-F/H recombinants (MOI of 100 with Ad5-MV-F and MOI of 100 with Ad5-MVvacH). Uninfected Vero cells (A) and Vero cells infected with MV (D) were taken as a negative and positive control, respectively. Syncytia were visualized by fixation with 75% ethanol/25% glacial acid and stained with Giemsa dye. Syncytia are indicated with arrows.

**3.3.3** Measles-specific humoral immune responses in mice immunized with the Ad5 recombinants - To determine the immunogenicity of the adenovirus-vectored vaccine against MV, two groups of C57BL/6 mice were vaccinated twice IN or IM with a combination of Ad5-MV-F and Ad5-MVvacH with a dose of 5X10<sup>8</sup> TCID<sub>50</sub> of each virus per mouse. Humoral immune responses were examined by measuring the MV-specific IgG titers and virus neutralizing titers after the first and second immunization. Significantly higher levels of IgG were elicited after the first inoculation of mice with the Ad5-F/H recombinants compared to the control mice (P<0.05) (Fig. 3.6A). Following the second immunization, Ad5-F/H resulted in higher levels of serum IgG production regardless of the route of vaccination, although the difference between IM and IN vaccinated groups was not statistically significant.

To evaluate the biological effectiveness of antibodies produced in the sera, *in vitro* virus neutralizing titers were assessed after each immunization. After the first vaccination, high MV-specific serum-neutralizing antibody titers (Fig. 3.6B) were induced in mice immunized IN or IM compared to the control group (P<0.01). Following the second vaccination with Ad5-F/H, neutralizing antibody levels significantly increased (P<0.05). However, there was no significant difference in the MV-specific serum-neutralizing antibody titers between the groups of mice vaccinated IM or IN at either week 4 or week 7.

To evaluate the type of immune responses induced by the adenovirus-vectored vaccine, the MV-specific IgG subclass titers were determined after two consecutive immunizations by ELISA. As evident in Figure 3.6C, the mice vaccinated with Ad5-F/H IM or IN experienced a significant increase in IgG1 (P<0.05) and IgG2a (P<0.05) compared to

the control group. However, IM inoculation of the Ad recombinants resulted in induction of a predominant Th1-type immune response, whereas IN immunization elicited a more balanced Th1/Th2 immune response since there was no statistically significant difference between MV-specific IgG1 and IgG2a titers.

To assess the MV-specific mucosal immune response, the secretion of IgA in BAL samples was measured after two immunizations. As shown in Figure 3.6D, significantly higher MV-specific IgA titers were detected in all immunized mice compared to the control group. In addition, 100-fold increase in IgA titers was found in BAL of mice, vaccinated IN, compared to those observed in BAL samples of mice, vaccinated IM. These results demonstrate advantage of the IN route of vaccination for the induction of mucosal MV-specific immunity after the immunization with the Ad5-F/H recombinants.



**Figure 3.6.** MV-specific humoral immune responses in sera of mice immunized with a combination of Ad5-MV-F and Ad5-MVvacH. Two groups of mice (5 mice in each group) were immunized twice at a 4 week interval with Ad5-F/H recombinants ( $5X10^8$  TCID<sub>50</sub> of each virus per mouse). The third group was left as a negative control. One group of mice

received two IM inoculations with Ad5-F/H, whereas the second group received two IN inoculation. Three weeks after the second immunization animals were euthanized. Sera were collected at week 4 (prior to the boost) and week 7, and BALs were collected at week 7. (A) MV-specific IgG titers (mean with SD) in sera of mice after the first and second immunization. (B) Virus neutralizing antibody titers (mean with SD) in sera of mice after the first and second immunization. Virus-neutralizing titers are expressed as the reciprocal of the highest dilution that completely inhibited virus-induced CPE. (C) MV-specific IgG1 and IgG2a (mean with SD) in BALs of mice at week 7 after the first immunization. ELISA results are expressed as the reciprocal of the highest dilutions above the value of the negative-control serum. \*, P < 0.05; \*\*, P < 0.01.

**3.3.4 Measles-specific immune responses in cotton rats immunized with the Ad5 recombinants -** To determine the presence of MV-specific immune responses, virus neutralizing titers were evaluated in sera of cotton rats four weeks after a single vaccination. The cotton rats vaccinated IN or IM with Ad5-F/H displayed high MV-specific serum neutralizing-antibody titers (Fig. 3.7). Importantly, similar serum neutralizingantibody titers were induced by Ad5-F/H delivered IN or IM. As expected, no virus neutralizing antibody titers were induced by Ad5-Empty regardless of the route of inoculation.

**3.3.5 Protection of cotton rats against measles virus respiratory challenge -** To evaluate the protective capacity of Ad5-F/H anti-measles vaccine, cotton rats were challenged IN with MV Edmonston four weeks after the vaccination and the viral RNA load in lungs was examined by PT-PCR. The rat  $\beta$ -2 microglobulin mRNA was detected in all samples for the data normalization. The results of RT-PCR analysis revealed that all vaccinated groups showed a decrease in viral replication, compared to the mock-vaccinated, virus-challenged groups (Fig. 3.8A and B). According to the densitometry results, fragments amplified from the lung homogenates of cotton rats immunized IM demonstrated nearly 81% reduction in the normalized band intensity (Fig. 3.8A and B). These data suggest that IN delivery of the Ad5-F/H vaccine induces a more pronounced suppression of the MV replication in lungs of cotton rats than IM delivery.



**Figure 3.7.** MV-specific neutralizing antibody titers (mean with SD) in week 4 sera of cotton rats. Two groups of five rats each were immunized once IM or IN with Ad5-F/H (5X10<sup>8</sup> TCID<sub>50</sub> of each virus per rat). The third and fourth groups (5 mice in each) were immunized once IM or IN with a dose of  $10^9$  TCID<sub>50</sub> of Ad5-Empty. Four weeks later, cotton rats were challenged IN with MV Edmonston (5X10<sup>4</sup> TCID<sub>50</sub> per rat). Four days after the challenge, cotton rats were euthanized. Sera were collected at week 4 (prior to the challenge). Virus-neutralizing titers are expressed as the reciprocal of the highest dilution that completely inhibited virus-induced CPE. \*\*, P < 0.01.


**Figure 3.8.** Protection of cotton rats against measles virus respiratory challenge. (A) Detection of viral RNA in the lung tissue of cotton rats. Cotton rats were immunized with Ad5-F/H IM (Group 1), Ad5-F/H IN (Group 2), Ad5-Empty IM (Group 3), or Ad5-Empty IN (Group 4). All animals were challenged IN with MV Edmonston strain four weeks after the single immunization. Viral RNA was detected by RT-PCR with primers specific for the N gene of MV. A 169 bp N gene-specific cDNA fragment is depicted on the left of the panels.  $\beta$ -2 microglobulin was chosen as a housekeeping gene. A 128 bp  $\beta$ -2 microglobulin genespecific cDNA fragment is depicted on the left of the panels. NTC, no template control. +contr, MV RNA control. M, GeneRuler 1 kb Plus DNA Ladder (Fermentas, Burlington, ON). (B) Intensities of bands were measured with the aid of Bio-Rad Quantity One software (version 4.6.3), then normalized to the intensities of the housekeeping gene bands and represented as a graph. \*, P < 0.05.

### 3.4 DISCUSSION

Based on the knowledge obtained from studies of LAV and formalin-inactivated vaccines, the correlates of protection against measles have been determined. The induction of both arms of the immune system is necessary. Humoral immune responses play an important role in preventing MV infection and neutralizing antibody titers correlate with protection (Albrecht et al., 1977; Black, 1989; Chen et al., 1990; Halsey et al., 1985; Permar, Griffin, and Letvin, 2006), whereas cell-mediated immunity controls viral replication and is being critical in maintaining long-term recall response (de Vries et al., 2010; Ovsyannikova et al., 2003). In addition, studies of pathogenesis of atypical measles revealed that the induction of a Th1/Th2 balanced immune response is required, as Th2skewed responses may prime for more severe disease (atypical measles) upon infection with wild-type MV (Polack et al., 1999; Polack et al., 2002). Furthermore, the importance of generating potent immune responses at the site of pathogen entry has been recognized. There is evidence that vaccines administered by mucosal route are superior in eliciting protection from pathogens that initiate their replication at the mucosal site in comparison to other routes of vaccination (Neutra and Kozlowski, 2006). The partial explanation for this is that there are receptor-mediated recognition systems that serve to focus the immune response at the site where antigen or pathogen was initially encountered. Thus, it is believed that greater immune response may be achieved if measles vaccine is administered mucosally via the respiratory tract (Castro et al., 2005; Dilraj et al., 2007; Sepulveda-Amor et al., 2002).

The main goal of my investigation was to evaluate recombinant adenovirus as a vaccine candidate against measles. To this end, two recombinant Ad5 vectors expressing MV H or F proteins were generated and their capability to express recombinant F and H proteins of MV was assessed. Immunogenicity and protective efficacy of the Ad5-based vaccine represented by a combination of Ad5-MV-F and Ad5-MVvacH were examined in C57BL/6 mice and cotton rats.

Two Ad5 recombinants were generated by homologous recombination in HEK293 cells. Ad5-MV-F recombinant contains a codon-optimized cDNA of the gene encoding MV F protein, whereas Ad5-MVvacH contains the native sequence of the MV H gene. The reason for this is that I experienced difficulty in rescuing the Ad5 recombinant containing a codon-optimized MV H gene. This agrees with previously reported studies, where some Ad vaccine vectors were consistently difficult or impossible to rescue due to the toxicity of recombinant transgene expression, especially in the cases when the transgene was codon-optimized and transcribed from a strong promoter (Zhao et al., 2009). In line with the previously published data (Alkhatib and Briedis, 1988; Alkhatib, Richardson, and Shen, 1990; Fooks et al., 1998), this study demonstrated that the recombinant adenoviruses were capable to express the biologically active recombinant F and H proteins that possess characteristics of the wild-type MV proteins.

To evaluate and compare the immunogenicity of Ad recombinants delivered by intramuscular and intranasal routes, isotypic responses in serum were analysed and MV-specific total IgG and neutralizing antibody titers in serum as well as MV-specific IgA titers in BALs from mice immunized with a combination of Ad5 recombinants were measured.

Analysis of MV-specific IgG subclasses in sera from immunized mice revealed that the adenovirus-vectored vaccine inoculated IN elicited a balanced Th1/Th2 immune response, whereas IM immunization induced a predominant Th1-type immune response. Immunization of C57BL/6 mice with the Ad5-based vaccine resulted in induction of similar MV-specific IgG titers regardless of the route of immunization, indicating the ability of mucosal immunization with the Ad5 recombinants to produce systemic antibody responses at levels that were comparable to those induced by parenteral vaccination routes. This is in concordance with previously reported studies, where following intranasal immunization, certain live vectors were able to elicit high systemic IgG titers of the same magnitude as those induced by parenteral vaccination routes (Egan et al., 2004; Enose et al., 2002). Serum neutralizing titers were the key readout for immunogenicity, as these antibodies correlate with protection from measles (Chen et al., 1990). In mice, the Ad5 recombinants delivered IM or IN elicited similar neutralizing titers that were above the protective threshold in humans (titers >120 mIU/mI measured by PRN, which is ten-fold more sensitive than neutralization assay (Chen et al., 1990), are deemed protective in humans (Samb et al., 1995; WHO, 1993)) following the first and second immunization. Although MV-specific IgA titers were induced by the Ad5 recombinants inoculated IM or IN, nasal administration led to a significant (P<0.01) 100-fold increase in MV-specific IgA titers in BALs as compared to those induced by intramuscular immunization. Therefore, this study demonstrated that the mice immunized with the recombinant adenoviruses either intramuscularly or intranasally developed robust MV-specific antibody immune responses even after a single immunization. On the contrary, Fooks et al. showed that mice immunized with one of the adenovirus recombinants orally or intraperitoneally failed to mount a significant neutralizing

antibody response although low levels of MV-specific IgG were detected by ELISA (Fooks et al., 1998). This discrepancy may be due to the use of a different mouse strain or a different route of immunization in the present study. The other contributing factor may be that Fooks et al. (Fooks et al., 1998) immunized rodents with individual viruses, whereas in this study the vaccinations were done with a combination of two recombinant adenoviruses. In addition, the Ad5-MV-F recombinant contains a codon-optimized F gene that may have improved the F protein expression.

The next step of this research was testing the efficacy of IM or IN immunization with the Ad5 recombinants in inducing protection of cotton rats against the intranasal challenge with MV by measuring the levels of neutralizing antibodies and virus replication. In cotton rats, neutralization assay (NT) titers of >12 are proven to be protective (Schlereth et al., 2000b), similar to the situation in humans (Samb et al., 1995; WHO, 1993). In this study, immunization of cotton rats with the combination of recombinant adenoviruses elicited similar MV-specific serum neutralizing-antibody responses regardless of the delivery route. In addition, the Ad5 recombinants inoculated IM or IN elicited NT titers 29-fold and 34-fold above the protective threshold following a single immunization of cotton rats, respectively. Interestingly, immunization by the intramuscular route with the Ad5 recombinants led to reduced levels of MV replication in the lungs after IN MV challenge, whereas intranasal immunization resulted in undetectable levels of MV RNA, suggesting that mucosal MVspecific IqA antibodies play an important role in protection against MV infection. Therefore, the data presented here may indicate that a single mucosal administration of the recombinant adenoviruses is able to initiate protective systemic and mucosal immune responses that effectively suppressed MV replication in lungs of cotton rats. In contrast,

Fooks et al. demonstrated that intranasal immunization of cotton rats with one of Ad5 recombinants did not result in significant levels of protection (Fooks et al., 1998), which may be explained by the use of individual viruses in the latter study. Similarly to results of this study, a single intranasal, but not parenteral administration of an adenovirus-vectored TB vaccine protected mice from pulmonary tuberculosis (Wang et al., 2004), which is an additional confirmation of capability of replication-deficient adenoviral-based vectors to induce potent mucosal immune protection.

There is evidence that the presence of pre-existing antivector host immunity may hamper the efficacy of an adenovirus-vectored vaccine (McElrath et al., 2008). Furthermore, the attenuated MV vaccine does not induce protection in the presence of antimeasles maternal antibodies in humans (Leuridan and Van Damme, 2007). Therefore, future studies will be set to determine whether intranasal adenovirus-vectored vaccine is efficacious in the presence of MV- and Ad5-specific antibodies. In this regard, different approaches to overcome this limitation are being sought, including engineering of vaccine vectors from viral strains that have not circulated widely in host population (Mastrangeli et al., 1996), employing a non-human adenovirus as a vector (Moffatt et al., 2000) or by mutating viral surface proteins in order to evade host neutralizing antibodies (Roberts et al., 2006). Moreover, the development of Ad5 vectors with additional deletions of their genome may overcome pre-existing Ad5 immunity due to a significant reduction of expression of viral late genes (Gabitzsch et al., 2009). Heterologous prime-boost vaccination strategy (DNA-prime and Ad5-boost) was also shown to be effective in the terms of low levels of antivector immunity (Yang et al., 2003). Another approach to circumvent the problem of pre-existing antivector immunity is to exploit the asymmetry in induction of systemic and

mucosal immune responses. Specifically, mucosal administration of the E1/E3-deleted Ad5 expressing Ebola Zaire glycoprotein, but not intramuscular or oral administrations in mice with pre-existing immunity to Ad 5 (systemic neutralizing antibodies titers of 1:320), induced protection against the lethal challenge (Croyle et al., 2008). In addition, other studies demonstrated that mucosal administration of replication-defective Ad5-derived vaccines has also conferred protection against challenge with other pathogens in the presence of pre-existing immunity to the vector in different models, including humans (Shi et al., 2001; Van Kampen et al., 2005; Xiang et al., 2003). The mucosal route of administration of replication-defective Ad vectors may also allow circumventing maternal pre-existing immunity against measles. For instance, mucosal administration of measles and measles-rubella vaccines was shown to be more efficient than subcutaneous administration in pre-immunized humans (Bennett et al., 2002; Dilraj et al., 2000). Moreover, nasal administration is an easy, fast and painless way of vaccine delivery, which helps to reduce the need for trained healthcare workers, needles, syringes and disposal of hazardous wastes (Kersten and Hirschberg, 2007). In addition, nasal immunization can prime the immune system for both systemic and mucosal immune responses that are critical to provide optimal protection against the disease (Neutra and Kozlowski, 2006).

In summary, this study has demonstrated that a single intranasal immunization of mice and cotton rats with the vaccine, comprising of two recombinant adenoviruses expressing MV H and F proteins, elicited robust MV-specific antibody responses in serum. Furthermore, the results showed that the vaccine given intranasally was more effective than the vaccine given intramuscularly in the induction of MV-specific mucosal IgA in

mouse respiratory tract and in the reduction of viral RNA load in the lungs of immunized cotton rats after intranasal MV challenge.

### 4.0 RECOMBINANT PROTEIN-BASED VACCINE FOR MEASLES

## 4.1 INTRODUCTION

Vaccination against measles with the current licensed vaccines has been successful in developed countries. However, in developing countries, measles remains a leading cause of high mortality among young infants (MMWR, 2009). This may in part be attributed to the limitations of the live attenuated measles vaccines, such as low efficacy of LAV in young infants due to the presence of maternal MV-specific neutralizing antibodies and immaturity of infant's immune system. The latter factors hamper successful vaccination with LAV. As a result, many infants under the age of 9 months are left unprotected before they reach the age of vaccination (WHO, 2002). One of the earliest approaches to vaccinate children at an early age (4-6 months) was discontinued due to high mortality rates observed among girls that received the 'high-titer' LAV (Aaby et al., 2006; Seng et al., 1999). Therefore, there is the need for an alternative vaccine that can be administered successfully at an early age and overcomes the negative impact of maternally derived MV-specific neutralizing antibodies and immune immaturity in young infants.

Subunit vaccines formulated with new adjuvants are among the currently considered vaccine candidates (de Vries et al., 2008). The ISCOM and Protollin formulations incorporating MV glycoproteins have been shown to induce both humoral and cellular immune responses, as well as antiviral protection in rodents and macaques (Chabot et al.,

2005; Pasetti et al., 2007; Stittelaar et al., 2002; van Binnendijk et al., 1997; Varsanyi et al., 1987; Wyde et al., 2000). In addition, ISCOM formulations have been shown protective in the presence of passively acquired MV-specific antibodies (van Binnendijk et al., 1997).

H protein of MV plays a vital role in viral tropism, receptor binding, hemagglutinating activity and induction of protective immunity against viral infection (Griffin, 2007). Although two glycoproteins are thought to be important for the induction of effective MV-specific immunity, the majority of neutralizing antibodies are generated against the MV H protein: they neutralize MV in vitro and provide protection against MV in vivo (Brinckmann et al., 1991; Cardoso et al., 1996; de Swart et al., 2009; Drillien et al., 1988; Giraudon and Wild, 1981; Giraudon and Wild, 1985; Varsanyi et al., 1987). These antibodies are mostly directed against linear epitopes, as well as epitopes dependant on conformation and glycosylation (Griffin, 2007). Glycosylation has been shown to be necessary for the proper folding, dimerization, and antigenicity of the protein (Griffin, 2007). Major conformational epitopes and glycosylation sites are located within the C-terminal globular head domain of MV H (Griffin, 2007). Thus, this protein should be produced in mammalian cells, as its antigenicity and immunogenicity depend on proper conformation and glycosylation. In addition, the strength of a cell line-based technology is its safety, scalability and productivity. Therefore, in this study, the development of a stable human cell line producing a secreted globular head domain of MV H protein was undertaken and the ability of the protein to induce MV-specific immune responses in mice was examined.

# 4.2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

**4.2.1** Construction of the recombinant MV H protein expression plasmid - The pUC-MV-H plasmid (GeneScript Corp., Piscataway, NJ), containing a codon optimized MV H gene (the codon adaptability for human cells and the entire mRNA structure were taken into consideration), served as a template to amplify a part of the MV H gene encoding the globular head domain of the protein (amino acids 156-617) by PCR using the Phusion High-Fidelity PCR kit (New England Biolabs, Pickering, ON). Briefly, PCR was carried out in 50 μl containing 25 pmol of each primer (MV-H-head-FOR) 5'-

TTGGCCGGCCAGACGTTGCCGCCGAAGAGTT-3' and (MV-H-head-REV) 5'-

ATTTGCGGCCGCTCGGCGATTAGTGCCATCTT-3', and ~0.1  $\mu$ g of DNA. Reaction parameters were as follows: enzyme activation for 1 min at 95°C; followed by 30 cycles of denaturation for 1 min at 95°C, annealing for 1 min at 56°C, and extension for 1 min at 72°C; and final extension for 1 min at 72°C. The product was then digested with *Fsel* and *Notl* (New England Biolabs, Ipswich, MA) and the resulting fragment was ligated into pIRESpuro (Clontech, Mountain View, CA) in frame with the mammalian transin secretion signal, the protein A purification tag coding sequence and the tobacco etch virus (TEV) protease cleavage site resulting in pProtA-MV-H156/617. Correct sequence of the recombinant gene was confirmed by nucleotide sequencing.

4.2.2 Generation of a stable cell line expressing the globular head domain of MV H protein - For transient transfections, HEK 293T cells (ATCC, CRL-1573) were plated in a six-well plate (10<sup>6</sup> cells/well) and maintained in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM; Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated FBS (Lonza), 0.1 mM non-essential amino acids (Invitrogen), 10 mM HEPES buffer (Invitrogen) and 50  $\mu$ g/ml gentamicin (Invitrogen). When the monolayers were 70-80% confluent, the cells were transfected with 6 µg of pProtA-MV-H156/617 using the Calcium Phosphate Transfection Kit (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA), according to the manufacturer's instructions. To produce stably transfected cell lines, puromycin (Invitrogen) was added one day after transfection to a final concentration of 5 µg/ml. Resistant clones were clearly visible 13 days following transfection. The cell media were collected from wells with expended individual clones and analyzed by Western blotting with the protein A-specific mAb. IgGsepharose affinity purification of the fusion protein was carried out at the University of Toronto in the laboratory of our collaborator, Dr. James Rini. The purified recombinant protein was released from the tag by TEV protease digestion. The resulting purified MV-H156/617 protein (no protein A tag) was used in the mouse trial and ELISPOT assay.

**4.2.3 Western blotting –** To detect the expression of recombinant ProtA-MV-H156/617 protein, the collected medium samples were incubated at 96°C for 5 min in 2X loading buffer containing 4%  $\beta$ -mercaptoethanol (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) and separated by SDS-10% PAGE. The separated proteins were transferred onto a nitrocellulose membrane (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA). The membrane was blocked overnight with 5% skim milk in TBS/0.05% Tween-20 at 4°C, followed by incubation for 4 h at RT with the protein A-specific mAb (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) diluted 1:5,000. Bound antibodies were detected by incubating the blot with goat anti-mouse HRP-conjugated secondary antibody (1:3,000) (GE Healthcare, Baie d'Urfe, QC) at RT for 1 h, followed by incubation with the ECL-plus reagent (GE Healthcare).

4.2.4 Mouse trial - The purified recombinant MV-H156/617 protein was used in this study. Six-week-old female C57BL/6 mice were randomly allocated to seven groups of five animals each and vaccinated twice subcutaneously (SC) at a 4-week interval. Three groups of mice were immunized with a total volume of 100  $\mu$ l at 0.3  $\mu$ g, 3  $\mu$ g or 15  $\mu$ g of MV-H156/617 per immunization. The other three groups were immunized with a volume of 100  $\mu$ l at 0.3  $\mu$ g, 3  $\mu$ g, or 15  $\mu$ g of the protein formulated with aluminium hydroxide (Brenntag Biosector, Frederikssund, Denmark). Group 7 was left as a negative control. Blood was collected prior to the first immunization as well as at week 4 (prior to the boost) and week 7. Blood samples were allowed to clot at RT for 2 h before centrifuging for 20 min at 2,000 g, and the resulting sera were stored at -80°C. Subsequently, sera were tested for total MV-specific IgG and IgG subclasses by ELISA and for the presence of MVspecific neutralizing antibodies by in vitro virus neutralization assay. Mice were euthanized three weeks after the boost for isolation of splenocytes for ELISPOT assays. All procedures involving animals were performed in accordance with the guidelines of the Canadian Council for Animal Care.

**4.2.5** Virus neutralization assay - Sera were assayed for MV-specific neutralizing antibodies, as described in section 3.3.13. Virus-neutralizing titers are expressed as the reciprocal of the highest dilution that completely inhibited virus-induced CPE.

**4.2.6 ELISA** - Sera were assayed for MV-specific IgG, IgG1, and IgG2a, as described in section 3.3.12. Results were expressed as the reciprocal of the highest dilution resulting in a reading of 2 standard deviations above the value of the negative control serum.

**4.2.7 IFN**-γ and **IL-5** enzyme-linked immunospot (ELISPOT) assays - For isolation of splenocytes, mice were euthanized and spleens were removed and placed into tubes containing RPMI medium 1640 supplemented with 10 mM HEPES buffer (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA), 0.1 mM non-essential amino-acids (Invitrogen), 1 mM sodium pyruvate (Invitrogen), and 2 mM L-Glutamine, 100 U/mI Penicillin, 100 mg/ml Streptomycin (Invitrogen), and kept on ice. Then spleens were cut into pieces and gently pushed through sterile 100 µl cell strainers (BD Biosciences, Mississauga, ON) into Petri dishes containing RPMI. Splenocytes were centrifuged for 10 min at 1,200 rpm at 4°C and resuspended in 5 ml of RPMI supplemented with 0.1 mM non-essential amino acids (Invitrogen), 10 mM HEPES buffer (Invitrogen), 1 mM sodium pyruvate (Invitrogen), 2 mM L-Glutamine, 100 U/mI Penicillin, 100 mg/ml Streptomycin (Invitrogen) and 10% FBS (Lonza). Unifilter plates (GE Healthcare, Piscataway, NJ) were coated overnight at 4°C with rat anti-mouse IFN-γ– or IL-5-specific mAbs (BD Biosciences, Mississauga, ON) at the concentration of 2

µg/ml. Next day plates were washed with RPMI supplemented with 10% FBS and blocked with the same medium for 1 to 2 h at 37°C. Isolated splenocytes were cultured at 5X10<sup>6</sup> cells per well in triplicate wells (96-well plates) in the presence of 10 µg of recombinant MV-H156/617 protein per ml. Control cells were cultured with medium only. After 48 h of incubation at 37°C in humidified atmosphere with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, plates were washed five times with PBS/0.05% Tween-20 and incubated overnight at 4°C with biotinylated anti-mouse IFN- $\gamma$  or IL-5 antibodies (BD Biocsiences) at the concentration of 2  $\mu$ g/ml in PBS/0.05% Tween-20. Subsequently, the plates were incubated for 1.5 h at RT with AP-conjugated streptavidin (Jackson Immunoresearch, West Grove, PA) diluted 1:1,000 in PBS. Bound IFN- $\gamma$  or IL-5 antibodies were visualized by incubation with 5-bromo-4-chloro- 3indolylphosphate and nitroblue tetrazolium substrate (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO). The plates were washed in distilled water and air dried; spots were then counted using an inverted microscope. The number of IFN- $\gamma$  or IL-6-secreting cells was expressed as the difference between the number of spots per 10<sup>6</sup> cells from MV-H156/617 stimulated cultures and the number of spots per 10<sup>6</sup> cells from control cultures.

**4.2.8 Statistical analysis -** All data were analyzed using GraphPad Prism Version 5.03 software. Differences among all groups were examined using the Mann-Whitney U test. Differences were considered significant if P< 0.05.

#### 4.3 RESULTS

**4.3.1** Characterization of the recombinant MV H protein expression by stable cell lines – The recombinant MV H protein (762 aa) contains (Fig. 4.1) a transin secretion signal (1-32 aa) which directs the protein through the secretory pathway and induces accumulation of the protein in medium. The secretion signal is followed by a protein A purification tag (33-281 aa) serving for affinity purification. A tobacco etch virus protease cleavage site is located between the protein A purification tag and the H globular head domain (301-762 aa), allowing release of the H globular head domain during purification.

To verify the expression of the fusion protein, transient transfections of HEK 293T cells were carried out and cell culture media collected at indicated time points were subjected to Western blotting. A secreted protein with molecular mass about 95 kDa was detected in the media collected at 24 h, 48 h or 72 h post-transfection (Fig. 4.2), but not in the media of untransfected cells. The amount of the secreted protein in the media of pProtA-MV-H156/617-transfected cells increased from 24 h to 72 h post-transfection. The predicted molecular mass of the nascent ProtA-MV-H156/617 peptide is 85 kDa. However, all active sites of the addition of N-linked oligosaccharide chains are located within the globular head domain of H protein (Hu et al., 1994). Hence, the resulting molecular mass of the secreted fusion protein is expected to be more than 85 kDa. The lower molecular mass bands detected at 48 h and 72 h post-transfection most likely represent the degradation products, whereas high molecular mass protein bands may correspond to the H protein dimers (Hashiguchi et al., 2007).

Transfection of HEK 293T cells with pProtA-MV-H156/617 and selection of stably transfected clones resistant to puromycin resulted in the development of stable cell lines expressing the globular head domain of MV H protein fused with a portion of Protein A of *Staphylococcus aureus* (Fig. 4.3). To ascertain the expression of the fusion protein, samples of the cell media were collected from individual clones and equal volumes of cell media were analyzed by Western blotting with the protein A-specific mAb. Clones 4, 9, 10 and 14 were chosen for further work due to the correct size of the protein expressed and a high level of the protein expression.



**Figure 4.1.** Schematic of the recombinant ProtA-MV-H156/617 protein. *TSS*, transin secretion signal; *N* and *C*, N- and C-terminus, respectively.



**Figure 4.2.** Validation of the secretion of the ProtA-MV-H156/617 protein into the media of transfected cells. HEK 293T cells were transfected with the pProtA-MV-H156/617 plasmid using calcium-phosphate method, and the cell culture media was collected at 24 h, 48 h and 72 h post-transfection and subjected to detection of the ProtA-MV-H156/617 fusion protein by immunoblotting with a protein A-specific mAb diluted 1:5,000. Bound antibodies were detected by incubating the blot with goat anti-mouse HRP-conjugated secondary antibody (1:3,000) at RT for 1 h and enhanced chemiluminescence substrate. Values on the left of the panel are molecular masses in kDa.



**Figure 4.3.** Expression of the recombinant ProtA-MV-H156/617 protein by stably transfected cell lines. HEK 293T cells were transfected with pProtA-MV-H156/617 using calcium-phosphate method. Selection of clones resistant to puromycin resulted in the development of stably transfected cell lines expressing the recombinant ProtA-MV-H156/617 protein. Cell culture media were collected and the protein secreted into the media was detected by immunoblotting with the protein A-specific mAb. Values on the left of the panels are molecular masses in kDa.

**4.3.2 MV-specific humoral immune responses in mice immunized with the recombinant MV H protein -** Humoral immune responses induced by the purified MV-H156/617 protein alone or the protein formulated with aluminium hydroxide were examined by measuring the MV-specific IgG ELISA titers after two immunizations. Significantly higher IgG production (P<0.05) was observed in unadjuvanted groups when 15 μg of the protein were inoculated (P<0.05) compared to the 0.3-μg inoculated group (Fig. 4.4A). This response was further increased by the addition of aluminium hydroxide to the formulation. In addition, adjuvanted vaccine groups demonstrated a significant increase of the MVspecific IgG titers compared to the groups vaccinated with MV H protein alone.

To evaluate the biological effectiveness of antibodies produced in the sera, virus neutralizing titers were examined after two vaccinations. Immunization with MV-H156/617 protein/aluminium hydroxide resulted in significantly higher virus neutralizing titers than immunization with the recombinant MV-H156/617 protein alone (Fig. 4.4B), confirming the additive effect of co-formulation with aluminium hydroxide on humoral immunity against MV.

To characterize the type of immune response generated, MV H-specific IgG1 and IgG2 levels in the mouse sera were determined. As shown in Figure 4.4C, immunization of mice with the MV-H156/617 protein alone or MV-H156/617 protein/aluminium hydroxide resulted in the induction of predominantly MV-specific IgG1 titers, which is an indication of Th2-type immune response. Although the IgG2 titers were not significantly different in the MV-H156/617 and MV-H156/617/aluminium hydroxide groups, IgG1 titers were significantly higher (P<0.01) in the aluminium hydroxide group after two consecutive

immunization. Correspondingly, IgG1/IgG2 ratio was higher in the MV-H156/617 protein/aluminium hydroxide group after two vaccinations than that in the MV-H156/617 group.

4.3.3 MV-H-specific cell-mediated immune responses in mice immunized with the recombinant protein - To determine the level of MV-specific cellular immunity after two consecutive immunizations, we measured the secretion of IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-5 by *in vitro* restimulated splenocytes using ELISPOT assay. No IFN- $\gamma$  secreting cells were induced by mock vaccination, and low numbers of IFN- $\gamma$  secreting cells were observed after two vaccinations with the MV-H156/617 protein and MV-H156/617 protein/aluminium hydroxide (mean numbers of IFN- $\gamma$  secreting cells: mice immunized with the protein alone – 3; mice inoculated with the MV-H156/617 protein/aluminium hydroxide -4). In contrast, high numbers of IL-5 secreting cells were detected in the groups that received MV-H156/617 protein or MV-H156/617 protein/aluminium hydroxide (mean numbers of IL-5 secreting cells: mice immunized with the protein alone – 248; mice inoculated with the MV-H156/617 protein/aluminium hydroxide -347; control mice -8) (Fig. 4.5). In addition, there was no significant difference between groups of mice vaccinated with the MV-H156/617 protein or MV-H156/617 protein/aluminium hydroxide in terms of IFN- $\gamma$  or IL-5 secretion (Fig. 4.5). These results indicate that immunization with the purified MV-H156/617 protein primed for a type 2 skewing of the cytokine response.



**Figure 4.4.** MV-specific humoral immune responses in sera of mice immunized with the recombinant globular head domain of MV H protein. Six groups of mice (5 mice in each group) were immunized SC twice at a 4 week interval. Three groups of mice were inoculated with 0.3  $\mu$ g, 3 $\mu$ g, or 15  $\mu$ g of the globular head domain of MV H protein. The other three groups were immunized with the same SC doses of the protein formulated with aluminium hydroxide. Group 7 was left as a negative control. Three weeks after the second

immunization animals were euthanized. Sera were collected at week 4 (prior to the boost) and week 7. (A) MV-specific IgG titers (mean with SD) in sera of mice after two consecutive immunizations. (B) MV-specific virus neutralizing titers (mean with SD) in week 7 sera after two immunizations. Virus-neutralizing titers are expressed as the reciprocal of the highest dilution that completely inhibited virus-induced CPE. (C) MV-specific IgG1 and IgG2a (mean with SD) in week 7 sera of mice. ELISA results are expressed as the reciprocal of the highest dilution resulting in a reading of 2 standard deviations above the value of the negative control serum. \*, P < 0.05; \*\*, P < 0.01.



**Figure 4.5.** Numbers of IL-5 secreting splenocytes (mean with SD) in response to in vitro restimulation with the purified globular head domain of recombinant MV H protein. Group C was immunized twice SC at a 4-week interval with 15  $\mu$ g of the purified globular head domain of recombinant MV H protein. Group F was inoculated twice SC at a 4-week interval with 15  $\mu$ g of the purified protein formulated with aluminium hydroxide. Group G was inoculated with saline. Three weeks later after the second immunization animals were euthanized. \*\*, P < 0.01.

### 4.4 DISCUSSION

Surface proteins of MV are the main targets of immune system to generate protective immunity, which makes them ideal antigens for vaccine development. In this regard, several expression systems have been used to express the recombinant MV glycoproteins: mammalian cell expression systems based on vaccinia (Kidokoro et al., 2002), canarypox (Taylor et al., 1992), adenovirus (Alkhatib and Briedis, 1988), Semliki forest vectors (Bouche et al., 1998), insect cell expression system (Sadigh et al., 2008; Takehara et al., 1992; Vialard et al., 1990), and plant-based system (Webster et al., 2005). The lack of proper conformation and post-translational changes in prokaryotes, and to certain extent in insect- and plant-based expression systems, restrict their application for therapeutic protein production (Arya, Bhattacharya, and Saini, 2008; Webster et al., 2005). In contrast, a mammalian cell expression system has been shown to provide proper posttranslational modification of the H protein (Gerald et al., 1986). In our study, calcium phosphate transfection of HEK 293T cells with pProtA-MV-H156/617 and selection of clones resistant to puromycin resulted in the development of stable cell lines expressing the recombinant ProtA-MV-H156/617 protein. In Western blotting, the protein migrated under reducing conditions as a strong wide band with an estimated molecular mass of about 95 kDa, which is higher than the predicted molecular mass of the nascent ProtA-MV-H156/617 peptide. This suggests that the protein has undergone some post-translational modifications, perhaps glycosylation, which was shown to play an important role in the processing and antigenicity of the MV H protein (Hu et al., 1994). The secretion signal of

MV H protein is located within the cytoplasmic tail (Griffin, 2007). Even though this domain was deleted from the recombinant ProtA-MV-H156/617 protein, the mammalian transin secretion signal was placed at the N-terminus of the recombinant ProtA-MV-H156/617 protein to direct the protein through the secretory pathway, where glycosylation takes place (Vitale and Denecke, 1999). In addition, the secretion of ProtA-MV-H156/617 into medium and presence of the protein A tag at its N-terminus facilitated functional analysis and subsequent purification of this protein. Immunoblotting revealed high levels of the protein expression as early as 24 h post-transfection, which may be attributed to codon-optimized MV H gene sequence placed under a strong CMV promoter. Furthermore, the advantage of the expression system used in this study over a number of mammalian viral expression systems is the absence of safety issues associated with pathogenicity of viral vectors.

The examination of immunogenicity of purified MV H globular head domain revealed that all groups of mice immunized with the protein alone seroconverted after two SC immunizations. The increases in serum IgG levels were dependent on the concentration of the recombinant protein used for the vaccine formulation. The role of anti-MV neutralizing antibodies in protection against MV infection is well-established, neutralizing titers of ≥120 mIU/ml in humans correlate with protection even in the absence of a cellular response (Samb et al., 1995; WHO, 1993). Although antibody responses after two consecutive immunizations with the protein were strong, I found that the purified globular head domain of MV H alone failed to stimulate significant MV-specific neutralizing antibody titers unless the mice were immunized with the protein formulated with aluminium hydroxide. However, the ability of the protein to induce low MV-specific neutralizing titers at the highest dose tested suggests that it possesses a correct conformational structure, which is critical in

induction of antibodies capable of recognizing the pathogen upon infection (protective immune responses). The production of MV-specific IgG and neutralizing antibodies was further increased by the addition of aluminium hydroxide. This was expected, as aluminum hydroxide boosts humoral immunity by providing Th2 cell help to follicular B cells (Lambrecht et al., 2009).

Mice immunized with the globular head domain of MV H protein alone developed a predominantly Th2 immune response. As expected, the addition of aluminium hydroxide further polarized immune response toward a Th2-type response, which agrees with the observation that the major role of aluminium-induced IL-4 in Th-subset stimulation is to downregulate the Th1 response (Lindblad, 2004). However, induction of Th2-skewed responses should be avoided in measles vaccination because they may prime for atypical measles (Polack et al., 1999; Polack et al., 2003a; Polack et al., 2002). A more balanced Th1/Th2-type immune response could be established by inclusion of the F protein (Polack et al., 2003b) and/or Th1-directing adjuvants (e.g., CpG oligodeoxynucleotides) into the vaccine formulation. However, it was shown that induction of a Th2 polarization of immune responses is not sufficient to elicit atypical measles, and other factors, such as the formation and deposition of immune complexes, play an important role in the pathogenesis of atypical measles (Polack et al., 2003b).

The role of cell-mediated immunity in controlling viral replication and maintaining long-term recall response has been extensively studies in non-human primates and humans (de Vries et al., 2010; Permar et al., 2004; Permar et al., 2003). The examination of cellular immune responses revealed that immunization with the globular head domain of

MV H protein elicited high MV-specific IL-5 and low IFN- $\gamma$  production, indicating priming for a type 2 skewing of the cytokine response. In this study, the Th2 bias may be associated with inability of the globular head domain of MV H protein to induce activation of monocytes via TLR2 and elicit production of IL-12 through this mechanism, as it was shown that the H proteins of UV-inactivated vaccine strains, including Edmonston, do not activate cells via both human and murine TLR2 in comparison to UV-inactivated wild-type MV H protein (Bieback et al., 2002). The data presented here showed that the addition of aluminium hydroxide to 15  $\mu$ g of MV-H156/617 had little effect on induction of IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-5 secreting cells. Although the numbers of IFN- $\gamma$  and IL-5 producing cells were higher in mice immunized with the globular head domain of MV H protein formulated with aluminium hydroxide compared to mice immunized with the protein alone, this difference did not reach statistical significance. These results are in concordance with previously published data, where subunit vaccine based on secreted antigens from Mycobacterium tuberculosis and formulated with aluminum hydroxide primed for a cellular response (monitored as antigenspecific proliferation of lymphocytes) with a low production of IFN-γ and IL-5 cytokines in C57BL/6J mice (Lindblad et al., 1997). Although, other aspects of cell-mediated immunity, for instance, antigen-specific lymphocyte proliferation and IL-4 production, remain to be studied, these data provide evidence that the globular head domain of MV H protein is able to induce Th2-skewed cellular responses against MV.

In summary, the results presented here demonstrate that, in mice, the purified MV H protein produced in the mammalian expression system, have displayed certain immunogenic properties. The immunogenicity of the protein is confirmed by its ability to

induce moderate humoral immune responses as well as cell-mediated immunity monitored as antigen-specific production of IL-5 in the ELISPOT assay. Undoubtedly, formulation of the protein with Th1-directing adjuvants is required to enhance its immunogenicity and protective efficacy. In addition, inclusion of the MV F protein into the vaccine formulation may contribute to the optimization of protective immune responses, as generation of MVspecific neutralizing antibodies against both glycoproteins is required for complete protection against measles (de Swart et al., 2009; Varsanyi et al., 1987). The immunogenic properties of the purified globular head domain of MV H protein may be attributed to proper folding and other post-translational modifications conferred by the mammalian expression system.

### 5.0 GENERAL DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

Studies investigating MV biology and pathogenesis as well as the efficacy of LAV have advanced our knowledge of the determinants of protective immunity against measles. In numerous studies, the role of MV-specific antibodies in prevention of measles infection following natural infection, vaccination, or passive transfer of antibodies has been shown. Moreover, the neutralizing antibody titers have been defined as correlates of protection (Chen et al., 1990). Evidence for importance of cellular immunity in the control of MV replication and maintenance of long-term recall response was also demonstrated (de Vries et al., 2010; Ovsyannikova et al., 2003). In addition, studies focused on pathogenesis of atypical measles provided insight into mechanisms leading to the exacerbated disease that was observed in individuals vaccinated with FIMV and subsequently exposed to wild type MV. FIMV was licensed in the United States in the 1960s (de Vries et al., 2008). Recipients received this vaccine developed short-lived immunity characterized by moderate levels of hemagglutination inhibiting antibodies and a lack of production of antibodies to F (Merz, Scheid, and Choppin, 1980). In macagues, immunization with FIMV resulted in induction of immunity with no cytotoxic T cell response and nonprotective, low-avidity, complementfixing antibodies (Polack et al., 1999; Polack et al., 2003a). This leads to immune complex deposition in affected tissues, eosinophilia, pneumonitis and a Th2 polarization of the immune response (Polack et al., 1999). Problems associated with induction of aberrant immune responses and predisposition to the enhanced disease led to the withdrawal of this vaccine in 1967 (de Vries et al., 2008). However, findings of these studies showed the

importance of the quality of immune responses in conferring protection to re-infection. Overall, all these data set the requirements that may lead to improvement of current MV vaccination strategies and/or development of alternative ones.

My work was initially built upon a study done by Fooks et al. (Fooks et al., 1998). This research group described the construction and initial characterization of replicationdeficient Ad5 recombinants expressing the MV H and F genes under the control of CMV immediate early promoter. In addition, they determined whether these adenovirus recombinants could elicit immune responses protective against MV challenge in mice and cotton rats, when administered by parenteral or mucosal routes. Mice and cotton rats were immunized with the Ad5 recombinants expressing the MV H or F protein in two doses containing 10<sup>8</sup> PFU one week apart. They showed that oral as well as parenteral administration of the H-expressing recombinant adenovirus elicited a significant protective response in mice challenged intracranially with a rodent-adapted MV strain, whereas the Fexpressing adenovirus delivered orally or intraperitoneally failed to protect mice. Mice immunized with either recombinant developed low levels of MV-specific IgG. Antibodies elicited in mice following immunization with either recombinant had no in vitro neutralizing activity, suggesting involvement of a cell-mediated immune response in protection. In cotton rats, immunization by the intraperitoneal route with the adenoviruses expressing the MV H or F protein resulted in reduced virus titers in the lung and the absence of histological signs of infection, whereas intranasal immunization with the adenoviruses expressing the H or F proteins did not confer significant levels of protection. Based on observations of the previously described study (Fooks et al., 1998) and the fact that antibodies to both glycoproteins of MV are required for virus neutralization to provide

protection (de Swart et al., 2009; Varsanyi et al., 1987), I concluded that a combination of Ad5 recombinants expressing MV H or F proteins should be administered in order to induce protective immune responses. In addition, analyses of syncytium formation assays performed in this study as well as by Fooks et al (Fooks et al., 1998) revealed that the ability of a combination of the Ad5 recombinants expressing MV H or F proteins to cause pronounced cytopathic effects in monolayers of Vero cells could enhance the immunogenicity of this vaccine candidate. This conclusion was based on the observation that cytopathic viruses are extremely immunogenic since they cause massive cell death, which has to be cleared by phagocytes (Chen and Ron, 2006). Therefore, the hypothesis of this study was that the combination of Ad5 recombinants would able to induce potent immune responses to protect animals against MV challenge.

As was done by Fooks et al in mice, I aimed to employ parenteral and mucosal immunization. In contrast to the previously published data (Fooks et al., 1998), this study demonstrated that IM or IN immunization of C57BL/6 mice with two doses of the combination of Ad5 recombinants resulted in induction of a strong humoral immune response characterized by high levels of MV-specific IgG and neutralizing antibodies. In addition, the results revealed that the Ad recombinants administered IN or IM induced balanced Th1/Th2 and predominant Th1-type immune responses, respectively. Furthermore, the data presented here demonstrated that IN immunization with the combination of Ad5 recombinants expressing MV H or F proteins elicited higher levels of IgA in the lung, as well as high MV-specific IgG and neutralizing antibody titers of the same magnitude as those induced by intramuscular immunization. These results suggest potential applicability of the replication-deficient Ad vectors for mucosal immunization

against measles, which are in agreement with previous reports, where adenovirus-based mucosal vaccination was effective in protecting against infections caused by HIV, HSV and *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in animal models (Santosuosso, McCormick, and Xing, 2005).

The next step was to examine whether the Ad5 recombinants administered IN or IM could confer protection in cotton rats against MV challenge. This study demonstrated that a single intranasal or intramuscular immunization with the combination of Ad5 recombinants resulted in induction of similar MV-specific neutralizing antibody titers, but different levels of suppression of MV replication in the lungs after IN MV challenge. The levels of MV-specific neutralizing antibodies induced by the Ad5 recombinants were well above the protective threshold value, as neutralization assay titers of >12 are proven to be protective in cotton rats (Schlereth et al., 2000b) and in humans (Samb et al., 1995; WHO, 1993). In contrast to the previous study (Fooks et al., 1998), intranasal immunization of cotton rats was superior in suppression of MV replication compared to parenteral immunization, suggesting an importance of mucosal MV-specific IqA antibodies in protection against MV infection. These data agreed with the studies, where *in vitro* anti-MV IgA functions include the prevention of virus entry and the interruption of virus replication (Yan et al., 2002), as well as another study in which a single intranasal, but not parenteral administration of an adenovirus-vectored TB vaccine protected mice from pulmonary tuberculosis (Wang et al., 2004). Overall, these results agreed with the hypothesis that immunization with the combination of recombinant adenoviruses expressing the MV glycoproteins would induce potent immune responses to protect animals against MV challenge.

The development of a measles subunit vaccine may prevent the limitations associated with LAV and eventually contribute to global measles eradication, as it can be administered safely to young infants at an early age and close the "window of susceptibility" (age 4-9 months) between the decay of maternal antibodies and vaccination with LAV. Several studies proving the immunogenicity, safety and efficacy of measles subunit vaccines had already been completed by others in rodents and macaques. However, to my knowledge, the measles virus antigens used in these studies have been expressed in mammalian cell expression systems based on viral vectors or were derived from a split antigen preparation. Major drawback of these expression systems is safety issues associated with the use of live viruses for production of MV glycoproteins. The development of a stable cell line expressing MV H or F proteins based on the HEK 293 mammalian platform may possess some advantages. This system facilitates a high yield production of recombinant proteins and is suitable for suspension-growing (Pham, Kamen, and Durocher, 2006). In addition, 293 human embryonic cells can confer the most proper post-translational processing of the recombinant MV H protein, which is important for its antigenicity (Hu et al., 1994). Therefore, the goal of this study was to test the feasibility of production of the recombinant MV H protein by stably transfected HEK 293 cells and to examine the ability of this recombinant protein to induce MV-specific immune responses against measles.

In the study presented here, the production of the recombinant globular head domain of MV H protein by the human stable cell lines is characterized by a high yield of the protein with proper post-translational modifications, ease of its functional analysis and purification, and the absence of safety concerns associated with pathogenicity of viral

vectors. Furthermore, this study demonstrated that subcutaneous immunization of C57BL/6 mice with the purified protein alone resulted in induction of a Th2-skewed immune response characterized by the moderate production of MV-specific IgG in the serum, as well as the production of IL-5 by *in vitro* restimulated splenocytes. The addition of aluminium hydroxide increased the magnitude of MV-specific neutralizing titers, which correlate with protection against measles (Chen et al., 1990), but had little effect on cellular immune responses. Thus, these results demonstrated that the purified globular head domain of MV H protein was able to induce moderate humoral immune responses as well as cell-mediated immunity monitored as the antigen-specific production of IL-5 in the ELISPOT assay.

Ultimately, it was demonstrated here that parenteral and mucosal immunization with the combination of Ad5 recombinants expressing the MV glycoproteins resulted in the induction of predominant Th1-type and balanced Th1/Th2 immune responses in mice, respectively. Intranasal immunization of mice confirmed mucosal applicability of the replication-deficient adenoviruses, as they induced mucosal MV-specific IgA antibodies, as well as the production of MV-specific IgG and neutralizing antibodies in the magnitude comparable to IM immunization. In addition, IN delivery of the Ad5 recombinants was superior to IM delivery, in terms of reducing viral replication in the lungs of cotton rats. Thus, the intranasal delivery of the combination of Ad5 recombinants is superior for inducing mucosal immunity, as well as protection against MV challenge in cotton rats. Furthermore, this study demonstrated the feasibility of production of the globular head domain of MV H protein by the stable HEK 293 cell line and the immunogenicity of the purified protein in mice characterized by the induction of Th2-skewed immune responses.
There are essentially several problems that will need to be addressed in future studies with respect to the immunization against MV and to the vaccine candidates characterized in this study. The MV immunization-related problems include the induction of protective immune responses in the presence of maternal MV-specific antibodies and risks of vaccine-enhanced disease (atypical measles) upon subsequent infection. A problem attributed to the immunization with Ad5 recombinants is induction of protective immunization with Ad5 recombinants is induction of protective immunity in humans in the presence of pre-existing Ad5-specific antibodies.

There are many studies that documented the role of pre-existing MV-specific antibodies in suppression of subsequent immune responses against MV in infants (Albrecht et al., 1977; Leuridan and Van Damme, 2007), primates (Premenko-Lanier et al., 2003; Premenko-Lanier et al., 2004; van Binnendijk et al., 1997; Zhu et al., 2000), cotton rats (Pueschel et al., 2007; Schlereth et al., 2000a; Schlereth et al., 2000b; Weidinger et al., 2001), and mice (Galletti, Beauverger, and Wild, 1995). In infants, it was shown that preexisting MV-specific maternal antibodies interfere with vaccine-induced seroconversion, and do not protect against wild-type MV (Leuridan and Van Damme, 2007). In cotton rats, inoculation with high titers of human MV-specific antiserum blocked completely the neutralizing antibody immune response and reduced the T cell response after the immunization with a MV vaccine virus (Pueschel et al., 2007). Although T cell responses were detectable, the absence of neutralizing antibodies resulted in no protection. In macagues, the presence of relatively low levels of MV-specific antibodies at the time of vaccination interfered with MV-specific antibody responses induced by vaccination with MV-Schwarz (a vaccine strain), but did not affect the induction of MV-specific proliferative T cell and CTL responses (van Binnendijk et al., 1997). As a result, only partial protection

97

was demonstrated in monkeys vaccinated with MV-Schwarz, suggesting the role of T cellmediated immunity in protection in the presence of low levels of specific neutralizing antibodies (van Binnendijk et al., 1997). However, some studies revealed that the suppressive effects of the pre-existing MV-specific antibodies can be overcome by a twodose IM/IN delivery of a modified vaccinia virus Ankara expressing the MV glycoproteins, or IN immunization with a single dose of VSV expressing MV H (Schlereth et al., 2003; Schlereth et al., 2000b). Furthermore, aerosol vaccination of children with LAVs has been proven to be more effective in the presence of pre-existing MV-specific antibodies than vaccination by parenteral route (Bennett et al., 2002; Dilraj et al., 2000; Sepulveda-Amor et al., 2002). Thus, these results indicate that mucosal delivery of MV vaccines may circumvent the suppressive effect of maternal antibodies on the induction of MV-specific immune responses. In addition, mucosal immunization also offers other advantages, such as the induction of both systemic and mucosal immune responses that provide optimal protection against the disease (Neutra and Kozlowski, 2006), avoidance of pre-existing Ad5-immunity in humans (Croyle et al., 2008; Shi et al., 2001; Van Kampen et al., 2005; Xiang et al., 2003), ease of vaccine administration, and minimization of the risk associated with transmission of infectious diseases through unsafe injection.

With regard to atypical measles, it seems that the replication-deficient Ad5-based vaccine candidate is not likely to predispose for this type of immunopathology. This assumption is supported by the fact that, in general, replication-deficient Ad5 vectors possess type 1 adjuvant properties and can induce potent long-term humoral and cellular immune responses directed to the expressed product (Juillard et al., 1995; Seder and Hill, 2000). The results of this study confirmed the induction of a Th1-type immune response by

98

the combination of Ad5 recombinants expressing MV H and F proteins. However, the immunogenicity and protective efficacy of the subunit vaccine candidate may benefit from the inclusion of Th1-directing adjuvants and MV F protein into the vaccine formulation.

## 6.0 REFERENCES

- (MMWR, 2009). Global measles mortality, 2000-2008. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* **58**(47), 1321-6.
- (WHO,1990). Expanded programme on immunization. Global Advisory Group. Part I. *Wkly Epidemiol Rec* **65**(2), 5-11.
- Aaby, P., Ibrahim, S. A., Libman, M. D., and Jensen, H. (2006). The sequence of vaccinations and increased female mortality after high-titre measles vaccine: trials from rural Sudan and Kinshasa. *Vaccine* 24(15), 2764-71.
- Aaby, P., Jensen, T. G., Hansen, H. L., Kristiansen, H., Tharup, J., Poulsen, A., Sodemann, M., Jakobsen, M., Knudsen, K., Clotilde da Silva, M., and et al. (1988). Trial of high-dose Edmonston-Zagreb measles vaccine in Guinea-Bissau: protective efficacy. *Lancet* 2(8615), 809-11.
- Albrecht, P., Ennis, F. A., Saltzman, E. J., and Krugman, S. (1977). Persistence of maternal antibody in infants beyond 12 months: mechanism of measles vaccine failure. *J Pediatr* **91**(5), 715-8.
- Alkhatib, G., and Briedis, D. J. (1986). The predicted primary structure of the measles virus hemagglutinin. *Virology* **150**(2), 479-90.
- Alkhatib, G., and Briedis, D. J. (1988). High-level eucaryotic in vivo expression of biologically active measles virus hemagglutinin by using an adenovirus type 5 helper-free vector system. *J Virol* 62(8), 2718-27.
- Alkhatib, G., Richardson, C., and Shen, S. H. (1990). Intracellular processing, glycosylation, and cell-surface expression of the measles virus fusion protein (F) encoded by a recombinant adenovirus. *Virology* **175**(1), 262-70.
- Appaiahgari, M. B., Saini, M., Rauthan, M., Jyoti, and Vrati, S. (2006). Immunization with recombinant adenovirus synthesizing the secretory form of Japanese encephalitis virus envelope protein protects adenovirus-exposed mice against lethal encephalitis. *Microbes Infect* 8(1), 92-104.
- Arya, R., Bhattacharya, A., and Saini, K. S. (2008). Dictyostelium discoideum--a promising expression system for the production of eukaryotic proteins. *FASEB J* **22**(12), 4055-66.
- Atabani, S. F., Byrnes, A. A., Jaye, A., Kidd, I. M., Magnusen, A. F., Whittle, H., and Karp, C. L. (2001). Natural measles causes prolonged suppression of interleukin-12 production. *J Infect Dis* 184(1), 1-9.
- Auwaerter, P. G., Rota, P. A., Elkins, W. R., Adams, R. J., DeLozier, T., Shi, Y., Bellini, W. J., Murphy, B. R., and Griffin, D. E. (1999). Measles virus infection in rhesus macaques: altered immune responses and comparison of the virulence of six different virus strains. *J Infect Dis* 180(4), 950-8.
- Barratt-Boyes, S. M., Soloff, A. C., Gao, W., Nwanegbo, E., Liu, X., Rajakumar, P. A., Brown, K. N., Robbins, P. D., Murphey-Corb, M., Day, R. D., and Gambotto, A. (2006). Broad cellular immunity with robust memory responses to simian

immunodeficiency virus following serial vaccination with adenovirus 5- and 35-based vectors. *J Gen Virol* **87**(Pt 1), 139-49.

- Bartz, R., Firsching, R., Rima, B., ter Meulen, V., and Schneider-Schaulies, J. (1998). Differential receptor usage by measles virus strains. *J Gen Virol* **79** ( Pt 5), 1015-25.
- Bech, V. (1959). Studies on the development of complement fixing antibodies in measles patients. Observations during a measles epidemic in Greenland. *J Immunol* **83**, 267-75.
- Bennett, J. V., Fernandez de Castro, J., Valdespino-Gomez, J. L., Garcia-Garcia Mde, L., Islas-Romero, R., Echaniz-Aviles, G., Jimenez-Corona, A., and Sepulveda-Amor, J. (2002). Aerosolized measles and measles-rubella vaccines induce better measles antibody booster responses than injected vaccines: randomized trials in Mexican schoolchildren. *Bull World Health Organ* 80(10), 806-12.
- Bett, A. J., Haddara, W., Prevec, L., and Graham, F. L. (1994). An efficient and flexible system for construction of adenovirus vectors with insertions or deletions in early regions 1 and 3. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **91**(19), 8802-6.
- Bieback, K., Lien, E., Klagge, I. M., Avota, E., Schneider-Schaulies, J., Duprex, W. P.,
  Wagner, H., Kirschning, C. J., Ter Meulen, V., and Schneider-Schaulies, S. (2002).
  Hemagglutinin protein of wild-type measles virus activates toll-like receptor 2 signaling. *J Virol* **76**(17), 8729-36.
- Black, F. L. (1989). Measles active and passive immunity in a worldwide perspective. *Prog Med Virol* **36**, 1-33.
- Bolt, G., and Pedersen, I. R. (1998). The role of subtilisin-like proprotein convertases for cleavage of the measles virus fusion glycoprotein in different cell types. *Virology* 252(2), 387-98.
- Boorsma, M., Saudan, P., Pfruender, H., Bailey, J. E., Schlesinger, S., Renner, W. A., and Bachmann, M. F. (2003). Alphavirus cDNA-based expression vectors: effects of RNA transcription and nuclear export. *Biotechnol Bioeng* **81**(5), 553-62.
- Bouche, F., Ammerlaan, W., Berthet, F., Houard, S., Schneider, F., and Muller, C. P. (1998). Immunosorbent assay based on recombinant hemagglutinin protein produced in a high-efficiency mammalian expression system for surveillance of measles immunity. *J Clin Microbiol* **36**(3), 721-6.
- Bouche, F. B., Ertl, O. T., and Muller, C. P. (2002). Neutralizing B cell response in measles. *Viral Immunol* **15**(3), 451-71.
- Bradford, M. M. (1976). A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. *Anal Biochem* **72**, 248-54.
- Brandler, S., Lucas-Hourani, M., Moris, A., Frenkiel, M. P., Combredet, C., Fevrier, M.,
   Bedouelle, H., Schwartz, O., Despres, P., and Tangy, F. (2007). Pediatric Measles
   Vaccine Expressing a Dengue Antigen Induces Durable Serotype-specific
   Neutralizing Antibodies to Dengue Virus. *PLoS Negl Trop Dis* 1(3), e96.
- Brinckmann, U. G., Bankamp, B., Reich, A., ter Meulen, V., and Liebert, U. G. (1991). Efficacy of individual measles virus structural proteins in the protection of rats from measles encephalitis. *J Gen Virol* **72** ( **Pt 10**), 2491-500.
- Bruton, O. C. (1953). Agammaglobulinemia (congenital absence of gamma globulin); report of a case. *Med Ann Dist Columbia* **22**(12), 648-50; passim.

- Cardoso, A. I., Blixenkrone-Moller, M., Fayolle, J., Liu, M., Buckland, R., and Wild, T. F. (1996). Immunization with plasmid DNA encoding for the measles virus hemagglutinin and nucleoprotein leads to humoral and cell-mediated immunity. *Virology* **225**(2), 293-9.
- Castro, J. F., Bennett, J. V., Rincon, H. G., Munoz, M. T., Sanchez, L. A., and Santos, J. I. (2005). Evaluation of immunogenicity and side effects of triple viral vaccine (MMR) in adults, given by two routes: subcutaneous and respiratory (aerosol). *Vaccine* 23(8), 1079-84.
- Catanzaro, A. T., Koup, R. A., Roederer, M., Bailer, R. T., Enama, M. E., Moodie, Z., Gu, L., Martin, J. E., Novik, L., Chakrabarti, B. K., Butman, B. T., Gall, J. G., King, C. R., Andrews, C. A., Sheets, R., Gomez, P. L., Mascola, J. R., Nabel, G. J., and Graham, B. S. (2006). Phase 1 safety and immunogenicity evaluation of a multiclade HIV-1 candidate vaccine delivered by a replication-defective recombinant adenovirus vector. *J Infect Dis* **194**(12), 1638-49.
- Cattaneo, R., and Rose, J. K. (1993). Cell fusion by the envelope glycoproteins of persistent measles viruses which caused lethal human brain disease. *J Virol* **67**(3), 1493-502.
- Chabot, S., Brewer, A., Lowell, G., Plante, M., Cyr, S., Burt, D. S., and Ward, B. J. (2005). A novel intranasal Protollin-based measles vaccine induces mucosal and systemic neutralizing antibody responses and cell-mediated immunity in mice. *Vaccine* 23(11), 1374-83.
- Chen, C. C., and Ron, Y. (2006). New strategies for immune-mediated anti-viral drug and vaccine development. *Curr Pharm Des* **12**(11), 1391-401.
- Chen, R. T., Markowitz, L. E., Albrecht, P., Stewart, J. A., Mofenson, L. M., Preblud, S. R., and Orenstein, W. A. (1990). Measles antibody: reevaluation of protective titers. *J Infect Dis* **162**(5), 1036-42.
- Colf, L. A., Juo, Z. S., and Garcia, K. C. (2007). Structure of the measles virus hemagglutinin. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* **14**(12), 1227-8.
- Condack, C., Grivel, J. C., Devaux, P., Margolis, L., and Cattaneo, R. (2007). Measles virus vaccine attenuation: suboptimal infection of lymphatic tissue and tropism alteration. *J Infect Dis* **196**(4), 541-9.
- Cox, J. C., Sjolander, A., and Barr, I. G. (1998). ISCOMs and other saponin based adjuvants. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev* **32**(3), 247-271.
- Croyle, M. A., Patel, A., Tran, K. N., Gray, M., Zhang, Y., Strong, J. E., Feldmann, H., and Kobinger, G. P. (2008). Nasal delivery of an adenovirus-based vaccine bypasses pre-existing immunity to the vaccine carrier and improves the immune response in mice. *PLoS ONE* **3**(10), e3548.
- Cui, H. Y., Wang, Y. F., Shi, X. M., An, T. Q., Tong, G. Z., Lan, D. S., He, L., Liu, C. J., and Wang, M. (2009). Construction of an infectious Marek's disease virus bacterial artificial chromosome and characterization of protection induced in chickens. *J Virol Methods* **156**(1-2), 66-72.
- Cutts, F. T., Clements, C. J., and Bennett, J. V. (1997). Alternative routes of measles immunization: a review. *Biologicals* **25**(3), 323-38.

- Cutts, F. T., Grabowsky, M., and Markowitz, L. E. (1995). The effect of dose and strain of live attenuated measles vaccines on serological responses in young infants. *Biologicals* **23**(1), 95-106.
- Cutts, F. T., Henao-Restrepo, A., and Olive, J. M. (1999). Measles elimination: progress and challenges. *Vaccine* **17 Suppl 3**, S47-52.
- Dabis, F., Waldman, R. J., Mann, G. F., Commenges, D., Madzou, G., and Jones, T. S. (1989). Loss of maternal measles antibody during infancy in an African city. *Int J Epidemiol* **18**(1), 264-8.
- de Swart, R. L. (2008). The pathogenesis of measles revisited. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* **27**(10 Suppl), S84-8.
- de Swart, R. L., Ludlow, M., de Witte, L., Yanagi, Y., van Amerongen, G., McQuaid, S., Yuksel, S., Geijtenbeek, T. B., Duprex, W. P., and Osterhaus, A. D. (2007). Predominant infection of CD150+ lymphocytes and dendritic cells during measles virus infection of macaques. *PLoS Pathog* **3**(11), e178.
- de Swart, R. L., Yuksel, S., Langerijs, C. N., Muller, C. P., and Osterhaus, A. D. (2009). Depletion of measles virus glycoprotein-specific antibodies from human sera reveals genotype-specific neutralizing antibodies. *J Gen Virol* **90**(Pt 12), 2982-9.
- de Vries, R. D., Stittelaar, K. J., Osterhaus, A. D., and de Swart, R. L. (2008). Measles vaccination: new strategies and formulations. *Expert Rev Vaccines* **7**(8), 1215-23.
- de Vries, R. D., Yuksel, S., Osterhaus, A. D., and de Swart, R. L. (2010). Specific CD8(+) T-lymphocytes control dissemination of measles virus. *Eur J Immunol* **40**(2), 388-95.
- Devaux, P., von Messling, V., Songsungthong, W., Springfeld, C., and Cattaneo, R. (2007). Tyrosine 110 in the measles virus phosphoprotein is required to block STAT1 phosphorylation. *Virology* **360**(1), 72-83.
- Dhiman, N., Ovsyannikova, I. G., Ryan, J. E., Jacobson, R. M., Vierkant, R. A., Pankratz, V. S., Jacobsen, S. J., and Poland, G. A. (2005). Correlations among measles virusspecific antibody, lymphoproliferation and Th1/Th2 cytokine responses following measles-mumps-rubella-II (MMR-II) vaccination. *Clin Exp Immunol* **142**(3), 498-504.
- Diaz-Ortega, J. L., Forsey, T., Clements, C. J., and Milstien, J. (1994). The relationship between dose and response of standard measles vaccines. *Biologicals* **22**(1), 35-44.
- Dilraj, A., Cutts, F. T., de Castro, J. F., Wheeler, J. G., Brown, D., Roth, C., Coovadia, H. M., and Bennett, J. V. (2000). Response to different measles vaccine strains given by aerosol and subcutaneous routes to schoolchildren: a randomised trial. *Lancet* **355**(9206), 798-803.
- Dilraj, A., Sukhoo, R., Cutts, F. T., and Bennett, J. V. (2007). Aerosol and subcutaneous measles vaccine: measles antibody responses 6 years after re-vaccination. *Vaccine* **25**(21), 4170-4.
- Drillien, R., Spehner, D., Kirn, A., Giraudon, P., Buckland, R., Wild, F., and Lecocq, J. P. (1988). Protection of mice from fatal measles encephalitis by vaccination with vaccinia virus recombinants encoding either the hemagglutinin or the fusion protein. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 85(4), 1252-6.
- Dudek, T., and Knipe, D. M. (2006). Replication-defective viruses as vaccines and vaccine vectors. *Virology* **344**(1), 230-9.
- Duprex, W. P., Duffy, I., McQuaid, S., Hamill, L., Cosby, S. L., Billeter, M. A., Schneider-Schaulies, J., ter Meulen, V., and Rima, B. K. (1999). The H gene of rodent brain-

adapted measles virus confers neurovirulence to the Edmonston vaccine strain. *J Virol* **73**(8), 6916-22.

- Egan, M. A., Chong, S. Y., Rose, N. F., Megati, S., Lopez, K. J., Schadeck, E. B., Johnson, J. E., Masood, A., Piacente, P., Druilhet, R. E., Barras, P. W., Hasselschwert, D. L., Reilly, P., Mishkin, E. M., Montefiori, D. C., Lewis, M. G., Clarke, D. K., Hendry, R. M., Marx, P. A., Eldridge, J. H., Udem, S. A., Israel, Z. R., and Rose, J. K. (2004). Immunogenicity of attenuated vesicular stomatitis virus vectors expressing HIV type 1 Env and SIV Gag proteins: comparison of intranasal and intramuscular vaccination routes. *AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses* 20(9), 989-1004.
- El Kasmi, K. C., and Muller, C. P. (2001). New strategies for closing the gap of measles susceptibility in infants: towards vaccines compatible with current vaccination schedules. *Vaccine* **19**(17-19), 2238-44.
- El Mubarak, H. S., Yuksel, S., van Amerongen, G., Mulder, P. G., Mukhtar, M. M., Osterhaus, A. D., and de Swart, R. L. (2007). Infection of cynomolgus macaques (Macaca fascicularis) and rhesus macaques (Macaca mulatta) with different wildtype measles viruses. *J Gen Virol* **88**(Pt 7), 2028-34.
- Enders, J. F., Katz, S. L., and Holloway, A. (1962). Development of attenuated measlesvirus vaccines. A summary of recentinvestigation. *Am J Dis Child* **103**, 335-40.
- Enose, Y., Ui, M., Miyake, A., Suzuki, H., Uesaka, H., Kuwata, T., Kunisawa, J., Kiyono, H., Takahashi, H., Miura, T., and Hayami, M. (2002). Protection by intranasal immunization of a nef-deleted, nonpathogenic SHIV against intravaginal challenge with a heterologous pathogenic SHIV. *Virology* **298**(2), 306-16.
- Erlenhoefer, C., Wurzer, W. J., Loffler, S., Schneider-Schaulies, S., ter Meulen, V., and Schneider-Schaulies, J. (2001). CD150 (SLAM) is a receptor for measles virus but is not involved in viral contact-mediated proliferation inhibition. *J Virol* **75**(10), 4499-505.
- Esolen, L. M., Ward, B. J., Moench, T. R., and Griffin, D. E. (1993). Infection of monocytes during measles. *J Infect Dis* **168**(1), 47-52.
- Etchart, N., Buckland, R., Liu, M. A., Wild, T. F., and Kaiserlian, D. (1997). Class Irestricted CTL induction by mucosal immunization with naked DNA encoding measles virus haemagglutinin. *J Gen Virol* **78 ( Pt 7)**, 1577-80.
- Evans, R. K., Nawrocki, D. K., Isopi, L. A., Williams, D. M., Casimiro, D. R., Chin, S., Chen, M., Zhu, D. M., Shiver, J. W., and Volkin, D. B. (2004). Development of stable liquid formulations for adenovirus-based vaccines. *J Pharm Sci* 93(10), 2458-75.
- Faith, R. E., Montgomery, C. A., Durfee, W. J., Aguilar-Cordova, E., and Wyde, P. R. (1997). The cotton rat in biomedical research. *Lab Anim Sci* **47**(4), 337-45.
- Fooks, A. R., Jeevarajah, D., Lee, J., Warnes, A., Niewiesk, S., ter Meulen, V., Stephenson, J. R., and Clegg, J. C. (1998). Oral or parenteral administration of replication-deficient adenoviruses expressing the measles virus haemagglutinin and fusion proteins: protective immune responses in rodents. *J Gen Virol* **79** ( Pt 5), 1027-31.
- Fooks, A. R., Schadeck, E., Liebert, U. G., Dowsett, A. B., Rima, B. K., Steward, M., Stephenson, J. R., and Wilkinson, G. W. (1995). High-level expression of the measles virus nucleocapsid protein by using a replication-deficient adenovirus

vector: induction of an MHC-1-restricted CTL response and protection in a murine model. *Virology* **210**(2), 456-65.

- Forthal, D. N., Landucci, G., Habis, A., Zartarian, M., Katz, J., and Tilles, J. G. (1994). Measles virus-specific functional antibody responses and viremia during acute measles. *J Infect Dis* 169(6), 1377-80.
- Fugier-Vivier, I., Servet-Delprat, C., Rivailler, P., Rissoan, M. C., Liu, Y. J., and Rabourdin-Combe, C. (1997). Measles virus suppresses cell-mediated immunity by interfering with the survival and functions of dendritic and T cells. *J Exp Med* **186**(6), 813-23.
- Fujinami, R. S., and Oldstone, M. B. (1979). Antiviral antibody reacting on the plasma membrane alters measles virus expression inside the cell. *Nature* 279(5713), 529-30.
- Fujinami, R. S., and Oldstone, M. B. (1980). Alterations in expression of measles virus polypeptides by antibody: molecular events in antibody-induced antigenic modulation. *J Immunol* **125**(1), 78-85.
- Gabitzsch, E. S., Xu, Y., Yoshida, L. H., Balint, J., Gayle, R. B., Amalfitano, A., and Jones, F. R. (2009). A preliminary and comparative evaluation of a novel Ad5 [E1-, E2b-] recombinant-based vaccine used to induce cell mediated immune responses. *Immunol Lett* **122**(1), 44-51.
- Galletti, R., Beauverger, P., and Wild, T. F. (1995). Passively administered antibody suppresses the induction of measles virus antibodies by vaccinia-measles recombinant viruses. *Vaccine* **13**(2), 197-201.
- Gans, H. A., Arvin, A. M., Galinus, J., Logan, L., DeHovitz, R., and Maldonado, Y. (1998). Deficiency of the humoral immune response to measles vaccine in infants immunized at age 6 months. *JAMA* **280**(6), 527-32.
- Gerald, C., Buckland, R., Barker, R., Freeman, G., and Wild, T. F. (1986). Measles virus haemagglutinin gene: cloning, complete nucleotide sequence analysis and expression in COS cells. *J Gen Virol* **67** ( **Pt 12**), 2695-703.
- Giraudon, P., and Wild, T. F. (1981). Monoclonal antibodies against measles virus. *J Gen Virol* **54**(Pt 2), 325-32.
- Giraudon, P., and Wild, T. F. (1985). Correlation between epitopes on hemagglutinin of measles virus and biological activities: passive protection by monoclonal antibodies is related to their hemagglutination inhibiting activity. *Virology* **144**(1), 46-58.
- Gomez-Roman, V. R., and Robert-Guroff, M. (2003). Adenoviruses as vectors for HIV vaccines. *AIDS Rev* **5**(3), 178-85.
- Good, R. A., and Zak, S. J. (1956). Disturbances in gamma globulin synthesis as experiments of nature. *Pediatrics* **18**(1), 109-49.
- Graham, F. L., Smiley, J., Russell, W. C., and Nairn, R. (1977). Characteristics of a human cell line transformed by DNA from human adenovirus type 5. *J Gen Virol* **36**(1), 59-74.
- Grais, R. F., Dubray, C., Gerstl, S., Guthmann, J. P., Djibo, A., Nargaye, K. D., Coker, J., Alberti, K. P., Cochet, A., Ihekweazu, C., Nathan, N., Payne, L., Porten, K., Sauvageot, D., Schimmer, B., Fermon, F., Burny, M. E., Hersh, B. S., and Guerin, P. J. (2007). Unacceptably high mortality related to measles epidemics in Niger, Nigeria, and Chad. *PLoS Med* 4(1), e16.

- Graves, M., Griffin, D. E., Johnson, R. T., Hirsch, R. L., de Soriano, I. L., Roedenbeck, S., and Vaisberg, A. (1984). Development of antibody to measles virus polypeptides during complicated and uncomplicated measles virus infections. *J Virol* **49**(2), 409-12.
- Griffin, D. E. (1995). Immune responses during measles virus infection. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* **191**, 117-34.
- Griffin, D. E. (2001). Measles virus. In: Knipe DM, Howley PM (eds) Fields virology. Lippincott Williams and Wilkins, Philadelphia, pp1401-1441.
- Griffin, D. E. (2007). Measles virus. In: Knipe DM, Howley PM (eds) Fields virology. Lippincott Williams and Wilkins, Philadelphia, pp1551-1585
- Griffin, D. E., Ward, B. J., Jauregui, E., Johnson, R. T., and Vaisberg, A. (1990). Natural killer cell activity during measles. *Clin Exp Immunol* **81**(2), 218-24.
- Grivel, J. C., Garcia, M., Moss, W. J., and Margolis, L. B. (2005). Inhibition of HIV-1 replication in human lymphoid tissues ex vivo by measles virus. *J Infect Dis* **192**(1), 71-8.
- Hahm, B., Trifilo, M. J., Zuniga, E. I., and Oldstone, M. B. (2005). Viruses evade the immune system through type I interferon-mediated STAT2-dependent, but STAT1-independent, signaling. *Immunity* **22**(2), 247-57.
- Halsey, N. A., Boulos, R., Mode, F., Andre, J., Bowman, L., Yaeger, R. G., Toureau, S., Rohde, J., and Boulos, C. (1985). Response to measles vaccine in Haitian infants 6 to 12 months old. Influence of maternal antibodies, malnutrition, and concurrent illnesses. N Engl J Med 313(9), 544-9.
- Hartikka, J., Bozoukova, V., Ferrari, M., Sukhu, L., Enas, J., Sawdey, M., Wloch, M. K., Tonsky, K., Norman, J., Manthorpe, M., and Wheeler, C. J. (2001). Vaxfectin enhances the humoral immune response to plasmid DNA-encoded antigens. *Vaccine* **19**(15-16), 1911-23.
- Hashiguchi, T., Kajikawa, M., Maita, N., Takeda, M., Kuroki, K., Sasaki, K., Kohda, D., Yanagi, Y., and Maenaka, K. (2007). Crystal structure of measles virus hemagglutinin provides insight into effective vaccines. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **104**(49), 19535-40.
- Helfand, R. F., Heath, J. L., Anderson, L. J., Maes, E. F., Guris, D., and Bellini, W. J. (1997). Diagnosis of measles with an IgM capture EIA: the optimal timing of specimen collection after rash onset. *J Infect Dis* **175**(1), 195-9.
- Helin, E., Vainionpaa, R., Hyypia, T., Julkunen, I., and Matikainen, S. (2001). Measles virus activates NF-kappa B and STAT transcription factors and production of IFNalpha/beta and IL-6 in the human lung epithelial cell line A549. *Virology* 290(1), 1-10.
- Hiremath, G. S., and Omer, S. B. (2005). A meta-analysis of studies comparing the respiratory route with the subcutaneous route of measles vaccine administration. *Hum Vaccin* **1**(1), 30-6.
- Horikami, S. M., and Moyer, S. A. (1991). Synthesis of leader RNA and editing of the P mRNA during transcription by purified measles virus. *J Virol* **65**(10), 5342-7.

- Hsu, E. C., Iorio, C., Sarangi, F., Khine, A. A., and Richardson, C. D. (2001). CDw150(SLAM) is a receptor for a lymphotropic strain of measles virus and may account for the immunosuppressive properties of this virus. *Virology* 279(1), 9-21.
- Hu, A., Cathomen, T., Cattaneo, R., and Norrby, E. (1995). Influence of N-linked oligosaccharide chains on the processing, cell surface expression and function of the measles virus fusion protein. *J Gen Virol* **76** ( **Pt 3**), 705-10.
- Hu, A., Cattaneo, R., Schwartz, S., and Norrby, E. (1994). Role of N-linked oligosaccharide chains in the processing and antigenicity of measles virus haemagglutinin protein. *J Gen Virol* **75** ( **Pt 5)**, 1043-52.
- Ingolotti, M., Kawalekar, O., Shedlock, D. J., Muthumani, K., and Weiner, D. B. (2010). DNA vaccines for targeting bacterial infections. *Expert Rev Vaccines* 9(7), 747-63.
- Isa, M. B., Martinez, L., Giordano, M., Zapata, M., Passeggi, C., De Wolff, M. C., and Nates, S. (2001). Measles virus-specific immunoglobulin G isotype immune response in early and late infections. *J Clin Microbiol* **39**(1), 170-4.
- Iwasaki, M., Takeda, M., Shirogane, Y., Nakatsu, Y., Nakamura, T., and Yanagi, Y. (2009). The matrix protein of measles virus regulates viral RNA synthesis and assembly by interacting with the nucleocapsid protein. *J Virol* 83(20), 10374-83.
- Jaye, A., Herberts, C. A., Jallow, S., Atabani, S., Klein, M. R., Hoogerhout, P., Kidd, M., van Els, C. A., and Whittle, H. C. (2003). Vigorous but short-term gamma interferon T-cell responses against a dominant HLA-A\*02-restricted measles virus epitope in patients with measles. *J Virol* **77**(8), 5014-6.
- Juillard, V., Villefroy, P., Godfrin, D., Pavirani, A., Venet, A., and Guillet, J. G. (1995). Longterm humoral and cellular immunity induced by a single immunization with replication-defective adenovirus recombinant vector. *Eur J Immunol* **25**(12), 3467-73.
- Karber, G. (1931). Beitrag zur kollektiven Behandlung pharmakologischer Reihenversuche. *Archiv fur Experimentelle Pathologie and Pharmakologie* **162**, 480-483.
- Karp, C. L., Wysocka, M., Wahl, L. M., Ahearn, J. M., Cuomo, P. J., Sherry, B., Trinchieri, G., and Griffin, D. E. (1996). Mechanism of suppression of cell-mediated immunity by measles virus. *Science* 273(5272), 228-31.
- Katz, S. L., Enders, J. F., and Holloway, A. (1960). Studies on an attenuated measles-virus vaccine. II. Clinical, virologic and immunologic effects of vaccine in institutionalized children. N Engl J Med 263, 159-61.
- Kersten, G., and Hirschberg, H. (2007). Needle-free vaccine delivery. *Expert Opin Drug Deliv* **4**(5), 459-74.
- Kidokoro, M., Aoki, A., Horiuchi, K., and Shida, H. (2002). Large-scale preparation of biologically active measles virus haemagglutinin expressed by attenuated vaccinia virus vectors. *Microbes Infect* 4(10), 1035-44.
- Kobune, F., Sakata, H., and Sugiura, A. (1990). Marmoset lymphoblastoid cells as a sensitive host for isolation of measles virus. *J Virol* **64**(2), 700-5.
- Kobune, F., Takahashi, H., Terao, K., Ohkawa, T., Ami, Y., Suzaki, Y., Nagata, N., Sakata, H., Yamanouchi, K., and Kai, C. (1996). Nonhuman primate models of measles. *Lab Anim Sci* **46**(3), 315-20.
- Krugman, S. (1971). Present status of measles and rubella immunization in the United States: a medical progress report. *J Pediatr* **78**(1), 1-16.

- Lamb, R. A., Parks, GD (2007). Paramyxoviridae: The viruses and their replication. In: Knipe DM, Howley PM (eds) Fields virology. Lippincott Williams and Wilkins, Philadelphia, pp1449-1496.
- Lambrecht, B. N., Kool, M., Willart, M. A., and Hammad, H. (2009). Mechanism of action of clinically approved adjuvants. *Curr Opin Immunol* **21**(1), 23-9.
- Lee, J. K., Prussia, A., Snyder, J. P., and Plemper, R. K. (2007). Reversible inhibition of the fusion activity of measles virus F protein by an engineered intersubunit disulfide bridge. J Virol 81(16), 8821-6.
- Leitner, W. W., Hwang, L. N., deVeer, M. J., Zhou, A., Silverman, R. H., Williams, B. R., Dubensky, T. W., Ying, H., and Restifo, N. P. (2003). Alphavirus-based DNA vaccine breaks immunological tolerance by activating innate antiviral pathways. *Nat Med* **9**(1), 33-9.
- Leonard, V. H., Sinn, P. L., Hodge, G., Miest, T., Devaux, P., Oezguen, N., Braun, W., McCray, P. B., Jr., McChesney, M. B., and Cattaneo, R. (2008). Measles virus blind to its epithelial cell receptor remains virulent in rhesus monkeys but cannot cross the airway epithelium and is not shed. *J Clin Invest* **118**(7), 2448-58.
- Leopardi, R., Hyypia, T., and Vainionpaa, R. (1992). Effect of interferon-alpha on measles virus replication in human peripheral blood mononuclear cells. *APMIS* **100**(2), 125-31.
- Leuridan, E., and Van Damme, P. (2007). Passive transmission and persistence of naturally acquired or vaccine-induced maternal antibodies against measles in newborns. *Vaccine* **25**(34), 6296-304.
- Lindblad, E. B. (2004). Aluminium compounds for use in vaccines. *Immunol Cell Biol* 82(5), 497-505.
- Lindblad, E. B., Elhay, M. J., Silva, R., Appelberg, R., and Andersen, P. (1997). Adjuvant modulation of immune responses to tuberculosis subunit vaccines. *Infect Immun* **65**(2), 623-9.
- Liston, P., DiFlumeri, C., and Briedis, D. J. (1995). Protein interactions entered into by the measles virus P, V, and C proteins. *Virus Res* **38**(2-3), 241-59.
- Liszewski, M. K., and Atkinson, J. P. (1992). Membrane cofactor protein. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* **178**, 45-60.
- Lobanova, L. M., Baig, T. T., Tikoo, S. K., and Zakhartchouk, A. N. (2010). Mucosal adenovirus-vectored vaccine for measles. *Vaccine* **28**(48), 7613-9.
- Low, N., Kraemer, S., Schneider, M., and Restrepo, A. M. (2008). Immunogenicity and safety of aerosolized measles vaccine: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Vaccine* **26**(3), 383-98.
- Lowell GH, B. D., White G, Fries L, In: Levine MM, Kaper JB, Rappuoli R, Liu MA, Good MF, editors. (2004). "Proteosome<sup>TM</sup> technology for vaccines and adjuvants." 3rd ed. New York: Marcel Dekker; 2004. p. 271-82 ed.
- Manchester, M., and Rall, G. F. (2001). Model Systems: transgenic mouse models for measles pathogenesis. *Trends Microbiol* **9**(1), 19-23.
- Markowitz, L. E., and Nieburg, P. (1991). The burden of acute respiratory infection due to measles in developing countries and the potential impact of measles vaccine. *Rev Infect Dis* **13 Suppl 6,** S555-61.

- Markowitz, L. E., Sepulveda, J., Diaz-Ortega, J. L., Valdespino, J. L., Albrecht, P., Zell, E. R., Stewart, J., Zarate, M. L., and Bernier, R. H. (1990). Immunization of six-monthold infants with different doses of Edmonston-Zagreb and Schwarz measles vaccines. N Engl J Med 322(9), 580-7.
- Mastrangeli, A., Harvey, B. G., Yao, J., Wolff, G., Kovesdi, I., Crystal, R. G., and Falck-Pedersen, E. (1996). "Sero-switch" adenovirus-mediated in vivo gene transfer: circumvention of anti-adenovirus humoral immune defenses against repeat adenovirus vector administration by changing the adenovirus serotype. *Hum Gene Ther* **7**(1), 79-87.
- McChesney, M. B., Fujinami, R. S., Lerche, N. W., Marx, P. A., and Oldstone, M. B. (1989). Virus-induced immunosuppression: infection of peripheral blood mononuclear cells and suppression of immunoglobulin synthesis during natural measles virus infection of rhesus monkeys. *J Infect Dis* **159**(4), 757-60.
- McElrath, M. J., De Rosa, S. C., Moodie, Z., Dubey, S., Kierstead, L., Janes, H., Defawe, O. D., Carter, D. K., Hural, J., Akondy, R., Buchbinder, S. P., Robertson, M. N., Mehrotra, D. V., Self, S. G., Corey, L., Shiver, J. W., and Casimiro, D. R. (2008). HIV-1 vaccine-induced immunity in the test-of-concept Step Study: a case-cohort analysis. *Lancet* 372(9653), 1894-905.
- Melnick, J. L. (1996). Thermostability of poliovirus and measles vaccines. *Dev Biol Stand* **87**, 155-60.
- Merz, D. C., Scheid, A., and Choppin, P. W. (1980). Importance of antibodies to the fusion glycoprotein of paramyxoviruses in the prevention of spread of infection. *J Exp Med* **151**(2), 275-88.
- Miller, M. A., and Pisani, E. (1999). The cost of unsafe injections. *Bull World Health Organ* **77**(10), 808-11.
- Mitragotri, S. (2005). Immunization without needles. Nat Rev Immunol 5(12), 905-16.
- Mitus, A., Enders, J. F., Edsall, G., and Holloway, A. (1965). Measles in Children with Malignancy Problems and Prevention. *Arch Gesamte Virusforsch* **16**, 331-7.
- Moeller-Ehrlich, K., Ludlow, M., Beschorner, R., Meyermann, R., Rima, B. K., Duprex, W. P., Niewiesk, S., and Schneider-Schaulies, J. (2007). Two functionally linked amino acids in the stem 2 region of measles virus haemagglutinin determine infectivity and virulence in the rodent central nervous system. J Gen Virol 88(Pt 11), 3112-20.
- Moench, T. R., Griffin, D. E., Obriecht, C. R., Vaisberg, A. J., and Johnson, R. T. (1988). Acute measles in patients with and without neurological involvement: distribution of measles virus antigen and RNA. *J Infect Dis* **158**(2), 433-42.
- Moffatt, S., Hays, J., HogenEsch, H., and Mittal, S. K. (2000). Circumvention of vectorspecific neutralizing antibody response by alternating use of human and non-human adenoviruses: implications in gene therapy. *Virology* **272**(1), 159-67.
- Moll, M., Pfeuffer, J., Klenk, H. D., Niewiesk, S., and Maisner, A. (2004). Polarized glycoprotein targeting affects the spread of measles virus in vitro and in vivo. *J Gen Virol* 85(Pt 4), 1019-27.
- Moss, W. J. (2007). Measles still has a devastating impact in unvaccinated populations. *PLoS Med* **4**(1), e24.
- Moss, W. J., Clements, C. J., and Halsey, N. A. (2003). Immunization of children at risk of infection with human immunodeficiency virus. *Bull World Health Organ* **81**(1), 61-70.

- Moss, W. J., and Griffin, D. E. (2006). Global measles elimination. *Nat Rev Microbiol* **4**(12), 900-8.
- Moss, W. J., Ryon, J. J., Monze, M., and Griffin, D. E. (2002). Differential regulation of interleukin (IL)-4, IL-5, and IL-10 during measles in Zambian children. J Infect Dis 186(7), 879-87.
- Muhlebach, M. D., Leonard, V. H., and Cattaneo, R. (2008). The measles virus fusion protein transmembrane region modulates availability of an active glycoprotein complex and fusion efficiency. *J Virol* **82**(22), 11437-45.
- Murabayashi, N., Kurita-Taniguchi, M., Ayata, M., Matsumoto, M., Ogura, H., and Seya, T. (2002). Susceptibility of human dendritic cells (DCs) to measles virus (MV) depends on their activation stages in conjunction with the level of CDw150: role of Toll stimulators in DC maturation and MV amplification. *Microbes Infect* **4**(8), 785-94.
- Nahmias, A. J., Griffith, D., Salsbury, C., and Yoshida, K. (1967). Thymic aplasia with lymphopenia, plasma cells, and normal immunoglobulins. Relation to measles virus infection. *JAMA* **201**(10), 729-34.
- Naim, H. Y., Ehler, E., and Billeter, M. A. (2000). Measles virus matrix protein specifies apical virus release and glycoprotein sorting in epithelial cells. *EMBO J* **19**(14), 3576-85.
- Nakayama, T., Mori, T., Yamaguchi, S., Sonoda, S., Asamura, S., Yamashita, R., Takeuchi, Y., and Urano, T. (1995). Detection of measles virus genome directly from clinical samples by reverse transcriptase-polymerase chain reaction and genetic variability. *Virus Res* 35(1), 1-16.
- Naniche, D., Yeh, A., Eto, D., Manchester, M., Friedman, R. M., and Oldstone, M. B. (2000). Evasion of host defenses by measles virus: wild-type measles virus infection interferes with induction of Alpha/Beta interferon production. *J Virol* 74(16), 7478-84.
- Neutra, M. R., and Kozlowski, P. A. (2006). Mucosal vaccines: the promise and the challenge. *Nat Rev Immunol* **6**(2), 148-58.
- Niewiesk, S. (2001). Studying experimental measles virus vaccines in the presence of maternal antibodies in the cotton rat model (Sigmodon hispidus). *Vaccine* **19**(17-19), 2250-3.
- Niewiesk, S., Eisenhuth, I., Fooks, A., Clegg, J. C., Schnorr, J. J., Schneider-Schaulies, S., and ter Meulen, V. (1997). Measles virus-induced immune suppression in the cotton rat (Sigmodon hispidus) model depends on viral glycoproteins. *J Virol* **71**(10), 7214-9.
- Niewiesk, S., Gotzelmann, M., and ter Meulen, V. (2000). Selective in vivo suppression of T lymphocyte responses in experimental measles virus infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **97**(8), 4251-5.
- Niewiesk&Germann (2000). Development of neutralizing antibodies correlates with resolution of interstitial pneumonia after measles virus infection in cotton rats. *J Exp Anim Sci 40:201-210*.
- Norrby, E. (1995). The paradigms of measles vaccinology. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* **191,** 167-80.
- Ohga, S., Miyazaki, C., Okada, K., Akazawa, K., and Ueda, K. (1992). The inflammatory cytokines in measles: correlation between serum interferon-gamma levels and lymphocyte subpopulations. *Eur J Pediatr* **151**(7), 492-6.

- Ohgimoto, S., Ohgimoto, K., Niewiesk, S., Klagge, I. M., Pfeuffer, J., Johnston, I. C., Schneider-Schaulies, J., Weidmann, A., ter Meulen, V., and Schneider-Schaulies, S. (2001). The haemagglutinin protein is an important determinant of measles virus tropism for dendritic cells in vitro. *J Gen Virol* 82(Pt 8), 1835-44.
- Ono, N., Tatsuo, H., Hidaka, Y., Aoki, T., Minagawa, H., and Yanagi, Y. (2001). Measles viruses on throat swabs from measles patients use signaling lymphocytic activation molecule (CDw150) but not CD46 as a cellular receptor. *J Virol* **75**(9), 4399-401.
- Ota, M. O., Ndhlovu, Z., Oh, S., Piyasirisilp, S., Berzofsky, J. A., Moss, W. J., and Griffin, D. E. (2007). Hemagglutinin protein is a primary target of the measles virus-specific HLA-A2-restricted CD8+ T cell response during measles and after vaccination. *J Infect Dis* **195**(12), 1799-807.
- Ovsyannikova, I. G., Dhiman, N., Jacobson, R. M., Vierkant, R. A., and Poland, G. A. (2003). Frequency of measles virus-specific CD4+ and CD8+ T cells in subjects seronegative or highly seropositive for measles vaccine. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol* **10**(3), 411-6.
- Palosaari, H., Parisien, J. P., Rodriguez, J. J., Ulane, C. M., and Horvath, C. M. (2003). STAT protein interference and suppression of cytokine signal transduction by measles virus V protein. *J Virol* **77**(13), 7635-44.
- Pan, C. H., Greer, C. E., Hauer, D., Legg, H. S., Lee, E. Y., Bergen, M. J., Lau, B., Adams, R. J., Polo, J. M., and Griffin, D. E. (2010). A chimeric alphavirus replicon particle vaccine expressing the hemagglutinin and fusion proteins protects juvenile and infant rhesus macaques from measles. *J Virol* 84(8), 3798-807.
- Pan, C. H., Jimenez, G. S., Nair, N., Wei, Q., Adams, R. J., Polack, F. P., Rolland, A., Vilalta, A., and Griffin, D. E. (2008a). Use of Vaxfectin adjuvant with DNA vaccine encoding the measles virus hemagglutinin and fusion proteins protects juvenile and infant rhesus macaques against measles virus. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* **15**(8), 1214-21.
- Pan, C. H., Nair, N., Adams, R. J., Zink, M. C., Lee, E. Y., Polack, F. P., Singh, M., O'Hagan, D. T., and Griffin, D. E. (2008b). Dose-dependent protection against or exacerbation of disease by a polylactide glycolide microparticle-adsorbed, alphavirus-based measles virus DNA vaccine in rhesus macaques. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* **15**(4), 697-706.
- Pasetti, M. F., Barry, E. M., Losonsky, G., Singh, M., Medina-Moreno, S. M., Polo, J. M., Ulmer, J., Robinson, H., Sztein, M. B., and Levine, M. M. (2003). Attenuated Salmonella enterica serovar Typhi and Shigella flexneri 2a strains mucosally deliver DNA vaccines encoding measles virus hemagglutinin, inducing specific immune responses and protection in cotton rats. *J Virol* **77**(9), 5209-17.
- Pasetti, M. F., Resendiz-Albor, A., Ramirez, K., Stout, R., Papania, M., Adams, R. J., Polack, F. P., Ward, B. J., Burt, D., Chabot, S., Ulmer, J., Barry, E. M., and Levine, M. M. (2007). Heterologous prime-boost strategy to immunize very young infants against measles: pre-clinical studies in rhesus macaques. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 82(6), 672-85.
- Permar, S. R., Griffin, D. E., and Letvin, N. L. (2006). Immune containment and consequences of measles virus infection in healthy and immunocompromised individuals. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* **13**(4), 437-43.

- Permar, S. R., Klumpp, S. A., Mansfield, K. G., Carville, A. A., Gorgone, D. A., Lifton, M. A., Schmitz, J. E., Reimann, K. A., Polack, F. P., Griffin, D. E., and Letvin, N. L. (2004). Limited contribution of humoral immunity to the clearance of measles viremia in rhesus monkeys. *J Infect Dis* **190**(5), 998-1005.
- Permar, S. R., Klumpp, S. A., Mansfield, K. G., Kim, W. K., Gorgone, D. A., Lifton, M. A., Williams, K. C., Schmitz, J. E., Reimann, K. A., Axthelm, M. K., Polack, F. P., Griffin, D. E., and Letvin, N. L. (2003). Role of CD8(+) lymphocytes in control and clearance of measles virus infection of rhesus monkeys. *J Virol* 77(7), 4396-400.
- Pfeuffer, J., Puschel, K., Meulen, V., Schneider-Schaulies, J., and Niewiesk, S. (2003). Extent of measles virus spread and immune suppression differentiates between wild-type and vaccine strains in the cotton rat model (Sigmodon hispidus). *J Virol* 77(1), 150-8.
- Pham, P. L., Kamen, A., and Durocher, Y. (2006). Large-scale transfection of mammalian cells for the fast production of recombinant protein. *Mol Biotechnol* **34**(2), 225-37.
- Plemper, R. K., Hammond, A. L., and Cattaneo, R. (2000). Characterization of a region of the measles virus hemagglutinin sufficient for its dimerization. *J Virol* 74(14), 6485-93.
- Plumet, S., Herschke, F., Bourhis, J. M., Valentin, H., Longhi, S., and Gerlier, D. (2007). Cytosolic 5'-triphosphate ended viral leader transcript of measles virus as activator of the RIG I-mediated interferon response. *PLoS ONE* 2(3), e279.
- Polack, F. P., Auwaerter, P. G., Lee, S. H., Nousari, H. C., Valsamakis, A., Leiferman, K. M., Diwan, A., Adams, R. J., and Griffin, D. E. (1999). Production of atypical measles in rhesus macaques: evidence for disease mediated by immune complex formation and eosinophils in the presence of fusion-inhibiting antibody. *Nat Med* 5(6), 629-34.
- Polack, F. P., Hoffman, S. J., Crujeiras, G., and Griffin, D. E. (2003a). A role for nonprotective complement-fixing antibodies with low avidity for measles virus in atypical measles. *Nat Med* **9**(9), 1209-13.
- Polack, F. P., Hoffman, S. J., Moss, W. J., and Griffin, D. E. (2002). Altered synthesis of interleukin-12 and type 1 and type 2 cytokinesin rhesus macaques during measles and atypical measles. *J Infect Dis* **185**(1), 13-9.
- Polack, F. P., Hoffman, S. J., Moss, W. J., and Griffin, D. E. (2003b). Differential effects of priming with DNA vaccines encoding the hemagglutinin and/or fusion proteins on cytokine responses after measles virus challenge. *J Infect Dis* **187**(11), 1794-800.
- Polack, F. P., Lee, S. H., Permar, S., Manyara, E., Nousari, H. G., Jeng, Y., Mustafa, F., Valsamakis, A., Adams, R. J., Robinson, H. L., and Griffin, D. E. (2000). Successful DNA immunization against measles: neutralizing antibody against either the hemagglutinin or fusion glycoprotein protects rhesus macaques without evidence of atypical measles. *Nat Med* 6(7), 776-81.
- Polo, J. M., Gardner, J. P., Ji, Y., Belli, B. A., Driver, D. A., Sherrill, S., Perri, S., Liu, M. A., and Dubensky, T. W., Jr. (2000). Alphavirus DNA and particle replicons for vaccines and gene therapy. *Dev Biol (Basel)* **104**, 181-5.
- Premenko-Lanier, M., Rota, P. A., Rhodes, G., Verhoeven, D., Barouch, D. H., Lerche, N. W., Letvin, N. L., Bellini, W. J., and McChesney, M. B. (2003). DNA vaccination of

infants in the presence of maternal antibody: a measles model in the primate. *Virology* **307**(1), 67-75.

- Premenko-Lanier, M., Rota, P. A., Rhodes, G. H., Bellini, W. J., and McChesney, M. B. (2004). Protection against challenge with measles virus (MV) in infant macaques by an MV DNA vaccine administered in the presence of neutralizing antibody. *J Infect Dis* 189(11), 2064-71.
- Pueschel, K., Tietz, A., Carsillo, M., Steward, M., and Niewiesk, S. (2007). Measles virusspecific CD4 T-cell activity does not correlate with protection against lung infection or viral clearance. *J Virol* **81**(16), 8571-8.
- Radecke, F., and Billeter, M. A. (1996). The nonstructural C protein is not essential for multiplication of Edmonston B strain measles virus in cultured cells. *Virology* **217**(1), 418-21.
- Rall, G. F. (2003). Measles virus 1998-2002: progress and controversy. *Annu Rev Microbiol* **57**, 343-67.
- Riddell, M. A., Moss, W. J., Hauer, D., Monze, M., and Griffin, D. E. (2007). Slow clearance of measles virus RNA after acute infection. *J Clin Virol* **39**(4), 312-7.
- Roberts, D. M., Nanda, A., Havenga, M. J., Abbink, P., Lynch, D. M., Ewald, B. A., Liu, J., Thorner, A. R., Swanson, P. E., Gorgone, D. A., Lifton, M. A., Lemckert, A. A., Holterman, L., Chen, B., Dilraj, A., Carville, A., Mansfield, K. G., Goudsmit, J., and Barouch, D. H. (2006). Hexon-chimaeric adenovirus serotype 5 vectors circumvent pre-existing anti-vector immunity. *Nature* 441(7090), 239-43.
- Rossier, E., Miller, H., McCulloch, B., Sullivan, L., and Ward, K. (1991). Comparison of immunofluorescence and enzyme immunoassay for detection of measles-specific immunoglobulin M antibody. *J Clin Microbiol* **29**(5), 1069-71.
- Ryon, J. J., Moss, W. J., Monze, M., and Griffin, D. E. (2002). Functional and phenotypic changes in circulating lymphocytes from hospitalized zambian children with measles. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol* **9**(5), 994-1003.
- Sabin, A. B., Flores Arechiga, A., Fernandez de Castro, J., Albrecht, P., Sever, J. L., and Shekarchi, I. (1984). Successful immunization of infants with and without maternal antibody by aerosolized measles vaccine. II. Vaccine comparisons and evidence for multiple antibody response. JAMA 251(18), 2363-71.
- Sabin, A. B., Flores Arechiga, A., Fernandez de Castro, J., Sever, J. L., Madden, D. L., Shekarchi, I., and Albrecht, P. (1983). Successful immunization of children with and without maternal antibody by aerosolized measles vaccine. I. Different results with undiluted human diploid cell and chick embryo fibroblast vaccines. *JAMA* 249(19), 2651-62.
- Sadigh, Z. A., Shahrabadi, M. S., Shafyi, A., and Bambai, B. (2008). Expression of biologically active measles virus hemagglutinin glycoprotein by a recombinant baculovirus. *Pak J Biol Sci* **11**(9), 1220-6.
- Samb, B., Aaby, P., Whittle, H. C., Seck, A. M., Rahman, S., Bennett, J., Markowitz, L., and Simondon, F. (1995). Serologic status and measles attack rates among vaccinated and unvaccinated children in rural Senegal. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 14(3), 203-9.
- Santosuosso, M., McCormick, S., and Xing, Z. (2005). Adenoviral vectors for mucosal vaccination against infectious diseases. *Viral Immunol* **18**(2), 283-91.

- Sato, H., Kobune, F., Ami, Y., Yoneda, M., and Kai, C. (2008). Immune responses against measles virus in cynomolgus monkeys. *Comp Immunol Microbiol Infect Dis* **31**(1), 25-35.
- Sato, H., Miura, R., and Kai, C. (2005). Measles virus infection induces interleukin-8 release in human pulmonary epithelial cells. *Comp Immunol Microbiol Infect Dis* 28(4), 311-20.
- Schlereth, B., Buonocore, L., Tietz, A., Meulen Vt, V., Rose, J. K., and Niewiesk, S. (2003). Successful mucosal immunization of cotton rats in the presence of measles virusspecific antibodies depends on degree of attenuation of vaccine vector and virus dose. J Gen Virol 84(Pt 8), 2145-51.
- Schlereth, B., Germann, P. G., ter Meulen, V., and Niewiesk, S. (2000a). DNA vaccination with both the haemagglutinin and fusion proteins but not the nucleocapsid protein protects against experimental measles virus infection. *J Gen Virol* **81**(Pt 5), 1321-5.
- Schlereth, B., Rose, J. K., Buonocore, L., ter Meulen, V., and Niewiesk, S. (2000b). Successful vaccine-induced seroconversion by single-dose immunization in the presence of measles virus-specific maternal antibodies. *J Virol* **74**(10), 4652-7.
- Schneider-Schaulies, J., Meulen, V., and Schneider-Schaulies, S. (2003). Measles infection of the central nervous system. *J Neurovirol* **9**(2), 247-52.
- Schneider-Schaulies, S., Liebert, U. G., Segev, Y., Rager-Zisman, B., Wolfson, M., and ter Meulen, V. (1992). Antibody-dependent transcriptional regulation of measles virus in persistently infected neural cells. *J Virol* 66(9), 5534-41.
- Schneider, H., Kaelin, K., and Billeter, M. A. (1997). Recombinant measles viruses defective for RNA editing and V protein synthesis are viable in cultured cells. *Virology* **227**(2), 314-22.
- Schubert, S., Moller-Ehrlich, K., Singethan, K., Wiese, S., Duprex, W. P., Rima, B. K., Niewiesk, S., and Schneider-Schaulies, J. (2006). A mouse model of persistent brain infection with recombinant Measles virus. *J Gen Virol* 87(Pt 7), 2011-9.
- Seder, R. A., and Hill, A. V. (2000). Vaccines against intracellular infections requiring cellular immunity. *Nature* **406**(6797), 793-8.
- See, R. H., Zakhartchouk, A. N., Petric, M., Lawrence, D. J., Mok, C. P., Hogan, R. J., Rowe, T., Zitzow, L. A., Karunakaran, K. P., Hitt, M. M., Graham, F. L., Prevec, L., Mahony, J. B., Sharon, C., Auperin, T. C., Rini, J. M., Tingle, A. J., Scheifele, D. W., Skowronski, D. M., Patrick, D. M., Voss, T. G., Babiuk, L. A., Gauldie, J., Roper, R. L., Brunham, R. C., and Finlay, B. B. (2006). Comparative evaluation of two severe acute respiratory syndrome (SARS) vaccine candidates in mice challenged with SARS coronavirus. *J Gen Virol* 87(Pt 3), 641-50.
- Sellin, C. I., and Horvat, B. (2009). Current animal models: transgenic animal models for the study of measles pathogenesis. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* **330**, 111-27.
- Seng, R., Samb, B., Simondon, F., Cisse, B., Soumare, M., Jensen, H., Bennett, J., Whittle, H., and Aaby, P. (1999). Increased long term mortality associated with rash after early measles vaccination in rural Senegal. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* 18(1), 48-52.
- Sepulveda-Amor, J., Valdespino-Gomez, J. L., Garcia-Garcia Mde, L., Bennett, J., Islas-Romero, R., Echaniz-Aviles, G., and de Castro, J. F. (2002). A randomized trial demonstrating successful boosting responses following simultaneous aerosols of

measles and rubella (MR) vaccines in school age children. *Vaccine* **20**(21-22), 2790-5.

- Servet-Delprat, C., Vidalain, P. O., Azocar, O., Le Deist, F., Fischer, A., and Rabourdin-Combe, C. (2000). Consequences of Fas-mediated human dendritic cell apoptosis induced by measles virus. *J Virol* **74**(9), 4387-93.
- Shaffer, J. A., Bellini, W. J., and Rota, P. A. (2003). The C protein of measles virus inhibits the type I interferon response. *Virology* **315**(2), 389-97.
- Shi, Z., Zeng, M., Yang, G., Siegel, F., Cain, L. J., van Kampen, K. R., Elmets, C. A., and Tang, D. C. (2001). Protection against tetanus by needle-free inoculation of adenovirus-vectored nasal and epicutaneous vaccines. *J Virol* **75**(23), 11474-82.
- Shingai, M., Ebihara, T., Begum, N. A., Kato, A., Honma, T., Matsumoto, K., Saito, H., Ogura, H., Matsumoto, M., and Seya, T. (2007). Differential type I IFN-inducing abilities of wild-type versus vaccine strains of measles virus. *J Immunol* **179**(9), 6123-33.
- Shiozawa, S., Yoshikawa, N., Iijima, K., and Negishi, K. (1988). A sensitive radioimmunoassay for circulating alpha-interferon in the plasma of healthy children and patients with measles virus infection. *Clin Exp Immunol* **73**(3), 366-9.
- Shishkova, Y., Harms, H., Krohne, G., Avota, E., and Schneider-Schaulies, S. (2007). Immune synapses formed with measles virus-infected dendritic cells are unstable and fail to sustain T cell activation. *Cell Microbiol* **9**(8), 1974-86.
- Sips, G. J., Chesik, D., Glazenburg, L., Wilschut, J., De Keyser, J., and Wilczak, N. (2007). Involvement of morbilliviruses in the pathogenesis of demyelinating disease. *Rev Med Virol* **17**(4), 223-44.
- Skiadopoulos, M. H., Surman, S. R., Riggs, J. M., Collins, P. L., and Murphy, B. R. (2001). A chimeric human-bovine parainfluenza virus type 3 expressing measles virus hemagglutinin is attenuated for replication but is still immunogenic in rhesus monkeys. J Virol **75**(21), 10498-504.
- Smedman, L., Joki, A., da Silva, A. P., Troye-Blomberg, M., Aronsson, B., and Perlmann, P. (1994). Immunosuppression after measles vaccination. *Acta Paediatr* 83(2), 164-8.
- Spearman, C. (1908). Britich Journal of Psychology 2, 227-242.
- Stittelaar, K. J., Boes, J., Kersten, G. F., Spiekstra, A., Mulder, P. G., de Vries, P., Roholl, P. J., Dalsgaard, K., van den Dobbelsteen, G., van Alphen, L., and Osterhaus, A. D. (2000a). In vivo antibody response and in vitro CTL activation induced by selected measles vaccine candidates, prepared with purified Quil A components. *Vaccine* 18(23), 2482-93.
- Stittelaar, K. J., Kuiken, T., de Swart, R. L., van Amerongen, G., Vos, H. W., Niesters, H. G., van Schalkwijk, P., van der Kwast, T., Wyatt, L. S., Moss, B., and Osterhaus, A. D. (2001). Safety of modified vaccinia virus Ankara (MVA) in immune-suppressed macaques. *Vaccine* 19(27), 3700-9.
- Stittelaar, K. J., Vos, H. W., van Amerongen, G., Kersten, G. F., Osterhaus, A. D., and de Swart, R. L. (2002). Longevity of neutralizing antibody levels in macaques vaccinated with Quil A-adjuvanted measles vaccine candidates. *Vaccine* 21(3-4), 155-7.

- Stittelaar, K. J., Wyatt, L. S., de Swart, R. L., Vos, H. W., Groen, J., van Amerongen, G., van Binnendijk, R. S., Rozenblatt, S., Moss, B., and Osterhaus, A. D. (2000b). Protective immunity in macaques vaccinated with a modified vaccinia virus Ankarabased measles virus vaccine in the presence of passively acquired antibodies. *J Virol* **74**(9), 4236-43.
- Stokes, J., Jr., Reilly, C. M., Buynak, E. B., and Hilleman, M. R. (1961). Immunologic studies of measles. *Am J Hyg* **74**, 293-303.
- Sun, H. X., Xie, Y., and Ye, Y. P. (2009). ISCOMs and ISCOMATRIX. *Vaccine* **27**(33), 4388-401.
- Takeda, M., Tahara, M., Hashiguchi, T., Sato, T. A., Jinnouchi, F., Ueki, S., Ohno, S., and Yanagi, Y. (2007). A human lung carcinoma cell line supports efficient measles virus growth and syncytium formation via a SLAM- and CD46-independent mechanism. *J Virol* **81**(21), 12091-6.
- Takeda, M., Takeuchi, K., Miyajima, N., Kobune, F., Ami, Y., Nagata, N., Suzaki, Y., Nagai, Y., and Tashiro, M. (2000). Recovery of pathogenic measles virus from cloned cDNA. J Virol 74(14), 6643-7.
- Takehara, K., Hashimoto, H., Ri, T., Mori, T., and Yoshimura, M. (1992). Characterization of baculovirus-expressed hemagglutinin and fusion glycoproteins of the attenuated measles virus strain AIK-C. *Virus Res* **26**(2), 167-75.
- Takeuchi, K., Miyajima, N., Nagata, N., Takeda, M., and Tashiro, M. (2003). Wild-type measles virus induces large syncytium formation in primary human small airway epithelial cells by a SLAM(CD150)-independent mechanism. *Virus Res* **94**(1), 11-6.
- Taylor, J., Weinberg, R., Tartaglia, J., Richardson, C., Alkhatib, G., Briedis, D., Appel, M., Norton, E., and Paoletti, E. (1992). Nonreplicating viral vectors as potential vaccines: recombinant canarypox virus expressing measles virus fusion (F) and hemagglutinin (HA) glycoproteins. *Virology* **187**(1), 321-8.
- Tims, T., Briggs, D. J., Davis, R. D., Moore, S. M., Xiang, Z., Ertl, H. C., and Fu, Z. F. (2000). Adult dogs receiving a rabies booster dose with a recombinant adenovirus expressing rabies virus glycoprotein develop high titers of neutralizing antibodies. *Vaccine* **18**(25), 2804-7.
- Tober, C., Seufert, M., Schneider, H., Billeter, M. A., Johnston, I. C., Niewiesk, S., ter Meulen, V., and Schneider-Schaulies, S. (1998). Expression of measles virus V protein is associated with pathogenicity and control of viral RNA synthesis. *J Virol* 72(10), 8124-32.
- Tyler, K. L., and N. Nathanson (2001). Pathogenesis of viral infections, p.199–244, *In* D. M. Knipe and P. M. Howley (ed.), Fields virology, 4th ed. Lippincott Williams and Wilkins, Philadelphia, Pa.
- Valdespino-Gomez, J. L., de Lourdes Garcia-Garcia, M., Fernandez-de-Castro, J., Henao-Restrepo, A. M., Bennett, J., and Sepulveda-Amor, J. (2006). Measles aerosol vaccination. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* **304**, 165-93.
- van Binnendijk, R. S., Poelen, M. C., van Amerongen, G., de Vries, P., and Osterhaus, A. D. (1997). Protective immunity in macaques vaccinated with live attenuated, recombinant, and subunit measles vaccines in the presence of passively acquired antibodies. *J Infect Dis* **175**(3), 524-32.

- van Binnendijk, R. S., van der Heijden, R. W., van Amerongen, G., UytdeHaag, F. G., and Osterhaus, A. D. (1994). Viral replication and development of specific immunity in macaques after infection with different measles virus strains. *J Infect Dis* **170**(2), 443-8.
- van Els, C. A., and Nanan, R. (2002). T cell responses in acute measles. *Viral Immunol* **15**(3), 435-50.
- Van Kampen, K. R., Shi, Z., Gao, P., Zhang, J., Foster, K. W., Chen, D. T., Marks, D., Elmets, C. A., and Tang, D. C. (2005). Safety and immunogenicity of adenovirusvectored nasal and epicutaneous influenza vaccines in humans. *Vaccine* 23(8), 1029-36.
- Varsanyi, T. M., Morein, B., Love, A., and Norrby, E. (1987). Protection against lethal measles virus infection in mice by immune-stimulating complexes containing the hemagglutinin or fusion protein. *J Virol* **61**(12), 3896-901.
- Vialard, J., Lalumiere, M., Vernet, T., Briedis, D., Alkhatib, G., Henning, D., Levin, D., and Richardson, C. (1990). Synthesis of the membrane fusion and hemagglutinin proteins of measles virus, using a novel baculovirus vector containing the betagalactosidase gene. *J Virol* **64**(1), 37-50.
- Vidalain, P. O., Laine, D., Zaffran, Y., Azocar, O., Servet-Delprat, C., Wild, T. F., Rabourdin-Combe, C., and Valentin, H. (2002). Interferons mediate terminal differentiation of human cortical thymic epithelial cells. *J Virol* **76**(13), 6415-24.
- Vitale, A., and Denecke, J. (1999). The endoplasmic reticulum-gateway of the secretory pathway. *Plant Cell* **11**(4), 615-28.
- Volpers, C., and Kochanek, S. (2004). Adenoviral vectors for gene transfer and therapy. *J Gene Med* **6 Suppl 1**, S164-71.
- von Messling, V., Svitek, N., and Cattaneo, R. (2006). Receptor (SLAM [CD150]) recognition and the V protein sustain swift lymphocyte-based invasion of mucosal tissue and lymphatic organs by a morbillivirus. *J Virol* **80**(12), 6084-92.
- Wang, J., Thorson, L., Stokes, R. W., Santosuosso, M., Huygen, K., Zganiacz, A., Hitt, M., and Xing, Z. (2004). Single mucosal, but not parenteral, immunization with recombinant adenoviral-based vaccine provides potent protection from pulmonary tuberculosis. *J Immunol* **173**(10), 6357-65.
- Ward, B. J., and Griffin, D. E. (1993). Changes in cytokine production after measles virus vaccination: predominant production of IL-4 suggests induction of a Th2 response. *Clin Immunol Immunopathol* **67**(2), 171-7.
- Ward, B. J., Johnson, R. T., Vaisberg, A., Jauregui, E., and Griffin, D. E. (1990). Spontaneous proliferation of peripheral mononuclear cells in natural measles virus infection: identification of dividing cells and correlation with mitogen responsiveness. *Clin Immunol Immunopathol* **55**(2), 315-26.
- Watanabe, M., Hirano, A., Stenglein, S., Nelson, J., Thomas, G., and Wong, T. C. (1995). Engineered serine protease inhibitor prevents furin-catalyzed activation of the fusion glycoprotein and production of infectious measles virus. *J Virol* **69**(5), 3206-10.
- Webster, D. E., Thomas, M. C., Huang, Z., and Wesselingh, S. L. (2005). The development of a plant-based vaccine for measles. *Vaccine* **23**(15), 1859-65.
- Weidinger, G., Ohlmann, M., Schlereth, B., Sutter, G., and Niewiesk, S. (2001). Vaccination with recombinant modified vaccinia virus Ankara protects against

measles virus infection in the mouse and cotton rat model. *Vaccine* **19**(20-22), 2764-8.

- Wesley, A. G., Coovadia, H. M., and Kiepiela, P. (1982). Further predictive indices of clinical severity of measles. *S Afr Med J* **61**(18), 663-5.
- Whittle, H. C., Campbell, H., Rahman, S., and Armstrong, J. R. (1990). Antibody persistence in Gambian children after high-dose Edmonston-Zagreb measles vaccine. *Lancet* **336**(8722), 1046-8.
- WHO (1993). Immunological Basis for Immunization Module 7: Measles. WHO/EPI/GEN/98.17, World Health Organization, Geneva.
- WHO (2002). Meeting of technical experts on measles. *In* "Seoul, Republic of Korea, 30 April-2 May 2002", pp. 2.
- WHO (2004). World health organization immunization. Initiative for Vaccine Research.
   2004-2005. Strategic plan. WHO/IVB/04.13.[electronic resours] Geneva: World Health Organazation; 2004. [cited 2010 Aug 10]. Available from: http://www.who.int/immunization/aboutus/en/
- ed.
- Wild, T. F., Malvoisin, E., and Buckland, R. (1991). Measles virus: both the haemagglutinin and fusion glycoproteins are required for fusion. *J Gen Virol* **72** ( Pt 2), 439-42.
- Wolfson, L. J., Strebel, P. M., Gacic-Dobo, M., Hoekstra, E. J., McFarland, J. W., and Hersh, B. S. (2007). Has the 2005 measles mortality reduction goal been achieved? A natural history modelling study. *Lancet* **369**(9557), 191-200.
- Wong-Chew, R. M., Islas-Romero, R., Garcia-Garcia Mde, L., Beeler, J. A., Audet, S., Santos-Preciado, J. I., Gans, H., Lew-Yasukawa, L., Maldonado, Y. A., Arvin, A. M., and Valdespino-Gomez, J. L. (2006). Immunogenicity of aerosol measles vaccine given as the primary measles immunization to nine-month-old Mexican children. *Vaccine* 24(5), 683-90.
- Wu, K., Kim, G. N., and Kang, C. Y. (2009). Expression and processing of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 gp160 using the vesicular stomatitis virus New Jersey serotype vector system. *J Gen Virol* **90**(Pt 5), 1135-40.
- Wyde, P. R. (1999). Chemotherapy of respiratory viruses: prospects and challenges. *Drug Resist Updat* **2**(4), 244-258.
- Wyde, P. R., Ambrose, M. W., Voss, T. G., Meyer, H. L., and Gilbert, B. E. (1992). Measles virus replication in lungs of hispid cotton rats after intranasal inoculation. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med* **201**(1), 80-7.
- Wyde, P. R., Moore-Poveda, D. K., Daley, N. J., and Oshitani, H. (1999). Replication of clinical measles virus strains in hispid cotton rats. *Proc Soc Exp Biol Med* **221**(1), 53-62.
- Wyde, P. R., Stittelaar, K. J., Osterhaus, A. D., Guzman, E., and Gilbert, B. E. (2000). Use of cotton rats for preclinical evaluation of measles vaccines. *Vaccine* **19**(1), 42-53.
- Xiang, Z. Q., Gao, G. P., Reyes-Sandoval, A., Li, Y., Wilson, J. M., and Ertl, H. C. (2003). Oral vaccination of mice with adenoviral vectors is not impaired by preexisting immunity to the vaccine carrier. *J Virol* **77**(20), 10780-9.
- Yan, H., Lamm, M. E., Bjorling, E., and Huang, Y. T. (2002). Multiple functions of immunoglobulin A in mucosal defense against viruses: an in vitro measles virus model. J Virol **76**(21), 10972-9.

- Yanagi, Y., Takeda, M., and Ohno, S. (2006). Measles virus: cellular receptors, tropism and pathogenesis. *J Gen Virol* **87**(Pt 10), 2767-79.
- Yang, K., Mustafa, F., Valsamakis, A., Santoro, J. C., Griffin, D. E., and Robinson, H. L. (1997). Early studies on DNA-based immunizations for measles virus. *Vaccine* **15**(8), 888-91.
- Yang, Z. Y., Wyatt, L. S., Kong, W. P., Moodie, Z., Moss, B., and Nabel, G. J. (2003). Overcoming immunity to a viral vaccine by DNA priming before vector boosting. J Virol 77(1), 799-803.
- Yin, H. S., Wen, X., Paterson, R. G., Lamb, R. A., and Jardetzky, T. S. (2006). Structure of the parainfluenza virus 5 F protein in its metastable, prefusion conformation. *Nature* 439(7072), 38-44.
- Zakhartchouk, A. N., Viswanathan, S., Mahony, J. B., Gauldie, J., and Babiuk, L. A. (2005). Severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus nucleocapsid protein expressed by an adenovirus vector is phosphorylated and immunogenic in mice. *J Gen Virol* **86**(Pt 1), 211-5.
- Zhang, P., Li, L., Hu, C., Xu, Q., Liu, X., and Qi, Y. (2005). Interactions among measles virus hemagglutinin, fusion protein and cell receptor signaling lymphocyte activation molecule (SLAM) indicating a new fusion-trimer model. *J Biochem Mol Biol* 38(4), 373-80.
- Zhao, C., Crews, C. J., Derdeyn, C. A., and Blackwell, J. L. (2009). Lac-regulated system for generating adenovirus 5 vaccine vectors expressing cytolytic human immunodeficiency virus 1 genes. *J Virol Methods* **160**(1-2), 101-10.
- Zhu, Y., Rota, P., Wyatt, L., Tamin, A., Rozenblatt, S., Lerche, N., Moss, B., Bellini, W., and McChesney, M. (2000). Evaluation of recombinant vaccinia virus--measles vaccines in infant rhesus macaques with preexisting measles antibody. *Virology* 276(1), 202-13.
- Zhu, Y. D., Fennelly, G., Miller, C., Tarara, R., Saxe, I., Bloom, B., and McChesney, M. (1997). Recombinant bacille Calmette-Guerin expressing the measles virus nucleoprotein protects infant rhesus macaques from measles virus pneumonia. J Infect Dis **176**(6), 1445-53.
- Zilliox, M. J., Moss, W. J., and Griffin, D. E. (2007). Gene expression changes in peripheral blood mononuclear cells during measles virus infection. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* **14**(7), 918-23.